Realia et ja naturalia

DISSERTATIONES CHIMICAE UNIVERSITATIS TARTUENSIS

SANTA VEIKŠINA

Development of assay systems for characterisation of ligand binding properties to melanocortin 4 receptors





DISSERTATIONES CHIMICAE UNIVERSITATIS TARTUENSIS 134

DISSERTATIONES CHIMICAE UNIVERSITATIS TARTUENSIS 134

SANTA VEIKŠINA

Development of assay systems for characterisation of ligand binding properties to melanocortin 4 receptors



Institute of Chemistry, Facultry of Science and Technology, University of Tartu, Estonia

Dissertation is accepted for the commencement of the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Chemistry on February 20th, 2014 by the Council of Institute of Chemistry, University of Tartu

 Supervisors: Professor Ago Rinken, MD, PhD, Institute of Chemistry, University of Tartu, Estonia
 Dr. Sergei Kopanchuk, Institute of Chemistry, University of Tartu, Estonia
 Opponent: Dr. Stephen John Briddon, Principal Research Fellow, Queen's Medical Centre, University of Nottingham, United Kingdom

Commencement: at 10:00 am, April 3th, 2014, in room 1021, 14A Ravila St., Tartu, Estonia

ISSN 1406–0299 ISBN 978–9949–32–504–7 (print) ISBN 978–9949–32–505–4 (pdf)

Copyright: Santa Veikšina, 2014

University of Tartu Press www.tyk.ee

CONTENTS

LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS	7
ABBREVIATIONS	8
INTRODUCTION	10
 MELANOCORTIN RECEPTORS AS G PROTEIN-COUPLED RECEPTORS Melanocortin receptor subtypes. Natural melanocortin receptor ligands 1.2.1. Melanocortin receptor activators. 1.2.2. Melanocortin receptor inhibitors Accessory proteins in melanocortin system Accessory proteins in melanocortin system Signal transduction 1.4.1. cAMP pathway. 1.4.2. Alternative signalling pathways Soligomerisation Melanocortin receptor active synthetic compounds 	11 11 13 13 15 17 18 19 21 22 23
 METHODS FOR G PROTEIN-COUPLED RECEPTOR STUDIES Ligand binding assays	23 28 28 30 30 31 34 35 36 37
 AIMS/OBJECTIVES OF THE STUDY MATERIALS AND METHODS 4.1. Cell cultures 4.2. Receptor preparations 4.2.1. Cell membrane preparations 4.2.2. Budded baculovirus preparation 4.3. Recombinant baculovirus construction 4.4. Radioligand binding assays 4.5. cAMP assay 4.6. FA-based ligand binding assays 4.7. Data analysis 	41 42 43 43 44 44 45 46 47 48
5. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION	49
6. CONCLUSIONS	59

7. SUMMARY IN ESTONIAN	61
REFERENCES	64
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	78
PUBLICATIONS	79
CURRICULUM VITAE	141

LIST OF ORIGINAL PUBLICATIONS

The current thesis is based on the following original publications, reffered to in the text by corresponding Roman numerals:

- I Mutulis, F., Kreicberga, J., Yahorava, S., Mutule, I., Borisova-Jan, L., Yahorau, A., Muceniece, R., Azena, S., Veiksina, S., Petrovska, R., Wikberg, J.E. (2007) Design and synthesis of a library of tertiary amides: Evaluation as mimetics of the melanocortins' active core. *Bioorganic & Medicinal Chemistry*, 15(17):5787–5810.
- II Kopanchuk, S., Veiksina, S., Mutulis, F., Mutule, I., Yahorava, S., Mandrika, I., Petrovska, R., Rinken, A., Wikberg, J.E. (2006) Kinetic evidence for tandemly arranged ligand binding sites in melanocortin 4 receptor complexes. *Neurochemistry International*, 49(5):533–542.
- **III** Veiksina, S., Kopanchuk, S., Rinken, A. (2010) Fluorescence anisotropy assay for pharmacological characterization of ligand binding dynamics to melanocortin 4 receptors. *Analytical Biochemistry*, 402(1):32–39.
- IV Veiksina, S., Kopanchuk, S., Rinken, A. (2014) Budded baculoviruses as a tool for a homogeneous fluorescence anisotropy-based assay of ligand binding to G protein-coupled receptors: the case of melanocortin 4 receptors. *Biochimica et Biophysica Acta (BBA) – Biomembranes*, 1838(1B):372–381.

Author's contribution:

- **Paper I:** The author performed radioligand binding experiments and functional cAMP production experiments, participated in data analysis and in preparation of the manuscript.
- **Paper II:** The author participated in planning and performing of ligand binding experiments as well as in writing of the manuscript.
- **Paper III:** The author was main person responsible for the paper planning and performing of experiments as well as writing the manuscript (except of the data analysis part).
- **Paper IV:** The author was main person responsible for the paper planning and performing of experiments as well as writing the manuscript (except of the data analysis part).

ABBREVIATIONS

AC	adenylate cyclase
ACTH	adrenocorticotropin
AGRP	agouti-related protein
ALP	attractin-like protein
ASIP (ASP)	agouti protein or also named agouti signalling protein
ATP	adenosine triphosphate
BBV	budded baculovirus
BRET	bioluminescence resonance energy transfer
BSA	bovine serum albumin
cAMP	cyclic 3',5'-adenosine monophosphate
cDNA	complementary deoxyribonucleic acid
CNS	central nervous system
CRE	cAMP-response element
CREB	cAMP-response element binding protein
DMEM	Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium
ER	endoplasmic reticulum
ERK	extracellular signal-regulated kinase
FA	fluorescence anisotropy
FBS	foetal calf serum
FCS	fluorescence correlation spectroscopy
FLIM	fluorescence lifetime imaging microscopy
FRET	Förster/fluorescence resonance energy transfer
G protein	guanine nucleotide-binding protein
GAP	GTPase-activating protein
GDP	guanosine diphosphate
GHSR	growth hormone secretagogue receptor (named also ghrelin
	receptor)
GPCRs	G protein-coupled receptors
GTP	guanosine triphosphate
HTS	high-throughput screening
IP ₃	inositol 1,4,5-triphosphate
Jak	Janus kinase
JNK	c-Jun N-terminal kinase
MAPK	mitogen-activated protein kinase
MC_1-MC_5	melanocortin receptor subtypes 1 to 5
MGRN1	mahogunin ring finger 1 (formerly known as mahoganoid)
MITF	microphthalmia-associated transcription factor
MRAP	melanocortin receptor accessory protein
MSH	melanocyte-stimulating hormone
PDE	phosphodiesterase
PKA	protein kinase A
PLC	phospholipase C

POMC	pro-opiomelanocortin
RGS	regulator of G protein signalling
SAR	structure-activity relationship
SPA	scintillation proximity assay
STAT	signal transducer and activator of transcription
TR-FRET	time-resolved-FRET
VLP	virus-like particle

INTRODUCTION

Physiological processes in the human body are regulated by complex communication networks between cells - a wide variety of different signals are "recognised" and transmitted via receptors to provide certain effects and regulate certain functions. Diseases can be treated by addressing different receptors and influencing their functions. Members of one of the largest classes of cell-membrane receptors, so-called G protein-coupled receptors, play an important role in these regulatory processes. Thus, G protein-coupled receptors are of particular interest to drug developers/pharmaceutical companies as drug targets for the treatment of different diseases. Among nearly a thousand G protein-coupled receptors identified, the family of melanocortin receptors with five receptor subtypes is one of the most diverse in terms of physiological effects regulated. The developmental process of new drug discovery ranges from seeking, synthesis and *ex vivo* evaluation of pharmacological properties of biologically active molecules, to pre-clinical in vivo characterisation and finally clinical trials on humans. An assay in pharmacological research plays a very important role, as the ability to see the effect of the drug depends on the assay "eyes" through which it is monitored. The profile of drug actions can be very complex, so it is very important to understand the mechanism of receptor-ligand interaction. The main tools that would allow us to shed light on these mechanisms are: drug candidates and targets, assays providing experimental data concerning their interactions, and models describing interaction mechanisms. Thus, the development of new methods, assay systems and model improvements would have an impact on all these components of the drug discovery process.

The current thesis describes the progress of our studies of melanocortin receptors as drug targets starting from searching for drug candidates from a newly synthesised library of compounds, to the development of different new fluorescence anisotropy-based assay systems and new data analysis approaches. This allowed us to characterise the receptor-ligand interaction mechanisms in the melanocortin system, and enhanced the general understanding of the functioning of G protein-coupled receptors.

I. MELANOCORTIN RECEPTORS AS G PROTEIN-COUPLED RECEPTORS

The family of melanocortin (MC) receptors consists of 5 members that belong to class A (rhodopsin/ β_2 -adrenergic-like family) of the large superfamily of G protein-coupled receptors (GPCRs). GPCRs are cell surface receptors with sequence lengths ranging from about 300 to more than 3300 amino acid residues (Latek et al., 2012); they consist of seven α -helical transmembrane domains that are interconnected by three alternating extra- and intracellular peptide loops; they provide signal transduction from outside the cell to a variety of downstream effector molecules inside the cell by catalysing the GDP/GTP (guanosine diphosphate/guanosine triphosphate) exchange on heterotrimeric G proteins (G α - $\beta\gamma$). 948 genes encoding GPCRs have been identified from the human genome sequence (Takeda et al., 2002), which corresponds to about 5% of all human genes, but the deorphanisation or discovery of endogenous ligands for receptors is still in progress (Civelli et al., 2013). Due to their wide range of physiological functions regulated, GPCRs comprise the main target group for the treatment of different diseases. That is also why melanocortin receptors, and GPCRs in general, are of particular interest to drug developers/pharmaceutical companies as well as academic researchers.

I.I. Melanocortin receptor subtypes

Via activation or inhibition of the MC receptors a wide variety of different physiological effects can be regulated, the most well-known among them being skin pigmentation changes, anti-inflammatory and antipyretic actions, influence on sexual behaviour, food intake regulation, and influence on learning, attention and memory.

The first two melanocortin receptor subtypes (MC₁ and MC₂) were cloned in the year 1992 by two independent groups (Mountjoy et al., 1992; Chhajlani and Wikberg, 1992), and to date five MC receptor subtypes (MC₁-MC₅) have been identified. MC receptors comprise high sequence homologies, ranging from 67% identity between MC₄ and MC₅ receptors, to 42% between MC₁ and MC₂, and 38% homology between MC₂ and MC₄ receptors (Cone, 2000; Yang, 2011). Phylogenetic analysis of the MC receptors' family using full-length amino acid sequences of each receptor revealed that MC₃, MC₄ and MC₅ receptors are more closely related to each other than to the other two MC receptors (Schiöth et al., 2003a, 2005). MC receptors with about 300 amino acid residues in their sequences are one of the smallest GPCRs known. They share common structural characteristics like short N- and C- terminal ends and a very small second extracellular loop, and also conserved cysteine residues in their C-terminus, which may serve as sites for fatty acid acylation anchoring the C-terminus to the plasma membrane (Wikberg et al., 2000).

The human MC₁ receptor is a 317-amino acid protein. It was first detected in malignant melanoma cells, but primarily MC₁ receptors are expressed in melanocytes and involved in the regulation of pigment production. The activation of the MC₁ receptors causes the formation of an increased proportion of black/brown eumelanin, whereas decreased activity results in the formation of a greater proportion of red/yellow phaeomelanin. The first MC₁ receptor mediated effects were observed already in 1912 by Fuchs when he described a darkening of frog skin caused by a pituitary extract (Eberle, 1988); this can be considered as the beginning of history of melanocortin receptors and made a contribution to subsequent studies and the discovery of melanocortin hormones and their receptors. Subsequently the MC_1 receptor has also been found to be expressed in immune/inflammatory cells (e.g. neutrophils, monocytes, macrophages), human dermal microvascular endothelial cells, Sertoli cells in the testes, and in the brain in neurons of the periaqueductal grey matter. Because of the wide distribution, in addition to pigmentation, the MC_1 receptor has been shown to be involved in a number of other biological functions including anti-pyretic and anti-inflammatory actions (Wikberg et al. 2000; Abdel-Malek 2001), and regulation of pain and analgesia (Sandkühler, 1996; Mogil et al., 2003).

The human MC_2 receptor consists of 297 amino acids and it is expressed in the adrenal cortex *zona reticularis* and *zona fasciculate*, where it regulates the production of cortisol (Mountjoy et al., 1992). Besides the expression in the adrenal glands, the MC_2 receptor has also been found to be expressed in skin (Slominski et al., 1996) and adipocytes (Boston and Cone, 1996). This receptor is unique among other MC receptors because it can be activated only by adrenocorticotropin (ACTH) and has no significant response to any other melanocyte-stimulating hormone (MSH) peptides. Additionally, in 2005 an accessory protein (named melanocortin-2 receptor accessory protein, MRAP) was identified that is required for functional expression of the MC_2 receptor and critical for ACTH signalling (Metherell et al., 2005; Hinkle and Sebag, 2009).

In 1993, two independent groups reported the cloning and characterisation of the rat (Roselli-Rehfuss et al., 1993) and human (Gantz et al., 1993a) MC_3 receptor genes. The human MC_3 receptor is a 360-amino acid protein; it is predominantly expressed in the brain, but also in the peripheral nervous system, in the placenta, in several human gut tissues including the stomach, pancreas and duodenum, in the heart, in human monocytes, testis and ovary (Cone, 2000; Abdel-Malek, 2001). The MC_3 receptor binds all melanocortins with similar affinity but is the only MC receptor to be activated by γ -MSH. The MC_3 receptor has been found to play a role in modulation of autonomic functions, energy homeostasis, feeding and inflammation, as well as appears to be involved in the regulation of sexual behaviour (Gantz and Fong, 2003; Catania et al., 2004; Wikberg et al., 2000; Martin and MacIntyre, 2004).

The MC_4 receptor was also cloned in 1993 (Gantz et al., 1993b) and it is a 332-amino acid protein. It is widely expressed in the central nervous system,

including the cortex, thalamus, hypothalamus, brainstem, and spinal cord, but it is not found in the periphery (Wikberg et al., 2000; Abdel-Malek, 2001; Catania et al., 2004). It has been found to be involved in controlling food intake and energy expenditure, as well as pain sense, to exhibit anti-inflammatory effects, to increase systolic blood pressure, and to modulate erectile function and sexual behaviour (reviewed by Catania et al., 2004; Wikberg and Mutulis, 2008; Cooray and Clark, 2011), which have made it very interesting for many pharmaceutical companies.

The 325-amino acid protein of the human MC_5 receptor was cloned in 1993 (Chhajlani et al., 1993) and it is the last of the MC receptor family receptors known to date. This receptor is ubiquitously expressed in peripheral tissues, including the adrenal glands, fat cells, kidney, liver, lung, lymph nodes, thymus, mammary glands, testis, ovary, stomach, skin, skeletal muscle and exocrine glands, such as lacrimal, sebaceous, prostate, seminal, pancreatic *etc.*, and plays an important role in the production and/or secretion of the major products in these glands (Wikberg et al., 2000; Abdel-Malek, 2001; Catania et al., 2004). Expression of the MC₅ receptor has also been detected in the brain and in B- and T- lymphocytes (Taylor and Namba, 2001), so it plays a role in immune regulation as well.

I.2. Natural melanocortin receptor ligands

The MC receptor system is unique among the other GPCRs in terms of having both naturally occurring activators and inhibitors. Two MC receptor antagonistic compounds, the agouti protein (also-called the agouti signalling protein, ASIP or ASP) and agouti-related protein (AGRP), are the only two endogenous antagonists of GPCRs identified to date (Lu et al., 1994; Ollmann et al., 1997; Catania, 2010).

1.2.1. Melanocortin receptor activators

The melanocyte stimulating hormones (MSHs) were among the first biological peptides to be purified and sequenced in the 1950s (Cone, 2000). Extensive studies in subsequent years revealed that MC receptor specific ligands, also called melanocortins, are peptide hormones formed in post-translational processing of a common precursor protein named pro-opiomelanocortin (POMC). The full amino acid sequence of this protein was not known until the cloning of its cDNA in 1979 by Nakanishi and colleagues (Nakanishi et al., 1979, when it became as the first example of a prohormone precursor encoding a variety of different neuropeptides and peptide hormones. Proteolytic cleavage of 241 amino acid polypeptide POMC generates α -, β -, and γ -melanocytestimulating hormones (α -, β -, γ -MSH) and adrenocorticotropic hormone (ACTH; corticotropin) as well as opioid peptides, corticotrophin-like

intermediate lobe peptide (CLIP) and several other physiologically active peptides. Amino acid composition of these linear peptides can vary between different vertebrates but they all share the conserved tetrapeptide core sequence **His-Phe-Arg-Trp** in their structures, which is crucial for their biological activity. Melanocortins and their precursor POMC have been identified in the pituitary gland, the brain and various peripheral tissues of all classes of vertebrates.

ACTH	Ser-Tyr-Ser-Met-Glu-His-Phe-Arg-Trp-Gly-Lys-Pro-Val-Gly-Lys-
	Lys-Arg-Arg-Pro-Val-Lys-Val-Tyr-Pro-Asn-Gly-Ala-Glu-Asp-Glu-
	Ser-Ala-Glu-Ala-Phe-Pro-Leu-Glu-Phe-OH
α-MSH	Ac-Ser-Tyr-Ser-Met-Glu-His-Phe-Arg-Trp-Gly-Lys-Pro-Val-NH ₂
β-MSH	Asp-Glu-Gly-Pro-Tyr-Arg-Met-Glu-His-Phe-Arg-Trp-Gly-Ser-Pro-
	Pro-Lys-Asp-OH
γ_1 -MSH	Tyr-Val-Met-Gly-His-Phe-Arg-Trp-Asp-Arg-Phe-NH ₂
γ_2 -MSH	Tyr-Val-Met-Gly-His-Phe-Arg-Trp-Asp-Arg-Phe-Gly
γ ₃ -MSH	Tyr-Val-Met-Gly-His-Phe-Arg-Trp-Asp-Arg-Phe-Gly-Pro-Arg-
	Asn(glycosyl)-Ser-Ser-Ala-Gly-Gly-Ser-Ala-Gln
δ-MSH	Asp-Gly-Lys-Ile-Tyr-Lys-Met-Thr-His-Phe-Arg-Trp-NH ₂

Figure 1. Amino acid sequences of natural melanocortin peptides.

The sequence of **ACTH** for mammalian and non-mammalian vertebrates contains 39 amino acid residues (Fig. 1). For most of the mammalians region 1-24 of the ACTH is identical, whereas region 25-39 remains highly variable. ACTH is the only natural activator for the MC₂ receptor (Fig.2).

The sequence of α -MSH contains the first 13 N-terminal amino acid residues of ACTH and it is almost identical in all species from which it has been isolated. The N-terminal serine residue of α -MSH is N-acetylated in many species and the C-terminal value almost always contains a carboxamide group. These structure modifications guarantee stability of the α -MSH molecule against exopeptidases and increase the potency of the peptide (Abbott et al., 2000). In addition to the abovementioned core tetrapeptide His-Phe-Arg-Trp also Tyr² and Pro¹² residues are common for α -MSH peptides in all species (Fig. 1). α -MSH is a nonselective agonist for melanocortin receptors MC₁ and MC₃-MC₅ (Fig. 2).

The β -MSH peptide usually consists of 18 amino acid residues, but the structure of this peptide is more variable between different species; however, besides core tetrapeptide Tyr⁵ and Pro¹⁵ residues are also conserved (Fig. 1).

 γ -MSH peptides are endogenously present in three pharmacologically active forms named γ_1 -, γ_2 - and γ_3 - melanocyte-stimulating hormones (Fig. 1). γ_1 -MSH contains 11 amino acids and has an amidated C-terminal; γ_2 -MSH has additional Gly residue instead of an amidated C-terminal. γ_3 -MSH has an additional 11 C-terminal amino acid residues as it is formed by cleavage at the next dibasic amino acid cleavage site; in some species it may also contain N-terminal Lys. γ -MSH peptides have been detected in the pituitary and plasma, brain, vascular system, the bronchi and kidneys, however, in some vertebrate species γ -MSH sequences have not been found in the structure of POMC (Cone, 2000). γ -MSH can be considered as an MC₃ receptor specific activator as this receptor subtype is the only among other MC receptors with a higher binding affinity for γ -MSH than other subtypes (Fig. 2).

In the POMC structure of some cartilaginous fish like the dogfish, stingray, sharks and rays the sequence of δ -MSH has been found, which is the most recently discovered melanocortin peptide (Dores et al., 2003).

Receptor subtype	Ligand affinity
MC ₁	α -MSH $\geq \beta$ -MSH = ACTH >> γ -MSH
MC_2	АСТН
MC_3	γ -MSH = β -MSH = ACTH $\geq \alpha$ -MSH
MC_4	β -MSH $\geq \alpha$ -MSH = ACTH >> γ -MSH
MC_5	α -MSH $\geq \beta$ -MSH = ACTH $> \gamma$ -MSH
5	

Figure 2. Subtype selectivity of melanocortin peptides.

Recent studies have revealed a new class of the MC receptor ligands – β -defensins (Kaelin et al., 2008). The β -defensins are a class of small, cationic proteins first recognised as antimicrobial components of the innate and adaptive immune system. More recently it has been discovered that β -defensins function as MC₁ and MC₄ receptor ligands, capable of blocking the action of either stimulatory α -MSH or endogenous inhibitory ligands such as ASIP and AGRP (see next chapter 1.2.2. Melanocortin receptor inhibitors) (Nix et al., 2013; Beaumont et al., 2012), but some uncertainties still remain concerning β -defensins' biophysical and pharmacological basis of action.

1.2.2. Melanocortin receptor inhibitors

As mentioned previously, the melanocortin system is the only one known to date among other GPCRs to be regulated by endogenous ligands exhibiting not only agonistic but also antagonistic behaviour. The **agouti protein** (also-called agouti signalling protein, **ASIP**) and **agouti-related protein** (**AGRP**) are paracrine signalling molecules exhibiting antagonistic activity at the MC receptors (Lu et al., 1994; Ollmann et al., 1997). ASIP was cloned from the mouse in the early 1990s (Bultman et al., 1992; Miller et al., 1993). It was found that this protein acts in a paracrine manner to promote biosynthesis of red/yellow pheomelanin production over black/brown pigment eumelanin by affecting the MC₁ receptor and antagonising the action of α -MSH. Expression of ASIP normally takes place in the skin, but its neuropeptide homolog AGRP is expressed in the *arcuate nucleus* of the hypothalamus, the subthalamic

region, and the adrenal cortex, and with slight expression in the lung and kidney (Gantz and Fong, 2003). AGRP is a potent or exigenic (appetite-stimulating) factor that acts as a competitive antagonist and blocks the action of the melanocortin agonists at the MC₃ and MC₄ receptors. On the other hand, an increasing number of GPCRs have been shown to exhibit basal/constitutive activity *in vitro* supporting the idea that a receptor can produce a signal without agonist intervention and that several antagonists can act as repressors of such spontaneous activity resulting in inverse agonism and negative efficacy (Chai et al., 2003; Coll, 2013). Several studies have demonstrated that in certain conditions the MC₁ and MC₄ receptors exhibit significant basal activity in the absence of α -MSH, accordingly – AGRP acts as an inverse agonist at the MC₄ receptor (Haskell-Luevano and Monck, 2001; Nijenhuis et al., 2001) as well as ASIP may act as an inverse agonist at a constitutively active MC₁ receptor (Siegrist et al., 1997). In summary, ASIP has a nanomolar affinity for the MC₁, MC₂ and MC₄ receptors, a lower affinity for the MC₃ receptor, but is not effective at the MC₅ receptor, whereas AGRP has a nanomolar affinity for the MC₃ and MC₄ receptors and very little affinity for the MC₁, MC₂ and MC₅ receptors (MacNeil et al., 2002). However, the mechanism of molecular interactions between MC receptors and their antagonists is still not clear and requires additional investigation.

To add to the complexity, perhaps the physiological relevance of melanocortin antagonists are even wider than commonly considered as it has been reported that AGRP is able to induce β arrestin-mediated endocytosis of the MC₃ and MC₄ receptors (Breit et al., 2006). If so, it can be hypothesised about the duality of the controlling role of this protein – probably AGRP possesses both rapid-acting, direct, ligand-receptor action and a slower-acting regulatory effect when the amount of the MC receptors located at the plasma membrane is temporarily reduced via endocytosis (Coll, 2013).

Structurally both ASIP and AGRP are relatively small, easily diffusible 132 residue glycoproteins with cysteine-rich C-terminal domains – within 40 amino acid residues of the C terminal, there are 10 cysteines, which form a network of five disulphide bonds. The cysteine-rich region contributes to the stability of these proteins, but also determines their subtype selectivity (Bures et al., 1998; McNulty et al., 2005; Chai et al., 2005). Moreover, both proteins contain a conserved tripeptide motif Arg-Phe-Phe in their cysteine-rich regions, which is closely related to the melanocortin core sequence and was proposed to be essential for binding to the MC receptors (Chai et al., 2005).

1.3. Accessory proteins in melanocortin system

Growing evidence shows that GPCRs may interact with several accessory proteins in the cell – some of them are implicated in the correct folding and trafficking of the GPCRs to the cell surface, while others appear to participate in ligand binding or found to be associated throughout the life cycle of the receptor (Cooray and Clark, 2011).

There are also several accessory proteins found in the melanocortin system, which are involved in the MC receptor function. In the 1960s spontaneous mutations gave rise to two mouse mutants known as mahogany and mahoganoid (Lane, 1960; Lane and Green, 1960; Phillips, 1963; Cooray 2011); subsequent studies led to the identification of corresponding proteins – mahogany (now known as attractin) and mahoganoid (now known as mahogunin or mahogunin ring finger 1; MGRN1). Similarities in the phenotypic characteristics of both mouse mutants (dark coat colour and lean body mass) led to the suggestion that attractin and MGRN1 may act as accessory proteins for both MC₁ and MC₄ receptor signalling (Cooray and Clark, 2011). Attractin encodes a type 1 transmembrane domain protein of 1428 amino acids with a large extracellular domain and a relatively short cytosolic tail of 128 amino acids. It was shown that attractin acts as a co-receptor for ASIP by assisting in the stability of the interaction between the C terminus of ASIP and MC₁ receptor. However, attractin does not bind to the AGRP and do not interact with the MC₄ receptor (He at al. 2001). Subsequently Attractin-like protein (ALP) was discovered as interacting partner for MC₄ receptor – it is a transmembrane domain protein consisting of 1371 amino acids and its cytosolic tail retains high sequence homology with attractin (Hagg et al., 2003). It was shown that specific regions of the C terminus of ALP interact with the C terminus of the MC_4 receptor suggesting that ALP acts as co-receptor for AGRP. However, it is still unclear whether ALP would interact with any of other MC receptors. Differently from attractin and ALP, mahogunin (MGRN1) encodes a ring domain-containing cytosolic E3 ubiquitin ligase (He et al., 2003) that is involved in regulation of energy balance and pigmentation via MC₁ and MC₄ receptors. Different models have been suggested describing the action of MGRN1 (Phan et al., 2002), while recent studies revealed that mahogunin decreased MC receptor signalling by competing with $G\alpha_s$ proteins to bind to the receptor-ligand complex (Perez-Olivia et al., 2009). Although it was shown that MGRN1 and MC₂ receptors co-localise, more investigations are needed to clarify the possible involvement of MGRN1 in the function of the other three MC receptors (Cooray et al., 2011).

To add complexity to an already complicated tale, **syndecan-3** was identified as another co-receptor for melanocortin antagonists (Reizes et al., 2001; Bellin et al., 2002). Syndecan-3 is expressed in several hypothalamic nuclei that are known to play important roles in food intake and energy balance. It was shown that syndecan-3 binds AGRP and facilitates antagonism of α -MSH activity at the MC₃/MC₄ receptors, thus modulating feeding behaviour and energy balance (Bellin et al., 2002; Reizes et al., 2001). The syndecans are a family of heparansulphate proteoglycans (HSPGs) that exist in a membrane-bound and a soluble, shedded form. Membrane-bound syndecans facilitate ligand-receptor interactions and act as co-receptors being so involved in several physiological processes (Reizes et al., 2006). Cleaved from the cell surface however, they can inhibit that ligand-receptor interaction in a separate paracrine fashion.

Recently, a family of novel melanocortin receptor accessory proteins (MRAPs) has been discovered (Metherell et al., 2005; Roy et al., 2007). MRAPs are small single transmembrane domain proteins and they act as MC receptor signalling modifiers (reviewed by Hinkle and Sebag, 2009; Webb and Clark, 2010). In humans they comprise two splice variants, MRAP α and MRAP β , and a second gene (orthologue), MRAP2 protein. MRAP α encodes a protein of 172 amino acids, whilst MRAPB encodes a protein of 102 amino acids. Both isoforms share identical N termini and transmembrane domains but differ at the C termini. MRAPs are beneficial for the MC₂ receptor as they are required for trafficking of the MC_2 receptor from endoplasmic reticulum (ER) to the cell surface and for receptor function in the adrenal cortex. Moreover, MRAPs are also essential for efficient MC₂ receptor heterologous expression at the cell surface. However, they are not essential for the functional expression of other MC receptors – moreover, the MC₁, MC₃, MC₄ and MC₅ receptors suffer from the co-expression with MRAPs as they inhibit the efficacy of the MC receptors to stimulate cAMP (cyclic 3',5'-adenosine monophosphate) accumulation in response to melanocortin peptide binding (Chan et al., 2009; Sebag and Hinkle, 2009). MRAP2 was also found to assist MC₂ receptor trafficking to the cell membrane; however it was not needed for the signalling of this receptor (Sebag and Hinkle, 2009). MRAPs are expressed in the brain as well as in the periphery but the mechanism of interactions with MC receptors is not fully clear at present (Cooray and Clark, 2011).

I.4. Signal transduction

The common signal transduction mechanism shared by the majority of GPCRs is the mediation of intracellular signalling through coupling to specific heterotrimeric guanine nucleotide-binding proteins (G proteins). Receptor-activated G proteins are bound to the inside surface of the cell membrane and they consist of three subunits – the α subunit and a complex of tightly associated heterodimeric $\beta\gamma$ subunits (Hepler and Gilman, 1992). GPCRs act as guanine nucleotide exchange factors for the heterotrimeric G proteins. In the traditional view of heterotrimeric G protein activation the agonist binding to the receptor causes its activation by inducing conformational changes, which leads to the release of bound GDP from the associated G α subunit and subsequent binding of GTP (Iiri et al., 1998). Binding of GTP to the α subunit induces

further conformational changes causing dissociation of the α subunit from the $\beta\gamma$ complex and from the receptor. Both the released GTP-bound Ga subunit as well as the $G\beta\gamma$ complex can then activate or inhibit a variety of downstream effectors and different signalling cascades (or second messenger pathways) in the cell (Neer, 1995). At least 27 distinct α subunits (including splice variants), 5 β subunits and 14 γ subunits have been identified so far (Hepler and Gilman, 1992; Downes and Gautam, 1999; Landry et al., 2006; Cabrera-Vera et al., 2003) accounting for a vast variety of different combinations. The generally accepted G protein classification is based on the structural similarities of the Ga subunits and their mediated responses. According to this classification G proteins have been divided in four major subfamilies: $G\alpha_s$ family – stimulates the membrane-associated enzyme adenylate cyclase (AC) and activates the cAMP-dependent pathway by stimulating the production of cAMP from ATP (adenosine triphosphate); $G\alpha_i$ family – inhibits AC; $G\alpha_q$ family – increases intracellular Ca2+ concentration via stimulating membrane-bound enzyme phospholipase C β (PLC β); and G α_{12} family – involved in regulation of Rhofamily guanine nucleotide-exchange factor signalling (so-called small or monomeric G proteins) (Landry and Gies, 2002; Elefsinioti et al., 2004). A comprehensive overview of effectors activated by various G-protein isoforms can be found in (Kristiansen, 2004; Landry et al., 2006; Birnbaumer, 2007).

I.4. I. cAMP pathway

It has been established that all melanocortin receptors are coupled with $G\alpha_s$ protein and accordingly act as AC activators. Activated AC catalyses the conversion of ATP into cyclic 3',5'-adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) leading to the increase of intracellular cAMP concentration. The cAMP is a small, diffusible molecule; it was discovered by Earl W. Sutherland and his colleague Theodore W. Rall and was the very first second messenger identified (Sutherland and Rall, 1958; Rall and Sutherland, 1958). As a second messenger, cAMP has a fundamental role in the generation of a wide variety of cellular responses by activating different effectors. The primary target of cAMP is the cAMP-dependent protein kinase A (PKA) that is a tetrameric complex of two catalytic and two regulatory subunits. cAMP activates PKA by binding to the regulatory subunits after which activated catalytic subunits are released from the complex. Catalytic subunits then modify the activities of a variety of target enzymes by phosphorylating them at the specific serine and threonine residues (catalytic subunit can even translocate to the cell nucleus where it phosphorylates the family of cAMP-response element binding protein (CREB) transcription factors). Thus, this pathway is involved in enzyme activation as well as regulation of gene expression – the activation of pre-existing enzymes is a much faster process in comparison with the regulation of gene expression, which can take even up to hours. Afterwards, the inherent GTPase activity of the $G\alpha_s$ subunit slowly catalyses the hydrolysis of bound GTP to GDP, thereby directly deactivating the $G\alpha_s$ subunit and terminating its signalling (as well as terminating $G\beta\gamma$ signalling through the re-association with the GDP-bound $G\alpha_s$ subunit). Besides that, the signal of the pathway may also be terminated by other proteins – i.e. binding of RGS (family of regulators of G protein signalling proteins that serve as GTPase-activating proteins (GAPs)) to $G\alpha_s$ subunit facilitates the hydrolysis of bound GTP to GDP. There is also evidence for direct interaction between RGS proteins and AC. The signalling can be also deactivated downstream by dephosphorylating the proteins phosphorylated by PKA, or the receptor can be desensitised (deactivated) (Sunahara and Taussig, 2002; Ligeti et al., 2012).

As an example, the control of skin pigmentation via the MC₁ receptor is realised by the cAMP signal transduction pathway. The expression of POMC, production and secretion of MSH peptides in keratinocytes and subsequent increased expression of the MC₁ receptors in melanocytes is induced by UVlight exposure. Following agonist binding to the MC_1 receptor in melanocytes causes activation of $G\alpha_s/AC$ mediated elevation of intracellular cAMP, which in turn activates PKA. Upon its activation, PKA translocates to the nucleus where it phosphorylates the CREB family of transcription factors. Phosphorylated CREBs then induce the expression of genes containing CRE (cAMP-response elements) consensus sequences in their promoters, such as the transcription factor MITF (microphthalmia-associated transcription factor), which in turn activates genes producing the enzyme tyrosinase (TRP-1 and TRP-2), which are involved in melanogenesis by catalysing the synthesis of black/brown eumelanin from L-tyrosine, whereas inhibition of the MC₁ receptor results in the synthesis of red/yellow phaeomelanin to a greater extent (Slominski et al., 2004).

The multitude of different downstream effectors regulated (and accordingly a multitude of different functions regulated by MC receptors) arise after the elevation of cAMP and are primarily dictated by the individual melanocortin ligands, the receptor subtype and the tissue in which that receptor is expressed (Eves and Haycock, 2010). For example, α -MSH acts as an anti-inflammatory and immunomodulatory agent via the MC₁ and MC₃ receptors in peripheral tissues and by the MC₄ receptor in the CNS (Lasaga et al., 2008); this action is thought to be realised via the activation of the cAMP pathway and subsequent inhibition of NF- κ B, a transcription factor that exists in almost all cell types and plays a critical role in the immune system by regulating the expression of about 150 genes, including several proinflammatory cytokines, cytokine receptors and adhesion molecules (Baeuerle and Henkel, 1994; Manna and Aggarwal, 1998). The discovery that melanocortins can control NF-κB infers that any gene under the control of NF- κ B is under potential melanocortinic regulation. It is also reported that the activation of cAMP via the MC₄ receptor is followed by phosphorylation of mitogen-activated protein kinase/extracellular signalregulated kinase (MAPK/ERK) or attenuation of p38 and JNK (c-Jun N-terminal kinase) MAPKs phosphorylation, which subsequently also results in the inhibition of NF- κ B (Lasaga et al., 2008). However, although it has been shown that MAPKs participate in anti-inflammatory biology of α -MSH, the exact mechanism still remains unclear.

1.4.2. Alternative signalling pathways

However, there is a growing number of reports suggesting that signalling pathways other than $G\alpha_s$ might contribute to the physiological effects of the MC receptors. For example, it has been shown that the MC_4 receptor endogenously expressed in GT1-1 cells (immortalised hypothalamic neuronal cells) is able to activate the $G\alpha_0/PLC/Ca^{2+}$ pathway (Newman et al., 2006). Similarly, the data on human melanoma cells and keratinocytes suggest that although α -MSH predominantly acts through Ga_s/AC/cAMP pathway, but under conditions where this pathway was inhibited, $G\alpha_{\alpha}$ mediated Ca^{2+} signalling came up instead. This suggests that in fact all five MC receptor subtypes would also be linked to the $G\alpha_q/PLC/Ca^{2+}$ signalling pathway (Elliott et al., 2004; Hoogduijn et al., 2002). There are also data available suggesting coupling of the MC_4 receptor to members of the $G\alpha_{i/0}$ family, thus strengthening the idea of dual coupling of the MC₄ receptor to $G\alpha_s$ and $G\alpha_{i/o}$ proteins (Büch et al., 2009). Besides that, there are also data showing the connection of MC_5 receptor signalling to the Jak/STAT pathway (Janus kinase/signal transducers and activators of transcription) probably via activation of the $G\alpha_{\alpha}$ protein (Buggy, 1998). Moreover, a new theory concerning a model where an agonist can induce different conformational changes of one particular receptor and each of conformations can be coupled with certain Ga protein subtype leading thus to the activation of different signalling pathways (also referred to as ligand-biased signalling) meets with approval on an example of the MC_4 receptor – studies indicate that the MC₄ receptor can couple to all three major classes of G proteins ($G\alpha_s$, $G\alpha_{i/0}$ and $G\alpha_a$) and can signal via different second messengers and activate different pathways (Yang, 2011). Moreover, it was shown that synthetic peptide and nonpeptide MC_4 receptor agonists differ in their ability to induce different receptor conformational states and to couple the receptor to different G proteins (Yang, 2011).

This all together shows that the melanocortin system operates through very intertwining molecular mechanisms; however it should be kept in mind that cellular context, receptor expression level and alternate active receptor conformations all contribute to the data concerning MC receptor alternative G protein coupling and signalling (reviewed in Breit et al., 2011; Coll, 2013).

Besides that, growing evidence indicates that many GPCRs are also able to transduce their signals through G protein independent pathways, e.g. via adapter proteins like arrestins, but not only (Woehler and Ponimaskin, 2009; Rajagopal et al., 2005; Shukla et al., 2011). Initially arrestins have been shown to terminate G protein-dependent signalling after agonist binding to the receptor;

however, arrestins may also activate cellular effectors like ERK-1/2 in a G protein independent manner (Shukla et al., 2011). As it has been shown that agonist binding to the MC₄ receptor could mediate ERK-1/2 activation (Breit et al., 2011) and AGRP and α -MSH induce interactions between MC₄ receptor and arrestins (Breit et al., 2006), these effects probably contribute to G protein independent signalling. However, there are no clear data confirming MC receptor G protein independent signalling yet.

1.5. Oligomerisation

It is well reported and accepted that many GPCRs possess a common structural and functional feature to form homo- and heterodimers or even higher order oligomers (Bouvier, 2001; George et al., 2002; Milligan, 2009; Palczewski, 2010). There are several suggestions but no clear answers concerning the functional significance and mechanism of receptor oligomer formation, as well as no direct evidence on where this process takes place and on its importance to cell surface expression (Terrillon and Bouvier, 2004). However, it has been proposed that one receptor molecule alone may not be sterically able to provide simultaneous interaction with all the heterotrimeric G protein subunits (Bulenger et al., 2005). A detailed molecular mechanism needs to be elucidated, but continuously accumulating data suggest that there are many modulation or cross-talk possibilities between receptor subunits, as well as between the receptor and G proteins, and receptor and ligands. This indicates that organisation of GPCR signalling appears to be more complex than conventionally proposed (reviewed by Rozenfeld and Devi, 2011).

Numerous studies have shown that all MC receptors are also able to form oligomers. For example, MC₄ receptors can form constitutive homodimers (Biebermann et al., 2003; Elsner et al., 2006; Nickolls and Maki, 2006; Kopanchuk et al., 2005, 2006; Chapman and Findlay, 2013), which exist in different dynamic conformational states depending on their association with the G protein and the agonist (Chapman and Findlay, 2013; Breit et al., 2011). Some data suggest that MC₄ receptors can form even higher order oligomers (Chapman and Findlay, 2013). It has been shown that homodimerisation of the MC_1 receptors occurs already before reaching the plasma membrane during their biosynthesis (Sanchez-Laorden et al., 2006; Zanna et al., 2008). Besides that, MC₁ receptors form heterodimers with the MC₃ receptor, while both of them can form homodimers as well (Mandrika et al., 2005). Additionally, accessory protein MRAP also plays a role in MC receptor oligomerisation and cell surface expression (Rodrigues et al., 2013). It was shown that although MRAP does not influence MC₂ receptor homodimer formation, but it is required for their cell membrane expression, as in the absence of MRAP MC₂ receptor homodimers were retained in the ER (Sebag and Hinkle, 2009). On the contrary, MRAP was found to inhibit MC₄ and MC₅ receptor cell surface

localisation, and disrupted MC_5 receptor dimer formation (Sebag and Hinkle, 2009; Chan et al., 2009). Moreover, recently it was found that hypothalamic GPCRs involved in body weight maintenance and regulation of food intake interact with each other via the heterodimer formation. For example, MC_3 receptor heterodimerises with the ghrelin receptor (also known as the growth hormone secretagogue receptor, GHSR) resulting in a modulation of functions of both receptors, whereas the MC_4 receptor forms heterodimers with G protein-coupled receptor 7 (GPR7) (Rediger et al., 2009, 2012).

It is supposed that cross-talk between both, homomer and heteromer, receptor subunits may be characterised by some level of co-operativity within the complex, where binding of a single ligand to one monomer can change properties of the other (Biebermann et al., 2003; Kopanchuk et al., 2005. 2006; Rediger et al., 2012; Chapman and Findlay, 2013). Thus, understanding the physiological role of oligomer formation between different types of GPCRs and identification of regulatory mechanisms of these homo- and heteromers may be a prerequisite for highly specific drug development via discrete sets of signalling effectors (a phenomenon termed "heteromer-directed signalling specificity" (Rozenfeld and Devi, 2011).

1.6. Melanocortin receptor active synthetic compounds

The development of novel and selective peptic agonists and antagonists for MC receptors has closely followed the identification of various MC receptor subtypes. These receptors participate in regulation of a vast variety of different physiological functions, including, energy balance and feeding behaviours (obesity, anorexia), pigmentation, sexual behaviour (erectile dysfunction, sexual motivation), temperature control, pain and inflammatory and immune responses. There is a need for potent, biologically stable, certain MC receptor subtype selective ligands, both agonists and antagonists, that would have or have not, if desired, the ability to cross the blood-brain barrier. This explains why MC receptors and their ligands have become objects of interest for much research both from academic and industrial laboratories.

As native MSH peptides are biologically unstable, being easily hydrolysed by proteases and easily oxidised, the first attempts towards new MC receptor active synthetic compounds were related with modifications of the core sequence and stabilisation of natural MSH peptides. Introduction of the pseudoisosteric amino acid norleucine (Nle) into position 4 of α -MSH prevents oxidation of methionine (Met⁴). Enzymatic stability could be increased by replacing phenylalanine at the position 7 (Phe⁷) with unnatural DPhe⁷. The resulting α -MSH peptide analogue [Nle⁴, DPhe⁷]- α -MSH (shortly, NDP- α -MSH or named also melanotan-I (MT-I); Fig. 3) was the first synthetic superpotent and stable agonistic peptide for all the MSH-binding melanocortin receptors $(MC_{1,3-5})$ with highly prolonged biological activity (Sawyer et al., 1980). Radiolabelled derivatives of NDP- α -MSH have been extensively used for studies of biological functions of the MC receptor both *in vitro* and *in vivo*.

Subsequent modifications in the melanocortin "advanced" core tetrapeptide sequence His-DPhe-Arg-Trp on the basis of computational studies and extensive structure-activity relationship (SAR) studies (Hruby et al., 1984) led to the discovery of melanotan-II (MT-II; Ac-Nle⁴, c[Asp⁵, DPhe⁷, Lys¹⁰]- α -MSH[4-10]-NH₂; Fig. 3), which is a truncated cyclic lactam analogue of α -MSH. MT-II has even higher agonistic potency on all the MSH-binding MC receptors (MC_{1,3-5}) than NDP- α -MSH. It possesses high *in vivo* stability and prolonged activity, and it can cross the blood-brain barrier (Al-Obeidi et al., 1989; Hadley et al., 1989).

Subsequent studies by using the MT-II cyclic template as a starting point led to the discovery of the first potent synthetic antagonists for MC receptors (Hruby et al., 1995). Minimal changes in the structure of MT-II by substitution of only one amino acid (DPhe⁷ with more bulky aromatic naphthylalanine $DNal(2')^7$) resulted in a compound named SHU9119 (or $[DNal(2')^7]$ -MT-II; Fig. 3) with a completely different bioactivity profile – it demonstrates potent and selective antagonistic activity for MC₃ and MC₄ receptors, but also acts as a partial agonist at the MC₁ and MC₅ receptors.

Seeking for subtype selectivity led to the one of the first subtype selective agonists found MS05 (Fig. 3), which is a peptide ligand possessing more than 1200-fold higher affinity for the MC_1 receptor over all other MC receptor subtypes (Szardenings et al., 2000). It has been proposed for usage as an anti-inflammatory agent.

Another MC_4 receptor-specific antagonist, HS131 (Schiöth et al., 2003b), has an 18-fold preference for the MC_4 receptor over the MC_3 receptor and 290- and 410-fold over the MC_1 and MC_5 receptors, respectively.

NDP-a-MSH	Ac-Ser-Tyr-Ser-Nle-Glu-His-DPhe-Arg-Trp-Gly-Lys-Pro-Val-NH ₂
MT-II	Ac-Nle-c[Asp-His-DPhe-Arg-Trp-Lys]-NH ₂
MS05	Ser-Ser-Ile-Ile-Ser-His-Phe-Arg-Trp-Gly-Lys-Pro-Val-NH ₂
SHU9119	Ac-Nle-c[Asp-His-DNal(2')-Arg-Trp-Lys]-NH ₂
HS131	Ac-c[Cys-Gly-DNal(2')-Arg-Trp-Cys]-NH ₂

Figure 3. Structures of synthetic melanocortin peptides.

In spite of the remarkable success towards improvement of biological properties of native melanocortins, generally, peptides are regarded to be unsuitable for drug development due to their low enzymatic stability, poor oral bioavailability and high cost of production. However, other than per oral drug administration possibilities can be applied for synthetic peptide drugs, e.g. injections, intranasal administration, subcutaneous drug delivery, etc., can be used. As an example, PT-141 (now named as Bremelanotide) (Molinoff et al., 2003) is an activator of the MC₁ and MC₄ receptors introduced by Palatin Technologies. However, intranasal drug administration for the treatment of male and female sexual dysfunction was discontinued due to arisen side effects of increased blood pressure. Nevertheless, at the moment new clinical trials of this compound are in progress (human Phase 2B studies) by using a new subcutaneous drug delivery system that appears to have less effect on blood pressure (Palatin Technologies, 2013). To obtain substances suited for medical use there is an interest in highly selective non-peptide compounds imitating the most important structural features of the natural melanocortins. Early studies led to the assumption that the β -turn structure of melanocortins' core region provides a conformation essential for biological activity (Hruby et al., 1984). Since then, a wide variety of different scaffolds connected with side-chains containing structurally different pharmacophoric groups has been examined to mimic the "biologically active" spatial conformation of melanocortins. For example, extremely simple scaffolds, such as tertiary amides (Mutulis et al., 2007), or quite complicated tri-substituted nine-membered heterocycles (Haskell-Luevano et al., 1999) correspond to this spatial conformation and have been used to generate libraries of synthetic MC receptor active ligands. The majority of small molecule non-peptide and peptoid melanocortin agonists introduced by different pharmaceutical companies are derivatives of piperidines or piperazines (Pfizer, Amgen, Bristol-Myers Squibb, Eli Lilly, Merck, Neurocrine, Taisho, Procter and Gamble) or substituted guanidines (Chiron, Melacure) (Bednarek and Fong, 2004; Wikberg and Mutulis, 2008). These compounds have been proposed (some of them have undergone different phases of human clinical trials as well) for the treatment of obesity and/or erectile dysfunction as well as for treatment of anxiety and depression (reviewed by Wikberg and Mutulis, 2008; Boughton and Murphy, 2013; King et al., 2007). As an example, THIQ (Fig. 4), highly potent and selective MC₄ receptor agonist, is a small molecule piperidine derivative discovered by Merck research group (Sebhat et al., 2002). THIO has been studied in detail in rat models and shown to increase erectile activity (Martin et al., 2002), but no human trials have been performed. However, this ligand and its radioactive analogue (Mutulis et al., 2003) have been used in scientific research – in studies of the MC₄ receptor ligand binding mechanism (Kopanchuk et al., 2006) and signalling mechanism (Cai et al., 2004). Results suggested that non-peptide and peptide agonist ligands have different ligand binding as well as signalling mechanisms.



Figure 4. Structure of selective MC₄ receptor agonist THIQ (N-[(3R)-1,2,3,4-tetrahydroisoquinolinium-3-ylcarbonyl]-(1R)-1-(4-chlorobenzyl)-2-[4-cyclohexyl-4-(1H-1,2,4-triazol-1-ylmethyl) piperidin-1-yl]-2-oxoethylamine) and its radiolabelled analogue [125 I]THIQ.

Along with a greater understanding of the complexity of the melanocortin receptor system, over the past decade or so it has become widely appreciated that melanocortin receptors possess functional allosteric binding sites. Allosteric modulators bind receptor domains topographically distinct from the orthosteric ligand binding site (binding site on a receptor for the native ligand), altering the biological activity of the orthosteric ligand by changing its binding affinity, functional efficacy, or both. For example, set of ligands that are allosteric activators and inhibitors of the melanocortin receptors has been identified on the basis of modelling the conformation of MT-II (Cain et al., 2006). Allosteric ligands may provide additional possibilities for regulation of receptor functions as they not only affect receptor's orthosteric ligand binding site, but can also modulate signalling pathways (Hruby et al., 2011; Yang, 2011).

Multivalent ligands (multimeric analogues of naturally occurring ligands) that simultaneously bind to multiple receptors can be used for obtaining enhanced specificity and higher affinity in comparison with corresponding monovalent ligands due to multivalent interactions via statistical and/or cooperative effects on binding. Melanoma is a type of skin cancer that develops in melanocytes, and MC_1 receptor is known to be overexpressed at the melanoma cell surface. Therefore, targeting receptor overexpression via the use of multivalent interactions provides an alternative way to enhance selectivity toward these cancer cells (Brabez et al., 2013; Hruby and Cai, 2013). Furthermore, bivalent and heterobivalent ligands that interact with receptor homo- or heterodimers, respectively, could be highly specific and effective tool for specific modulation of receptor signalling capacity - as an example, for patients suffering from obesity or cachexia, targeting of homo- and/or heterodimerised MC₃, MC₄ and GHSRs could represent a valuable tool to modulate food intake (Rediger et al., 2009; 2012). Similarly, feasibility of heterobivalent targeting approach has been shown on tumour cells expressing MC_1 and cholecystokinin-2 receptors (CCK2R) and with synthetic ligands that contain both, MSH and cholecystokinin pharmacophores (Xu et al., 2012).

Radiolabeled heterobivalent peptidic ligands have been proposed to be a valuable tool for in vivo imaging and therapy of malignant diseases (Fischer et al., 2013).

Although much has been learned from the various structure-activity relationship studies of the MC ligands since of the first studies regarding MC system, it still remains difficult to design ligands *de novo* with specific activities at specific MC receptors. However, seeking new ligands has helped to improve the general understanding about the functioning of the MC system and about different opportunities to treat diseases and to maintain human health (Irani et al., 2004; Holder and Haskell-Luevano, 2004; Hruby et al., 2011; Yang, 2011). In fact, melanocortin ligands with multiple unique biological activities have led to clinical trials for pigmentation, melanoma, feeding behaviour, and sexual behaviour and function (Hruby and Cai, 2013; Boughon and Murphy, 2013). For example, Rhythm, a biotechnology company developing peptide therapeutics, in September 2013 announced the initiation of the first of a series of clinical trials with RM-493, the company's novel MC₄ receptor small-peptide agonist, for the treatment of obesity in individuals with a genetic deficiency in the MC₄ receptor pathway (Rhythm Pharmaceuticals, 2013).

2. METHODS FOR G PROTEIN-COUPLED RECEPTOR STUDIES

GPCRs can be studied from different points of view, by using different strategies and methods, but among the most used ones are assays assessing the receptor-ligand binding affinity (ligand binding assays) and efficacy (functional assays). Ligand bound GPCRs are activated to change the conformation and transduce an extracellular signal into the cell. The majority of GPCRs are normally present at very low concentrations in native tissues. That is why highly sensitive methods are required for their detection and characterisation.

2.1. Ligand binding assays

Receptor-ligand binding assays can be used to characterise receptor and its ligands' interactions, giving parameters of intrinsic affinity of ligands to the receptor, association/dissociation rates, and the density of receptor in tissues, cells or receptor preparations.

2.1.1. Radioligand binding

Radioligand binding was implemented as a method for the detection of receptors in 1965 by Paton and Rang (Paton and Rang, 1965). Shortly after that this method was also used in melanocortin system studies, where binding of ¹²⁵I-labelled ACTH to its adrenal binding sites was demonstrated (Lefkowitz et al., 1970a, 1970b, 1970c). The high sensitivity and selectivity of the method allowed for performing experiments in preparations from native tissues as well as transfected cells thus becoming conventional or so-called "classical" method for molecular pharmacology. This method also allows for characterisation of properties of nonradioactive compounds by their ability to displace the binding of a radiolabelled molecule to the receptor (orthosteric agonists/antagonists) or to modulate the affinity of a radiolabelled ligand for the binding to the receptor (some allosteric modulators). It has made this method indispensable for a long time for the discovery of new drugs targeting specific receptors (Chen et al., 2012).

In this method the receptor-bound radioligand and free radioligand are separated by filtration through glass fibre filters, gel-filtration columns or by centrifugation. The first radioactive MC peptides were ¹²⁵I-, ³H-, ¹⁴C-, or ³⁵S-labelled ACTH and α -MSH. The low specific radioactivity of ¹⁴C (63 mCi/mmol per atom) in spite of its long half-life (5760 years) restricts its use in ligand binding assays. Tritium ³H (specific radioactivity = 29.6 Ci/mmol per atom and half-life = 12.26 years) suits well for receptor binding assays and also for physiological experiments, but the relatively high price of ligands' ³H labelling limits its usage. ³⁵S has a much higher specific radioactivity than

tritium (1500 Ci/mmol per atom), but also a much shorter half-life of only 87.2 days. It would be an ideal label for radioligands, but usually there are no direct ways to insert ³⁵S into structure of compounds of interest. ¹²⁵I has a specific radioactivity of about 2200 Ci/mmol per atom but comparatively short half-life of 60 days, which demands that radioligand should be used within 5–6 weeks after preparation. In spite of this limitation ¹²⁵I is the most frequently used label for peptide ligands as it can be relatively easily introduced in peptide molecules. The most frequently used radioligand for characterisation of the MC receptors is [¹²⁵I]-NDP- α -MSH (Eberle, 1988).

Although the radioligand binding method is powerful and still frequently used, it also has several limitations, such as heterogeneity, which requires an additional separation step for the bound and unbound ligand and causes nonequilibrium in the system. Moreover, a lot of important information concerning ligand binding mechanism could be lost during this cumbersome separation step when rapid reactions and/or weak receptor/ligand complexes are investigated. Besides that, safety, waste and cost problems associated with radioactive ligands also must be kept in mind.

Another radioisotopic technique, scintillation proximity assay (SPA), makes it possible to use radioisotopes for monitoring binding reactions continuously in homogeneous conditions without the need to separate free from bound components (Udenfriend et al., 1987; Glickman et al., 2008; Berry et al., 2012). This technology exploits "SPA beads" or scintillating fluomicrospheres into which scintillant is incorporated. Besides that, "SPA beads" are functionalised with affinity tags in order to bind GPCRs, for instance. If a radioalabelled tracer molecule is bound to the receptor in close proximity of the fluomicrosphere (depending on isotope used, the distance from 1 to 125 µm), energy transfer occurs by photons being given off from the radioactive molecule; it stimulates the scintillant to emit light, which can then be detected. Since the development of SPA technology it has been essentially improved (including miniaturisation and automation) and has become a powerful tool for high-throughput screening (HTS) (reviewed by Glickman et al., 2008). However, the main problem in using SPA technology for HTS of GPCR ligands is demand of high-quality receptor preparations in large enough quantities for immobilisation purposes. Typically, either recombinantly expressed whole cells or purified cell membranes are used along with "SPA beads". Thus, issues like signal-to-noise ratio, signal stability, relatively high costs of production of "SPA beds" as well as hazards and restrictions concerning exploitation of radioisotopes still are important reasons for developing alternative homogeneous, non-radioactive methods.

2.1.2. Fluorescence methods

Fluorescently labelled ligands are being used increasingly as an alternative to radiolabelled ligands allowing monitoring and visualisation of ligand binding to the receptor (and other interactions/events with participation of fluorescently labelled partners) in living cells. Novel fluorescent probes stand out with high molecular brightness, low photon-bleaching and insensitivity to solvent polarity and pH changes. These qualities have contributed to the development of a set of alternative methods to radioligand binding assays that exploit different intrinsic fluorescence aspects/properties of the fluorophore (intensity, wavelength, lifetime, anisotropy). These parameters can be measured independently or in combination, thus providing more detailed information about certain interaction processes studied. Moreover, fluorescence measurements possess a very high sensitivity, providing the opportunity to observe biological mechanisms on a molecular level. Thus the versatility of fluorescence phenomena can be exploited for GPCR studies both in bulk solution and in the single molecule level. Fluorescence techniques are compatible with live cell experiments, making these advantageous over radioligand binding assays. Fluorescent ligands have been used for GPCR studies ranging from microscopic detection of receptor localisation in tissues and cells and demonstration of the ligand-bound receptor internalisation, to spectroscopic ligand binding assays and to sophisticated studies of receptor interaction mechanisms with different partners (ligands, other receptors, G proteins, etc.). Among ligand binding methods, fluorescence polarisation-based fluorescence anisotropy (FA), Förster/ fluorescence resonance energy transfer (FRET) and time-resolved-FRET (TR-FRET), fluorescence correlation spectroscopy-based assays (FCS) and others have found wider recognition and applications in GPCR studies (Chen et al., 2012; Sridharan et al., 2014). Each fluorescence technique has several advantages, as well as certain limitations.

2.1.2.1. Fluorescence anisotropy

The fluorescence anisotropy (FA) method is based on the phenomenon that the population of fluorescent probes emits light with a certain degree of polarisation when excited by plane polarised light. The fluorescence lifetime refers to the average time the molecule stays in its excited state before emitting a photon. Thus, the polarisation extent of emitted light of fluorophore activated by polarised light depends on pluorophore's freedom of movement within its lifetime. The binding of fluorescent ligands to bigger and more massive receptor proteins constrains their freedom of movement resulting in a greater extent of polarisation of the emitted fluorescence. Emitted fluorescence changes can be detected as a change in emitted fluorescence intensities parallel (I_{\parallel}) and perpendicular (I_{\perp}) to the plane of excitation plane, respectively, and used for calculation of FA signal. Changes in FA signal can be followed in real-time

without of any separation step requirement. FA signal at time t after the initiation of the binding reaction can be defined as parameter r(t) and calculated as following:

$$r(t) = \frac{I(t)_{||} - I(t)_{\perp}}{I(t)_{||} + 2I(t)_{\perp}}$$
(1)

Thus, a simple principle, homogenous system and possibility of continuous online monitoring of the receptor-ligand interaction dynamics, as well as moderate requirements for equipment makes the polarisation-based FA assay quite attractive for the assessment of GPCR-ligand binding properties. Although several small-molecule fluorescent ligands for GPCRs are available (Vernall et al., 2013), in general, peptide ligands are rather suited for labelling with fluorescent probes than small-molecule compounds as conjugation with fluorophore more probably does not affect the biological properties of the peptide. It has been shown that NDP- α -MSH also retains its activity after labelling with fluorescent dyes (Prystay et al., 2001; Do et al., 2006; Nosjean et al., 2006; Nicholson et al., 2006; Veiksina et al., 2010, 2014) However, although the FA method looks very promising, it still has not been widely adopted in fundamental receptor-ligand binding interaction studies as well as for screening a wide range of receptors from different sources. Some of the obstacles affecting an assay's signal-to-noise ratio are the availability of suitable fluorophore-coupled ligands and receptor preparations with sufficiently high receptor concentration. As this method is ratiometric, changes in the FA signal can be detected only if the ratio of bound and free fluorescent ligand portions is altered (Nosjean et al., 2006). It means that concentrations of receptor and ligand used have to be comparable. It is different from classical radioligand assays, where the used ligand concentration is much higher than receptor concentration ($[L] \gg [R]$) and reactions are carried out under pseudo first-order conditions). In other words, in FA assays reactions are performed under second-order conditions ([L] \approx [R]), where ligand depletion has to be taken into account thus adding to the complexity of data analysis (Roehrl et al., 2004; Veiksina et al., 2014). Moreover, if the total emission intensity (expressed as $I_{\parallel} + 2I_{\perp}$) changes during the binding reaction (reflects the changes of fluorophore's quantum yield), the data analysis becomes even more complicated (Jameson and Mocz, 2005).

2.1.2.2. Other fluorescence techniques

The sensitivity of fluorophore's fluorescent properties from changes in its environment opens other opportunities for assessment of binding of a fluorescently-tagged ligand to the receptor. Thus, ligand binding can be assayed by determination of changes in fluorescence emission spectrum (wavelength) or intensity (quantum yield) upon the binding process. As fluorescence intensity is linearly dependent on the number of fluorophores in a sample, it provides a basis for quantitative measurements. Binding can be measured in a solution containing receptors (maintained in a homogeneous suspension) and a ligand without the need to separate the bound from free ligand. This approach relies on the ability to distinguish specific binding-dependent fluorescence changes from fluorescence and non-specifically bound ligand (Sridharan et al., 2014).

In 1948 Theodor Förster first described the molecular process of energy transfer between two molecules (Förster, 1948). This approach, fluorescence/ Förster resonance energy transfer (FRET) between two fluorophores, where the emission from one overlaps the excitation of the other can be used for monitoring of ligand binding to a receptor. Usually two proper fluorophores are used, where one is coupled with a ligand and the second with a receptor. There is strong distance dependence for resonance energy transfer to occur. By donor and acceptor molecules coming into close enough proximity, FRET can be detected either via enhancement of the acceptor fluorophore's fluorescence emission (with a longer wavelength) or via loss of emission from the donor fluorophore (with a shorter wavelength). In the latter case, even the nonfluorescent acceptor can be used. The assay is carried out in a "mix and measure" format without the separation requirement of bound and unbound ligands. This allows for determination of ligand binding kinetics, but the FRET approach can also be used for assessment of receptor oligomerisation, liganddependent conformational changes in GPCRs, as well as in functional receptor activity assays. The main limitations of these FRET-based assays are related to the availability of good FRET donor/acceptor pairs, labelling of GPCRs and ligands without the loss of their properties and expression of tagged-receptors in cells. Moreover, frequently there is a very low signal-to-noise ratio because the fluorescence emission wavelengths of many organic molecules and the cell culture medium overlap those of the common FRET donors. The influence from photobleaching, crosstalk (direct excitation of the acceptor by the wavelength of light used to excite the donor) and bleedthrough (overlap of the donor and acceptor emission spectra) have to be taken into account, which may considerably complicate the interpretation of FRET signal (Chen et al., 2012; Zhang and Xie, 2012; Goddard and Watts, 2012; Sridharan et al., 2014).

Some of these issues can be eliminated and better sensitivity can be achieved by using the time-resolved mode of FRET measurements (TR-FRET). Here, unique properties of lanthanides like a long-lived excited state (up to millisecond range), large Stokes' shift between absorption and emission maximums and narrow emission peak can be utilised by using lanthanide-containing FRET donors. Thus, several orders of magnitude longer fluorescence lifetime of donor molecule over the non-specific background fluorescence enables the specific signal to be measured after a defined delay period when the background fluorescence has already diminished (Chen et al., 2012; Zhang and Xie, 2012; Goddard and Watts, 2012). Commonly used lanthanides in this type of assays are europium (Eu), terbium (Tb), samarium (Sm) and dysprosium (Dy). Lanthanide-labelled melanocortin ligands (like Eu-labelled NDP- α -MSH) have been used in studies of the MC receptors within the TR-fluorescence approach (Handl et al., 2004) and for new multivalent MC receptor ligand evaluation for treatment of melanoma (Brabez et al., 2013). However, challenges concerning synthesis of lanthanide-labelled ligands have also been shown (Alleti et al., 2013).

Fluorescence lifetime changes also can be exploited in receptor-ligand binding studies. Fluorescence lifetimes for commonly used fluorophores usually are in the nanosecond range. Measuring the fluorescence intensity with time resolution below 10^{-9} seconds (modulated excitation) gives access to fluorophore lifetimes. These measurements can be performed in two ways - under frequency domain or under time domain (Turconi et al., 2001). The lifetime is characteristic for a fluorophore and depends on its local environment, thus allowing monitoring of interactions of molecules or changes in the immediate surroundings of the fluorophore. Fluorescence lifetime measurements can be applied for studies of interactions in solution as well as in single molecule level (fluorescence lifetime imaging microscopy, FLIM). However, the most common use of this technique is the determination of FRET - because in the presence of FRET the donor molecule has an additional pathway over which it can de-excite, its lifetime is shortened and this effect can be measured. The advantage of FLIM compared with conventional FRET is that its signal is more sensitive and precise since it is independent of the fluorescence intensity and artefacts due to scattering and absorption within the sample. In FLIM the fluorescence signal can be recorded with high temporal and spatial resolution allowing its application in combination with other fluorescence techniques and thus giving access to a wider range of physical parameters that make interpretation of results more detailed, easier and more reliable (Liu et al., 2008).

Fluorescence correlation spectroscopy (FCS) is based on detection of changes in a fluorescent ligand's spatial mobility. Time-dependent fluorescence emission fluctuations are measured from a small illuminated volume (confocal volume) during diffusion of fluorescently labelled molecules within this volume. Autocorrelation analysis of the fluctuations in fluorescence intensity provides information about the diffusion time and number of fluorescent molecules in the observation volume. In this way, processes can be accessed on the single molecule level, but at the same time many single events are statistically evaluated via the correlation function. Thus, FCS provides the ability for simultaneous tracking of free and bound ligand populations in the same solution (without the need for physical separation of these ligand fractions) and for measuring of ligand binding in a time-dependent manner with single-molecule sensitivity (Briddon and Hill, 2007; Jakobs et al., 2012; Sridharan et al., 2014). The most common parameters extracted from FCS are the diffusion coefficient and the concentration of fluorescent particles in the observation volume, which allow quantification of ligand-receptor interactions by estimation of receptor-bound ligand fraction. Besides that, it allows for assessment of the localisation of receptors within the cell and in different membrane domains, as well as the aggregation state of the receptors. It may provide us with information about the activation and signal transduction mechanisms; furthermore, as receptors reside in their natural environment, results are more likely to represent physiologically relevant interactions (Liu et al., 2008). Moreover, FCS with fluorescence-tagged receptors can also be used for detection of receptor oligomers and for determination of receptor monomers in an oligometric complex (Herrick-Davis and Mazurkiewicz, 2012). Recently, FCS extension with two-focus and dual-colour detection mode opened new possibilities for in vivo detection of receptor-ligand interactions (Ries et al., 2009).

There has been remarkable progress made in the last years in field of single molecule detection methods based on the fluorescence (Hell, 2009). The single molecule assays permit detection of events often masked in averaged ensemble measurements as they allow for simultaneous detection of different molecular components from many single molecule reactions occurring in parallel in a bulk solution. For example, single-molecule microscopy studies using fluorescent ligands have shown dynamic dimerisation of M1 muscarinic and N-formyl peptide receptors (Hern et al., 2010; Kasai et al., 2011). Fast-developing instrumentation possibilities allow for new techniques to become more available to a wider range of scientists. Furthermore, due to the small volume of the sample needed and the short time required for sample measurement, single molecule assays have the potential for miniaturisation and HTS (Christensen et al., 2013). These considerations would make single molecule multiparameter assays (simultaneous collection and integration of intensity, anisotropy, lifetime, FRET, etc., data) favourable from future perspectives as wide variety of processes, including dynamic binding and conformational dynamics of proteins, could be studied (Kudrvavtsev et al., 2007; Felekvan et al., 2012).

2.2. Functional assays

Upon ligand binding, GPCRs change their conformation and activate coupled G proteins, which subsequently promote second messenger production via downstream effectors. Although ligand binding assays can provide us with information about binding affinity and in some cases about binding kinetics and/or oligomerisation, they do not tell us whether the compound is an agonist or an antagonist, or allow assessment of the overall physiological potency of the compound. Functional assays are aimed to assess receptor activation and

signalling by measuring either G protein activation or G protein mediated events (including second messenger generation and reporter gene transcription in response to receptor activation). Since GPCR signalling consists of a series of spatial and temporal events, an important consideration is whether to measure a proximal or distal signalling step after GPCR stimulation. Measurement of events proximal to receptor activation will reduce the incidence of false positives. However, moving down the signal transduction cascade will enhance the signal-to-noise ratio due to signal amplification (Zhang and Xie, 2012), but from the other hand it also increases the possibility of non-selective or overlapped signal detection as many GPCRs may activate multiple signalling pathways (Denis et al., 2012).

2.2.1. cAMP assay

All the MC receptors are considered to be coupled with $G\alpha_s$ protein and signalling via second messenger cAMP. Conventional cAMP assays measure changes in intracellular cAMP levels after stimulation or inhibition of cAMP production. $G\alpha_s$ protein-coupled receptors positively stimulate the activity of AC, thus increased cellular cAMP levels can be measured straightforward, whereas it is more challenging to test compounds (especially antagonists) for $G\alpha_{i/2}$ protein-coupled receptors because of the requirement pre-stimulate AC with forskolin (Zhang and Xie, 2012). Additionally, since the intracellular cAMP concentration is regulated by the balance between the production rate by ACs and degradation rate by phosphodiesterases (PDE), an inhibitor of PDE (e.g. 3-isobutyl-1-methylxanthine; IBMX) might be required in the system during assay performance. However, despite the seemingly simple detection of the $G\alpha_s$ protein's activation, one should be careful as an almost 10-fold abundance of the $G\alpha_0$ protein (member of $G\alpha_i$ family) over $G\alpha_s$ protein has been shown in cells possibly leading to hindered $G\alpha_s$ -signalling in heterologous systems (Landry et al., 2006). Usually, levels of cellular cAMP are measured in a competition assay with labelled cAMP, where they both compete for binding to an anti-cAMP antibody or cAMP binding protein (Nordstedt and Fredholm, 1990). Radioactive isotope-labelled cAMP is still frequently used in conventional ligand-binding and SPA assay formats. Several commercial fluorescence-based assays for cAMP detection are available as well – e.g. based on fluorescence polarisation, TR-fluorescence, etc., approaches (Zhang and Xie, 2012; Chen et al., 2012; Denis et al., 2012). Moreover, FRET and BRET (bioluminescence resonance energy transfer) biosensor-based assays have been developed for real-time detection of intracellular cAMP accumulation or turnover in live cells. Biosensor-based approaches rely on the use of genetically encoded fluorescent reporters using cAMP binding properties of cAMP downstream effectors, PKA and Epac (exchange proteins directly activated by cAMP). This non-lytic, live-cell assay format is based on the conformational changes of the biosensor upon cAMP binding and subsequent FRET signal

changes. High sensitivity of biosensor-based assays allows also the detection of $G\alpha_i$ -coupled receptor active compounds without an artificial forskolin stimulation (Zhang and Xie, 2012; Chen et al., 2012). This type of functional assay has also been applied for detection of the MC₄ receptor allosteric modulators (Pantel et al., 2011), as well as for studies of the Ca²⁺ and Mg²⁺ influence on ligand binding to MC₁ receptor endogenously expressed in B16F10 murine melanoma cells (Mazina et al., 2012).

Additionally to "conventional" signalling, the phenomenon of ligand-biased signalling has been observed for MC receptors, as well (see section 1.4.2. Alternative signalling pathways). As ligand-biased signalling implies that a single receptor has pleiotropic signalling properties and crosstalk of signalling pathways may occur at different levels downstream from the receptor, it becomes challenging to evaluate functional activities of certain ligands and receptors. A lot of effort has been made during the last decades to find strategies that would overcome challenges concerning biased ligands (Denis et al., 2012); however, it still remains to be solved.

2.2.2. Other assays

An early cellular process after ligand binding to the GPCR is G protein activation, which results in the exchange of a guanine nucleotide and the dissociation of the G α subunit from the G protein complex. Thus, another type of functional assays (popularly known as GTP γ S binding assays) directly measure the guanine nucleotide exchange, which is not subjected to amplification or regulation by other cellular processes (Milligan, 2003). Shortly, these assays employ nonhydrolysable GTP analogues (e.g. [³⁵S]GTP γ S (from here the unofficial name) or non-radioactive, europium-labelled GTP-Eu) and measure their agonist-dependent accumulation. Typically assays are performed on the plasma membranes prepared from cells expressing GPCRs of interest. The GTP γ S binding assays allow for distinguishing full or partial agonists from neutral antagonists, inverse agonists, and allosteric regulators (Harrison and Traynor, 2003; Zhang and Xie, 2012).

The assessment of $G\alpha_q$ (but also $G\alpha_i$) protein activation can be realised via different assays that measure activities of downstream effectors and/or generation of second messengers. As an example, in response to $G\alpha_q$ protein activation and subsequent PLC activation, second messenger inositol 1,4,5triphosphate (IP₃) is produced in cytoplasm. IP₃ then binds to IP₃ receptors in ER thus inducing transient Ca²⁺ efflux from the internal stores to the cytoplasm. Both, radiometric (filtration and SPA assays) and fluorescence-based (including biosensor systems), assay formats are used to measure concentrations of intracellular Ca²⁺ or inositole phosphates (IP₃/IP₁) reflecting to PLC activity (Denis et al., 2012; Chen et al., 2012; Zhang and Xie, 2012). Due to the complexity and transient nature of calcium signalling sometimes it would be difficult to properly quantify experimental data in order to avoid misinter-
pretation of pharmacology of novel receptor ligands (Charlton and Vauquelin, 2010). A number of studies have also shown MC receptors providing their effects via $G\alpha_q/PLC/Ca^{2+}$ pathway (see section 1.4.2. Alternative signalling pathways).

Reporter-gene assays are another alternative for detecting GPCR activity. Activation of GPCRs downstream may lead to initiation of the expression of genes via responsive elements for second messengers like CRE (cAMPresponse element) and others. The transcription of a reporter gene is initiated by a transcription factor binding to its designated promoter region; e.g. CRE promoter is activated as downstream effect of the $G\alpha_s/AC/cAMP$ pathway. As this assay observes events downstream from second messenger production, it may even take several hours to allow transcription of the reporter gene (Hill et al., 2001). For example, melanogenesis in melanocytes is realised by the MC_1 receptor's activated $G\alpha_s/AC/cAMP$ signal transduction cascade, and subsequent CRE activation which leads to expression of genes and activation of enzymes involved in dark pigment eumelanin production (Slominski et al., 2004). Commonly used reporter-gene assays use reporter-enzymes with activities linked to a variety of colorimetric, fluorescent or luminescent readouts, such as luciferase, B-galactosidase, B-lactamase and others (Zhang and Xie, 2012). The first colorimetric assay applied in MC receptor studies utilised a β -galactosidase (lacZ) gene fused to the CRE for assessment of the MC₅ receptor activation (Chen et al., 1995).

Besides the abovementioned other possibilities for evaluation of GPCR activation exist. To mention only some of them – fluorescence-based imaging assays for monitoring β -arrestin recruitment or receptor trafficking (events involved in receptor desensitisation); or even label-free, whole cell assay technologies presenting different strategy in measuring signal transduction (integrated or cumulative responses are detected rather than the resolution of ligand-induced changes to optical, electrical, calorimetric, acoustic, magnetic or other quantifiable signals (Chen et al., 2012; Zhang and Xie, 2012).

2.3. GPCR preparations in assay systems

GPCRs can be studied from different aspects and with the aid of a wide variety of different methods and instrumentations. Depending on the study aims, the chosen analysis method, signal outputs and other considerations, GPCR can be studied on different receptor sources starting from live organisms to purified engineered GPCR proteins reconstituted into artificial membranes (Lundstrom, 2013). From a pharmaceutical point of view the main challenge for new drug discovery is to detect, characterise and optimise the biological activity of active molecules found. Depending on the assay used one is able to see some certain effects of the compound and/or receptor studied through the "eyes" of the assay, whereas the type of receptor source used determines which (or the absence of which) signal will be found and in which extent. These aspects should be kept in mind when experimental results are interpreted and a signal-producing event is characterised.

Historically ligand-induced events have been studied on isolated tissues (organs) and whole-animal assays. For example, the first melanocortin receptor mediated effects were observed in 1912 on frog's skin when pituitary extract caused its darkening (Eberle, 1988). Such types of assays have their own specific applications and character, but one of the advantages is that these assays can be conducted in real time and with receptor systems in a natural environment. Usually tissues isolated from non-human sources are used; however, some differences in drug activity in human and animal tissues may exist. A shortcoming of isolated tissues is that they are not compatible with high-throughput assays where a large number of compounds should be tested. Besides that, from tissue experiments we can get only an overall drug effect, but the mechanism of drug action cannot be studied. Further technological progress and development of radioligand binding assays (Paton and Rang, 1965), and implementation of receptor sources form recombinant cell lines from human and other species (whole cells or cell membrane preparations) provided increased assays' throughput and assay miniaturisation possibilities.

As most of the GPCRs are normally present at relatively low concentrations in native tissues, very sensitive methods are required for their detection, or receptors from overexpressed or concentrated preparations have to be used. There are a wide range of methods and expression systems available for the heterologous production of recombinant GPCRs and other membrane proteins. Choosing a receptor model system is an essential question, since all of them have their own characteristics as well as advantages and disadvantages for applicability. Traditionally, binding studies have been conducted by employing mammalian cells – both transient and stable cell lines. Mammalian cells provide the most sophisticated protein processing (proper protein folding and posttranslational modifications when compared to other expression systems), but the glycosylation profile may vary to a great extent between different mammalian cell types (Hossler et al., 2009). The expression levels from mammalian cell lines are considered to be relatively low; however, improvements in this area have been achieved (Geisse and Fux, 2009).

Higher expression levels (with lower costs of maintenance) can be achieved with insect cell lines. Although glycosylation in insect cells is similar but not identical to that in mammalian cells (Katoh and Tiemeyer, 2013), the posttranslational processing machinery in many aspects is very similar to mammalian cells, which allow for producing highly authentic end products of mammalian origins (Makela and Oker-Blom, 2008). Besides that, efforts have also been achieved in new insect cell line generation with a "mammalianised" protein glycosylation pathway (Aumiller et al., 2012). Insect cells are one of the most widely used expression systems for structural and ligand-binding studies,

but functional responses can also be studied on co-expressed cells (Masuda et al., 2003; Sakihama et al., 2008; Mitsui et al., 2012). We have used membrane preparations from baculovirus infected Sf9 cells (insect cells isolated from the pupal ovarian tissue of the fall armyworm *Spodoptera frugiperda*) in FA-based assay for characterisation of the dynamics of ligand binding to MC_4 receptors (Veiksina et al., 2010). Insect cells are essentially free from endogenous GPCRs, which make them valuable for studies on orphan GPCRs and receptor dimerisation. Moreover, as the baculovirus/insect cell system allows simultaneous co-expression of multiple proteins of interest, it provides the possibility to engineer cells for studying a certain process with a particular emphasis and under an improved signal-to-noise ratio (Schneider and Seifert, 2010).

Besides that, it has been shown that membrane proteins expressed on the surface of Sf9 cells also bud with baculoviruses and remain on their surface (Loisel et al., 1997). Thus, budded baculoviruses (BBV) represent more or less a "one size fits all" solution – viruses that are used for the delivery of genetic information into the cells and for the expression of receptors are also used for the exposure of those receptors on their own surfaces and can be used as a source of GPCRs (for more details see Box 1 in Results and Discussion part). Additionally, baculovirus vectors with mammalian cell-active cassette can be used in the so-called BacMam system for functional GPCR, signalling, reporter and other protein expression in mammalian cells (Kost et al., 2005; Davenport et al., 2009; Mazina et al., 2012). Virus vectors from another, alphavirus family (typically, the Semliki Forest virus, SFV) can also be used for recombinant expression of GPCRs in mammalian cells, which allow for achieving very high expression levels and can be adapted to large-scale production (Hassaine et al., 2006). The SFV/mammalian cell system also allows co-expression of multiple targets simultaneously (Lundstrom, 2003).

Bacterial- and yeast-based GPCR production has been utilised quite a lot as well, but generally these systems are considered to be less adequate platforms (especially for membrane proteins) due to decreased likelihood of proteins' proper folding and posttranslational modifications (Lundstrom, 2013).

Besides that, different artificial GPCR sources (including cell-free expression systems) have found acceptance in a variety of continuously developing specific new applications for receptor studies on the molecular level. For example, for structural and functional studies of GPCRs and other membrane proteins, they may be solubilised in the presence of detergent from their parent systems, purified and then reconstituted into artificial hydrophobic membrane systems like different types of lipoparticles, micelles or nanodiscs (Klammt et al., 2007; Junge et al., 2011). However, the proper folding and functionality of reconstituted membrane proteins remains challenging issue within these methodologies since different naturally present essential components could be eliminated. Porous beads (Roizard et al., 2011), "blebbing" structures or (sub-)micrometre sized cell derived vesicles (Grasso et al., 2013) and surface-

immobilised proteins (Früh et al., 2010) are only a few of the recently developed, interesting and "advanced" carriers of GPCRs.

Basically, introduction of radioligand binding assays pushed the "traditions" of GPCR research from whole-system kinetic approaches towards reductionist, non-natural recombinant system approaches with simplified read-outs (Kenakin, 2009). However, now, when very sensitive and versatile analysis methods are available, again more integrated approaches can be applied for studies of systems in a complex instead of studies of isolated system components. Considering the complexity of GPCR signalling machinery (including different receptor conformations, allosteric modulators, biased signalling, cell typerelated functional selectivity, interactions with other signalling proteins like β arrestins as well as scaffolding proteins) the main shortcoming of recombinant systems would be related to the absence of the whole complex of components required for characteristic therapeutic phenotypes. This could be overcome by the implementation of versatile multiparameter assay systems with cells containing a full complex of signalling reactants and monitoring signalling events as much as possible. To mention only a few, simultaneous detection of several Ca²⁺-dependent signalling events (Piljic and Schultz, 2008), or simultaneous detection of spatially colocalised changes in Ca^{2+} , cAMP and PKA activities (Woehler, 2013). From the future perspective, multiparameter assay systems could be considered advantageous since a more likely response will be detected, including "hidden" efficacies in addition to considered "primary" activity (discussed in Hynes et al., 2013). Low expression level of GPCRs in primary cells (human or from transgenic animals with disease phenotype) are no longer an obstacle for highly sensitive, single cell, real-time, label-free detection systems that would provide clinically/therapeutically more relevant functional results. However, a considerable increase in the complexity of "resolving" these signals precludes these technologies from becoming trivial and commonly available to a wide range of scientists (Kenakin, 2009; Lundstrom, 2013).

Assay costs, simple performance, quickly obtainable results and highly qualified personnel are only a few of the aspects addressed when an assay system and receptor sources are chosen for solving certain scientific questions. Thus, any tools that allow for solving the enormous complexity of GPCRs' machinery (even in extremely small steps) have their own right to existence.

3. AIMS/OBJECTIVES OF THE STUDY

Since melanocortin receptors are involved in the regulation of a wide variety of physiological functions, melanocortin ligands have remarkable therapeutic potential for the treatment of several human disorders. Thus, it is very important to understand the mechanisms of receptor-ligand interactions and use this for the design of novel, receptor subtype selective, potent and metabolically suitable drugs.

The general aim of the current thesis was development and validation of novel assay systems for studies of the binding properties of novel melanocortin ligands and for characterisation of receptor-ligand interaction mechanisms that would enhance our general understanding of the melanocortin system.

To address this general aim, several particular tasks were proposed (with special attention paid to the MC₄ subtype):

- Comparison of ligand binding and secondary messenger activation properties of new melanocortin receptor active compounds
- Implication of novel radioligand for characterisation of the MC₄ receptor ligand binding mechanism
- Implication of a fluorescence anisotropy-based assay for characterisation of the MC₄ receptor ligand binding properties
- Implication of budded baculoviruses as a receptor source for characterisation of the MC₄ receptor ligand binding properties in a fluorescence anisotropy-based assay

4. MATERIALS AND METHODS

4.1. Cell cultures

- B16-F1 murine melanoma cells were cultured as a monolayer culture in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM) supplemented with a 10% heat-inactivated foetal calf serum (FBS) at 37 °C in a humidified 5% CO₂ cell incubator. Cells from frozen stocks were used in MC₁ receptor radioligand binding assays (Paper I), whereas freshly cultured cells were used for assessment of ligand functional effects on MC₁ receptor in cAMP assay (Paper I).
- COS-1 cells were grown as monolayer culture in DMEM supplemented with 10% heat-inactivated FBS at 37 °C in humidified 5% CO₂ cell incubator. 50% confluent COS-1 cells were transiently expressed with either one of the recombinant human MC₃, MC₄ and MC₅ receptor DNA (described earlier (Schiöth et al., 1997)) by using Lipofectine reagent (Gibco-BRL) according to the manufacturer's instructions. After 48 h transfected COS-1 cells were used for determination of ligands' functional effects in a cAMP assay (Paper I) or used for membrane preparation (Paper II).
- Sf9 cells were grown:
 - in 50–100 ml Sf-900 II medium at 27 °C in small spinner bottles (250 ml) as described earlier (O'Reilly et al., 1992). Recombinant human MC₃, MC₄ and MC₅ baculoviruses (prepared as described in (Kopanchuk et al., 2005)) were added to the cell culture (2–3 × 10⁶ cells/ml) and the incubation continued for additional 72 h before harvest, centrifugation and membrane preparation or freezing of concentrated cell suspension. Cells from frozen stocks were used for assessment of tertiary amides' binding properties in radioligand binding assays (Paper I). Sf9 cell membrane preparations were used in MC₄ receptor kinetic radioligand binding experiments (Paper II).
 - in serum-free insect cell medium (BD BaculoGold Max-XP) with supplementation of 25 U/ml penicillin and 25 μ g/ml streptomycin. For production of cells expressing MC₄ receptors, 150 ml of Sf9 cell suspension in a 500-ml Erlenmeyer flask at a density 2 × 10⁶ cells/ml was infected with a high-titre supernatant of baculovirus encoding the human MC₄ receptor and grown for 4 to 5 days with shaking at 120 rpm on an orbital shaker at 27 °C in a humidified atmosphere. Then cells were harvested, centrifuged and cell membrane preparation prepared for usage in FA-based ligand binding assays (**Paper III**).
 - in serum-free insect cell growth medium EX-CELL 420 in Celstir spinner flasks (stirring rate 115 rpm) at 27 °C in a nonhumidified environment. For the production of budded baculoviruses that display MC₄ receptors on cell membrane envelope, 500 ml of Sf9 cell suspension at a density of

 2×10^6 cells/ml was infected with a high-titre supernatant of recombinant baculovirus encoding the human MC₄ receptor at a multiplicity of infection MOI = 3 and was grown for \approx 96 h. Then supernatant fraction of cell suspension was used for preparation of the MC₄ receptor budded baculoviruses for FA-based ligand binding assays (**Paper IV**).

4.2. Receptor preparations

4.2.1. Cell membrane preparations

Membrane preparations of the MC₄ receptors from Sf9 and COS-1 cells for kinetic radioligand binding experiments were prepared as following (**Paper II**):

COS-1 cells (48 h post transfection) and Sf9 cells (72 h after infection with recombinant MC₄ receptor baculovirus) were collected by centrifugation at 800 × g for 5 min and homogenised with a glass–Teflon Dounce homogeniser (five times by 10 strokes with 30 s intervals) in an ice-cold buffer solution (B1) containing 20 mM Na-HEPES, 1 mM CaCl₂, 0.1 mM phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride, 0.25 mM benzamidine, 1 µg/ml leupeptin, 1 µg/ml aprotinin, 1 µg/ml soybean trypsin inhibitor, pH 7.4. The homogenised once more in B1 solution and centrifuged. The supernatants were combined; membranes were collected by centrifugation at 70,000 × g for 60 min at 4 °C, washed once with a B1 buffer, resuspended in new B1 and recentrifuged. The final pellet was resuspended in a B1 buffer at a concentration of 1–3 mg of protein/ml and aliquots were stored at -80 °C. Protein was determined using the Bradford method (Bradford, 1976) using bovine serum albumin (BSA) as the standard.

MC₄ receptor Sf9 cell membrane preparations for FA-based ligand binding assays were prepared as following (**Paper III**):

4 to 5 days after infection of cells with a high-titre recombinant baculovirus encoding the MC₄ receptor, Sf9 cells were collected by centrifugation at 1000 × g for 10 min and homogenised using a Bandelin Sonopuls sonicator (70 W, 70%, three passes by 10 s each) in ice-cold buffer (B2), which contained 20 mM Na–Hepes, 1 mM CaCl₂, and a Complete EDTA-Free Protease Inhibitor Cocktail (Roche Applied Science) according to the manufacturer's description, pH 7.4. The homogenised and centrifuged at 30,000 × g for 40 min at 4 °C, and the pellet was homogenised and centrifuged once more as described above. The final pellet containing Sf9 cell membranes was resuspended in a B2 solution in a ratio of 1:15 in regard to the initial cell suspension volume, corresponding to a concentration of approximately 1 mg of protein/ml, and aliquots were stored at -80 °C until used. Protein content was determined using the Bradford method with BSA as the standard.

4.2.2. Budded baculovirus preparation

For the production of budded baculoviruses (BBV) that display MC₄ receptors on their membrane envelope (Paper IV), 500 ml of Sf9 cell suspension at a density of 2×10^6 cells/ml was infected with a high-titre supernatant of corresponding baculovirus at a multiplicity of infection MOI = 3 and was grown in a spinner flask for \approx 96 h with an agitation of 115 rpm at 27 °C in a nonhumidified environment. The supernatant fraction that contained BBVs was then collected after the centrifugation of cell suspension at $1000 \times g$ for 10 min. Following centrifugation of the collected supernatant at $48,000 \times g$ for 40 min revealed pellet that contained BBVs. This was carefully washed with sterile incubation buffer (IB), which contained 20 mM Na-HEPES, 1 mM CaCl₂, Complete EDTA-Free Protease Inhibitor Cocktail (Roche Applied Science) according to the manufacturer's description, and 0.1% Pluronic F-127, pH 7.4. Then, the obtained pellet was resuspended in sterile IB in a ratio of 1:20 in regard to the initial cell suspension volume. The obtained baculovirus preparations were aliquoted and aliquots stored at -90 °C until used for analysis.

The same scheme was used for production of BBVs displaying human NPY1 receptor (neuropeptide Y receptor Y1)) on their membrane envelope with the exception that the supernatant fraction was collected 48 h post infection.

4.3. Recombinant baculovirus construction

Cloning of baculoviruses containing human MC₃ (Gantz et al., 1993a), MC₄ (Gantz et al., 1993b) and MC₅ (Chhajlani et al., 1993) receptor genes was performed as described in (Kopanchuk et al., 2005). Obtained baculovirus vectors were used for expression of these receptors into Sf9 cells, which were further used in radioligand binding experiments (as whole cells (**Paper I**) or membrane preparation (**Paper II**)). Shortly, cDNA (in pcDNA3.1) of three human MC receptors were subcloned into the HinDIII–XbaI site of the pFdHPhMC2R vector and transformed into DH10Bac-competent cells for transposition into baculovirus DNA. All vector inserts were sequenced. Recombinant baculovirus DNAs was transfected into Sf9 cells using cellfectin. Viruses were amplified about 2–3 times and stocks were prepared. Then baculoviruss (encoding Flag-MC receptors) yielding the highest receptor expressions were selected and used further.

To obtain recombinant MC₄ receptor baculoviruses further used in FA-based ligand binding assays (**Paper III, IV**), human MC₄ receptor cDNA in pcDNA3.1 was subcloned into the EcoRI–XhoI site of the pFastBac1 vector and transformed into DH10Bac-competent cells. All plasmid constructs were sequenced. Recombinant baculovirus was generated by homologous recombination via transfection of 7×10^5 insect cells with 5 µg of purified recombinant

bacmid DNA in the presence of 16 μ l of ExGen500 in 35-mm tissue culture plates. Viruses were harvested after 72 h of incubation at 27 °C and amplified at a multiplicity of infection of 0.1 in suspension culture until high-titre virus supernatants reached. Large-scale virus stocks were harvested 96 h post infection by centrifugation at 1000 × g for 10 min, and supernatants were stored at 4 °C. Virus titres were estimated by standard plaque assay or by titration assay based on viable and infected cell size differences (Janakiraman et al., 2006); for more details see (Reinart-Okugbeni, 2012).

The same scheme was utilised for generation of NPY1 receptor recombinant baculovirus constructs, with the exception that cDNA (in pcDNA3.1, obtained from the University of Missouri-Rolla cDNA Resource Center) was subcloned into the BamHI-XbaI site of the pFastBac1 vector.

4.4. Radioligand binding assays

Screening of binding of tertiary amides to human MC receptors (Paper I) were performed using $[^{125}I]$ -NDP- α -MSH radioligand binding as described earlier (Schiöth et al., 1995). Briefly, each of the radioligand binding assays comprised a dilution series of 12 concentrations in duplicates, and each compound was analysed with at least two repeats. B16-F1 murine melanoma cells (naturally expressing MC₁ receptors) or Sf9 cells expressing either one of the recombinant human MC₃, MC₄ or MC₅ receptors were taken from frozen stocks and washed with binding buffer B3 (minimum essential medium with Earle's salts, pH 7.0, 0.2% BSA, 1 mM 1,10- phenanthroline, 0.5 mg/l leupeptin and 200 mg/l bacitracin). The assays were performed in 96-well binding plates. To each well approximately 50,000 cells, 0.5 nM [¹²⁵I]-NDP-α-MSH (giving about 50,000 cpm) and appropriate concentrations of tertiary amide in binding buffer were dispensed. The plates were then incubated for 1 h at 37 °C, centrifuged $(3500 \times \text{rpm for 5 min at 5 °C})$ and supernatant aspirated in order to separate the free radioligand from the cell bound radioligand. The cells were washed then with an ice-cold B3 buffer, detached from the plates with 0.1 N NaOH and the radioactivity was counted in a Wallac, Wizard automatic gamma counter.

Radioligand binding assays on Sf9 cell membranes or COS-1 cell membranes expressing MC₄ receptors (**Paper II**) were performed by incubation of membranes (5 µg protein/100 µl in equilibrium binding or 40 µg protein/ 700 µl in kinetic experiments) in the incubation buffer containing 20 mM K-HEPES, 5 mM NaCl, 1 mM CaCl₂, 0.5 mM MgCl₂, 1 mg/ml BSA and 0.5 mM Na-acetate (pH 7.4). Binding of [¹²⁵I]-NDP- α -MSH or [¹²⁵I]THIQ was determined after incubation of membranes with different concentrations of radioligand (1 pM–6 nM), or in the case of displacements with a fixed concentration of radioligand (0.6 nM) and different concentrations of competing ligands. Incubations with [¹²⁵I]-NDP- α -MSH were carried out for 3 h at 25 °C and terminated by rapid filtration through 0.3% polyethyleneimine and 1 mg/ml

BSA pretreated GF/B glass–fibre filters using a Brandel cell harvester, followed by three washings with 5 ml of ice-cold 50 mM Tris–HCl buffer (pH 7.4). Incubations with [¹²⁵I]THIQ were carried out for 1 h at 25 °C and terminated by filtration through non-pretreated filters. Ice-cold 10 mM Na-acetate buffer (pH 4.5) used for the washing of filters was found to be optimal to minimise the amount of non-specifically bound [¹²⁵I]THIQ. Non-specific binding was determined in the presence of 3 μ M I-NDP- α -MSH or I-THIQ.

Radioligand association kinetics was determined after addition of the radioligand to the membrane suspension in the incubation buffer. At timed intervals aliquots (200 or 500 μ l) were filtered on GF/B filters and washed with the corresponding buffer. Non-specific binding was determined by incubation of the membranes with the radioligand and 1000-fold excess of non-labelled ligand.

Dissociation experiments were performed after preincubating the membrane suspension with [¹²⁵I]-NDP- α -MSH (0.6 nM) or [¹²⁵I]THIQ (0.2 and 0.6 nM) for appropriate times at 25 °C. Dissociation was then initiated by adding non-labelled NDP- α -MSH (final concentration 3 or 100 μ M) or I-THIQ (final concentration 3 μ M), or hAGRP(83-132) (final concentration 0.8 or 10 μ M), or by 100-fold dilution of the reaction's medium. At timed intervals aliquots were filtered on GF/B filters and washed with the corresponding buffer.

4.5. cAMP assay

The ability of compounds of interest to influence the levels of cAMP (Paper I) was, for the MC_1 receptor, assessed in B16-F1 murine melanoma cells that express the MC₁ receptor naturally, or in transiently transfected COS-1 cells with MC₃, MC₄ and MC₅ receptors. In brief, cells were harvested and incubated for 20 min at 37 °C in 50 µl FBS-free DMEM containing 0.5 mM 3-isobutyl-1methylxanthine and appropriate concentrations of substances of interest. cAMP was then extracted from cells by adding 4.4 M perchloric acid to achieve a final concentration of 1.25 M. After 5 min the samples were neutralised with 5 M KOH/1 M Tris and centrifuged at 3000 × rpm for 5 min at 20 °C. After centrifugation 50 µl of supernatants or cAMP standards ranging from 0.2 to 250 nM were added to 96-well microtitre plates. The cAMP concentration was measured by a bovine adrenal cAMP binding protein competitive binding assay using [³H]-cAMP (specific activity 24 Ci/mmol) as labelled ligand (Nordstedt and Fredholm, 1990). In brief, [³H]-cAMP (0.14 pmol, giving approximately 11,000 cpm), the sample or cAMP standard and the binding protein were incubated at 4 °C for 150 min after which the incubates were harvested by filtration on Whatman GF/B filters using a semiautomatic Brandel cell harvester. Each filter was rinsed with 10 ml ice-cold 50 mM Tris·HCl (pH 7.4), punched out and placed into scintillation vials with scintillation fluid, and the radioactivity of bound [³H]-cAMP was counted and the concentration of cAMP in samples was calculated.

4.6. FA-based ligand binding assays

FA measurements with Cy3B-NDP-a-MSH (Paper III, IV) (GE Healthcare Life Sciences, Sweden) were performed in the simplest buffer solution required for ligand binding to MC₄ receptor (20 mM Na-HEPES, 1 mM CaCl₂, Complete EDTA-Free Protease Inhibitor Cocktail (according to the manufacturer's description, Roche Applied Science) and 0.1% Pluronic F-127 (Invitrogen), pH 7.4). The detergent has been found to be essential for stabilising the signal during anisotropy measurements and has no significant influence on the properties of NDP- α -MSH binding to the MC₄ receptor (Do et al., 2006). Whereas lower fluorescence intensity and anisotropy signal stability were found for TAMRA-NDP- α -MSH (AnaSpec, USA) in this buffer solution (**Paper III**). Increasing the ionic strength of the buffer (addition of NaCl and/or KCl) significantly improved fluorescence signal characteristics of TAMRA-NDP- α -MSH, and modified Krebs-Ringer buffer (135 mM NaCl, 5 mM KCl, 2 mM CaCl₂, 1 mM MgCl₂, 0.1 mg/ml.BSA, and 11 mM Na-Hepes, pH 7.4) supplemented with Complete EDTA-Free Protease Inhibitor Cocktail and 0.1% Pluronic F-127 was found to be optimal for assays with this ligand.

Stocks of the fluorescent ligands in dimethyl sulphoxide (DMSO) were stored at -20 °C and diluted with appropriate assay buffers on the day of the experiment. The concentration of fluorescent ligands was confirmed by absorbance readings of Cy3B ($\varepsilon_{558} = 130,000 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ cm}^{-1}$) and TAMRA ($\varepsilon_{547} = 80,000 \text{ M}^{-1} \text{ cm}^{-1}$). Black 96-well half area, black flat bottom polystyrene NBS microplates (Corning, Product No. 3993) were found to give optimal results for our assays (low background fluorescence and low adsorption of ligands onto the plastic surface) and were used in all experiments.

Assays were performed in a total volume of 100 µl at 27 °C (optimal temperature for growing of Sf9 cells) on a PHERAstar (BMG Labtech, Germany) microplate reader using an optical module with excitation and emission filters of 540 nm (slit 20 nm) and 590 nm (slit 20 nm), respectively. The dual emission detection mode allows the simultaneous recording of intensities that are parallel (I_{\parallel}) and perpendicular (I_{\perp}) to the plane of excitation light. Sensitivities of channels (G factor) were corrected with a gain adjustment of the photomultiplier tubes (PMTs) using erythrosine B as a standard (Thompson et al., 2002).

All experiments were carried out in the kinetic mode and reactions were started by the addition of receptor preparation (Sf9 cell membranes or BBVs) to the microplate wells that contained the fluorescent ligand with or without competing ligands, and fluorescence intensities were registered at the appropriate time points. Unless otherwise stated, approximate MC_4 receptor concentration used per well was 1.5 nM in case of membrane preparation used and 0.5 nM when BBVs were used as a receptor source.

The ligand-specific effects were measured in the presence (nonspecific binding) or absence (total binding) of an excess of NDP- α -MSH (3 μ M), and

specific binding was defined as the difference between these values. In addition, the background fluorescence of the assay, which was caused by membranes, buffers, competing ligands etc., was measured in the absence of the fluorescent ligand and was subsequently subtracted separately from all channels of all the total and nonspecific binding data, resulting in background-corrected values. Steady-state FA signals at time t after the initiation of the binding reaction was calculated as parameter r(t) from the Eq. 1.

Concentration dependent binding of both, Cy3B-NDP- α -MSH and TAMRA-NDP- α -MSH, to MC₄ receptors was determined by varying the concentration of receptor and keeping the ligands' concentration constant (**Paper III**) or, in case of Cy3B-NDP- α -MSH used in tandem with BBVs (**Paper IV**), also by varying the concentration of Cy3B-NDP- α -MSH and keeping the receptor's concentration constant.

In the case of competitive binding experiments, fixed concentrations of fluorescent ligands (1 nM) and receptor preparations were incubated with increasing concentrations of the MC₄ receptor agonists (NDP- α -MSH and β -MSH (AnaSpec, USA), α -MSH, Ro27-3225, MT II, HP-228 and H-6268 (Bachem AG, Switzerland), and I-THIQ (kindly provided by Dr. Felikss Mutulis (Mutulis et al., 2003))) and antagonists (HS-024 (Tocris Bioscience, UK), SHU9119, JKC-363 and H-2716 (BachemAG, Switzerland)), and reactions were followed in the kinetic mode as described above. The experiments for all studied MC₄ receptor ligands were performed in duplicates using a 10-point dilution series.

The dissociation kinetics were measured after the preincubation of the receptor preparation with 1 nM Cy3B-NDP- α -MSH or TAMRA-NDP- α -MSH for certain time period. Subsequently, the dissociation was initiated by the addition of 3 μ M NDP- α -MSH, 3 μ M SHU9119, 3 μ M I-THIQ or 10 mM EDTA (final concentrations), and the reactions were followed in the kinetic mode as described above.

4.7. Data analysis

For the analysis of experimental data the BindAid software (**Paper I**) (Wan System AB, Umeå, Sweden), GraphPad Prism[™] 4.03 (**Paper II**) or 5.00 (**Paper III**, **IV**) (GraphPad Software Inc., San Diego, CA, USA) or MATLAB 7.1 programme (**Paper IV**) (MathWorks, Inc., Natick, MA, USA) was used (see original publications for more details).

5. RESULTS AND DISCUSSION

As MC receptors participate in the regulation of a wide variety of different physiological functions, selective and high-affinity MC receptor ligands would be perspective drug candidates for the treatment of diseases regulated by these receptors. In order to obtain non-peptide, MC receptor active compounds suitable for medical use, the library of 210 tertiary amides (compounds that have centrally located amide moiety with three different substituents) was designed and synthesised in Uppsala University in the laboratory of Prof. Jarl Wikberg (Paper I). We tested these compounds on their ability to bind to the four melanocortin receptor subtypes MC₁, MC₃, MC₄ and MC₅. Almost all synthesised compounds inhibited [¹²⁵I]-NDP-α-MSH binding on recombinant human MC receptors with affinities in the micromolar range. Despite considerable structural differences, most of the studied tertiary amides showed quite similar binding affinities for all the MC receptors tested. Only few of them were selective for one of the receptor subtypes having selectivity pattern $MC_1 > MC_4$ and $MC_5 > MC_3$. In order to determine whether synthesised tertiary amides are MC receptor activators or inhibitors, some of the title compounds were tested for their ability to promote or block the accumulation of cAMP in cells expressing different MC receptor subtypes. In these functional assays all the studied compounds demonstrated the ability to inhibit the increase of cAMP accumulation caused by full agonist α -MSH. In some cases the inhibition was incomplete as the remained level of cAMP was higher than the control level of cAMP. These observations led to the notion that tested compounds act as MC receptor antagonists and/or partial agonists, but the data available did not allow for clearly distinguishing these two options.

In the course of our studies aiming at the development of MC receptor subtype selective organic agonists and antagonists (Mutulis et al., 2002a, 2002b, 2005), radioligand binding assays have had an essential role. Historically, MC receptor radioligand binding assays have been developed for intact cells, which have relatively high nonspecific binding and require substantial amounts of living cells. As we were interested in improving the accuracy and sensitivity of our radioligand binding assays, we proposed that using a simpler system, where the receptors are confined in a membrane fraction rather than in whole cells, would be beneficial as less confounding effects should become introduced by ligand diffusion into the cells, cell metabolism, etc. We introduced membrane preparations from recombinantly transfected Sf9 cells as a suitable, adequate and simpler model system for studies of the MC receptor ligand binding in radioligand binding assays (Kopanchuk et al., 2005, Mutulis et al., 2005). During the characterisation and evaluation of these membrane preparations we found that the presence of Ca^{2+} ions is mandatory for achieving specific [¹²⁵I]-NDP- α -MSH binding to the melanocortin receptors (Kopanchuk et al., 2005). Moreover, $[^{125}I]$ -NDP- α -MSH demonstrated heterogeneous and incomplete dissociation kinetics from the binding with MC receptor complexes (in different

extent for different receptor subtypes). Besides that, $[^{125}I]$ -NDP- α -MSH in competition with 11 MC receptor peptides gave grossly different shapes of competition curves ranging from shallow to super-steep. As the "extent" of heterogeneity varied for different peptides and receptor subtypes, we proposed that ligand binding to the MC receptors is governed by a complex dynamic homotropic cooperative regulation. These findings indicated that more attention has to be paid to the kinetic characteristics of ligand binding to the MC receptors as well. Despite the fact that $[^{125}I]$ -NDP- α -MSH has been widely used for studies of the MC receptors and their active compounds, we realised that very little was known however about its own kinetic properties. Our recently synthesised radioiodinated low molecular weight high-affinity MC₄ receptor selective ligand [¹²⁵I]THIQ (Mutulis et al., 2003) gave us the chance to compare the properties of two radioligands in MC₄ receptor-directed studies. We used these two radioligands, $[^{125}I]$ -NDP- α -MSH and $[^{125}I]$ THIQ, together in one study to characterise ligand binding mechanism to MC_4 receptor (Paper II). Whereas the kinetic characteristics of used ligands were different, they both demonstrated heterogeneity in their binding patterns to MC_4 receptors. The association kinetics of $[^{125}I]$ -NDP- α -MSH was slow and heterogeneous, where the rate constant for slower component did not depend on the radioligand concentration, whereas the rate constant for the faster component depended linearly on the [¹²⁵I]-NDP- α -MSH concentration. Dissociation of [¹²⁵I]-NDP- α -MSH from the complex with the MC₄ receptor was biphasic and incomplete as it reached the plateau - the apparent irreversibility of bound ligand can be considered as a practically non-dissociable fraction; whereas the rate of dissociable fraction was independent from the preincubation time (an average $k_{off} = 0.006 \pm 0.001 \text{ min}^{-1}$). On the contrary, [¹²⁵I]THIQ demonstrated considerably faster association kinetics, which proportionally accelerated within the increase of [¹²⁵I]THIQ concentration. Due to the practical limitations of the radioligand binding method for the determination of very fast kinetics, no heterogeneity in [¹²⁵I]THIQ association kinetics was observed in the concentration range used. However, dissociation of this ligand from the complex with the MC₄ receptor was complete, fast and biphasic when initiated by non-radioactive I-THIQ. The analysis revealed that part of the [¹²⁵I]THIQ dissociates very fast with $\tau_{1/2} < 1 \text{ min}$, while another part released with a $\tau_{1/2} = 20 \text{ min.}$ But more intriguingly, when dissociation of [¹²⁵I]THIQ was initiated by an excess of non-labelled peptide ligand I-NDP- α -MSH, a heterogeneous dissociation pattern was also observed, but the dissociation rate of the second phase became considerably slower, having a $\tau_{1/2} = 115 \text{ min}$. When human AGRP(83-132) was used as a displacer, the dissociation rate of the second phase became even slower with the half-life being more than 5 h. Moreover, when displacement of $[^{125}I]$ -NDP- α -MSH and $[^{125}I]$ THIQ was studied, the peptide and low molecular weight non-peptide ligands demonstrated different abilities to compete with either $[^{125}I]$ -NDP- α -MSH or 125 I]THIQ for binding to MC₄ receptors (Fig. 5).



Figure 5. Differences in the apparent affinities of peptide ligands (I-NDP-α-MSH, HS131, HL-peptide) and low molecular weight non-peptide ligands (I-THIQ, THIQ, MSY-3, MSY-6) for the MC₄ receptor measured in competition with [¹²⁵I]-NDP-α-MSH and [¹²⁵I]THIQ. Data are presented as differences of negative logarithms of means of apparent ligand binding constants to MC₄ receptors measured in competition with [¹²⁵I]-NDP-α-MSH (pK_i[¹²⁵I]-NDP-α-MSH) and [¹²⁵I]THIQ (pK_i[¹²⁵I]-NDP-α-MSH) and [¹²⁵I]THIQ (pK_i[¹²⁵I]-NDP-α-MSH).

In competition with $[^{125}I]$ -NDP- α -MSH the peptide ligands had up to 20,000fold higher apparent affinities than in competition with $[^{125}I]$ THIQ. However, the low molecular weight ligands demonstrated almost similar abilities to compete with both radioligands, only with a slight, 1.5–12-fold preference for inhibiting the binding of $[^{125}I]$ THIQ (Fig. 5).

The nature of the obtained results indicated that MC_4 receptor-ligand interactions are complex and that at least two ligand-binding sites are interconnecting. Our attempts to explain the obtained results directed us to the development of a minimal model of the MC_4 receptor-ligand interactions that can account for all experimental data. It was proposed that interconnecting ligand binding sites are located on individual/separate receptor subunits within the dimeric/oligomeric complex of the MC_4 receptor. According to this model (Fig. 6), MC_4 receptors exist as preformed dimers RR and the binding of a ligand may occur only on one of the receptor subunits at a time. After conformational changes caused by the ligand binding to either one of the receptor units, the ligand molecule becomes "locked" into the complex and herewith it opens the possibility for the second ligand molecule to bind to the other receptor subunit. When both receptor units have bound [¹²⁵I]-NDP- α - MSH, the radioligand can be released only from the non-isomerised unit, while it remains practically irreversibly bound to the other, isomerised unit due to the very slow de-isomerisation rate of the complex $R^*LR \rightarrow LRR$. This was also supported by results from the experiment where dissociation of [¹²⁵I]-NDP- α -MSH from the complex with the MC₄ receptor was initiated by dilution – similar, biphasic and incomplete, dissociation patterns were observed and the off rate of the dissociable fraction was $0.005 \pm 0.001 \text{ min}^{-1}$. Whereas, [¹²⁵I]THIQ dissociation studies revealed that the release of the slower component of [¹²⁵I]THIQ was remarkably retarded when dissociation was initiated by I-NDP- α -MSH or hAGRP(83-132) – in these cases the rate limiting step of [¹²⁵I]THIQ dissociation is reaction R^{*}LR \rightarrow R^{*}LR (i.e. release of I-NDP- α -MSH from the non-isomerised site). This was supported by the fact that the rate constant of the slower component for the [¹²⁵I]THIQ dissociation in the presence of I-NDP- α -MSH ($k_{off} = 0.005 \pm 0.001 \text{ min}^{-1}$) coincided with the faster component's rate constant of [¹²⁵I]-NDP- α -MSH dissociation.



Figure 6. Schematic illustration of the model of ligand binding to tandemly arranged ligand binding sites on the MC_4 receptor dimer and the conformational transformations associated therewith.

Thus, the slow binding kinetics of $[^{125}I]$ -NDP- α -MSH and the presence of interconnecting MC₄ receptor binding sites becomes critical when $[^{125}I]$ -NDP- α -MSH is used for the determination of binding potencies of new MC₄ receptor active ligands. Gross differences in the apparent potencies of the same ligand were observed depending on the radioligand used in competition assays (Fig. 5). This probably would lead to the situation that some of the potentially perspective compounds are "lost" in radioligand HTS assays. That is why the kinetic properties of the competitor should also be taken into account in the

interpretation of data from competition binding experiments, but the filtration step-implicating radioligand binding assays are limited for the possibility of measuring the kinetics of the competing ligand. Developments in fluorescencebased ligand binding methods allow for achievement of even higher sensitivity. throughput, experimental "flexibility", etc., in comparison with radioactive methods. We implicated the FA-based assay system for studies of the MC receptors (Paper III, IV). This method allowed us online monitoring of ligand binding reactions to the MC₄ receptor and characterisation of binding dynamics to the receptor of both labelled and non-labelled ligands. Obtained kinetic information allows for estimation of more correct binding parameters essential for understanding ligand binding and its regulation mechanisms and design of new drugs with desirable properties. The binding properties of two different red-shifted fluorophore-labelled peptide ligands, Cy3B-NDP-a-MSH and TAMRA-NDP- α -MSH, to MC₄ receptors in membranes of Sf9 insect cells were compared and characterised (**Paper III**). The Cv3B-NDP- α -MSH demonstrated improved assay performance in comparison with TAMRA-labelled NDP-a-MSH having higher photostability, insensitivity to buffer properties, and better signal-to-noise ratio. Even though the FA signal of TAMRA-NDP- α -MSH was not stable, the binding of both ligands to MC₄ receptors in Sf9 cell membranes was saturable and had high affinity. In competition binding assays all studied MC₄ receptor-specific non-labelled ligands displaced fluoroligands' binding in a concentration-dependent manner with potencies in agreement with the order of their pharmacological activities. However, due to the slow kinetic characteristics of labelled NDP-α-MSH (fluorescent as well as radioactive) it is practically impossible to reveal equilibrium binding constants from competition binding experiments. Nevertheless, the FA assay system allows for monitoring of the receptor-ligand interaction process in real time thus giving the possibility to obtain at least rough estimates concerning the competitive ligand's affinity, but also binding kinetics. For example, on-line monitoring of Cy3B-NDP-a-MSH competition binding dynamics revealed that even 3 h of incubation for some of the ligands is not enough to reach the reaction's/interaction's equilibrium as apparent affinities (expressed as pIC_{50} values in Fig. 7) were still changing in time. Ignoring this kinetic factor may lead to over- or underestimation of the compound's apparent affinities.



Figure 7. Dynamics of competition binding of Cy3B-NDP- α -MSH with NDP- α -MSH (A) and β -MSH (B) to the MC₄ receptor in Sf9 cell membranes. Presented data correspond to FA values determined 26 min (\bigcirc), 56 min (\diamondsuit), 76 min (\bigtriangledown), 116 min (\triangle), 146 min (\square), 176 min (\varkappa), 226 min (+) and 276 min (\ast) after the initiation of competition reaction. Calculated pIC₅₀ values (negative logarithm of the competitive ligand concentration causing 50% inhibition of anisotropy change caused by Cy3B-NDP- α -MSH binding to the receptor) are indicated in insets.

Although different GPCR preparations have been employed for FA assays, including whole cells (Wilkinson et al., 2001), membranes from overexpressed cells (Huwiler et al., 2010; Harris et al., 2003; Cornelius et al., 2009; Do et al., 2006), solubilised receptors (Rossi and Taylor, 2011) and GPCRs inserted into VLPs (Jones et al., 2008), implementation of Sf9 cell membranes with MC₄ receptors allowed us to achieve high levels of receptor protein expression $(33 \pm 3 \text{ pmol/mg protein})$. Thus, we were able to overcome one of the main

obstacles hindering the wider use of FA method for general studies of GPCRs as well as for ligand screening purposes, namely low receptor concentration in receptor preparations. Such a high receptor expression level provided a good assay window and led the influence of light scattering and autofluorescence from cellular components to be minimal because small amounts of membranes were used in assays. However, although good experimental conditions can be achieved in FA-based assays with Sf9 cell membrane preparations, homogenised membranes cannot be considered a homogeneous assay system – rather a mixture of lipoparticles of different shapes and sizes that range from a few tens of nanometres to more than a micrometre in diameter (Bailey et al., 2009). Additionally, the orientation of receptor proteins within such a lipoparticles is a controversial issue with limited control as well. In contrast to soluble receptor/protein studies, the generation of isotropic assay systems, where all receptor spatial orientations are evenly distributed and present in reaction's mediums, is more challenging when membrane receptors are studied. However, in the case of BBVs that we introduced as MC₄ receptor carriers in FA-based ligand binding assays (Paper IV), the initial isotropic conditions are primarily fulfilled (see Box 1). Cy3B-NDP- α -MSH on obtained BBV preparation demonstrated MC₄ receptor specific binding with improved FA assay performance and stability – the autofluorescence and light-scattering from the BBV preparation was more than five times lower than that observed from homogenised Sf9 cell membrane preparation with MC₄ receptors. Moreover, BBV preparation was highly stable in solutions and demonstrated long-lasting FA signal stability - the signal remained stable for at least 12 h after the initiation of the binding reaction, which is advantageous for assays where kinetically slow ligands are studied or when large numbers of samples are being screened at the same time. For the comparison, when membrane preparations from the same Sf9 cell system were used as receptor sources, the FA signal started to decrease after only 3 h of incubation (Paper III).



Baculovirus Surface Display (BVSD) technology is based on the ability of baculoviruses to express foreign proteins on both the surface of insect cells and their envelope. Budded baculoviruses (BBV) are produced during the insect cell infection cycle as nucleocapsids that bud from the insect cell surface. Baculoviruses are rodshaped viruses (approximately 40–50 nm in diameter and 200–400 nm in length) that are surrounded by a double lipid bilayer envelope, which is derived directly from the host cell surface and carries membrane proteins from the host cell surface. Thus, BBVs can be considered as an essentially soluble cell-free system in which membrane proteins, including G protein-coupled receptors, are displayed on the surface of BBVs in their native conformation and environment. Moreover, BVSD represents more or less a "one size fits all" solution - viruses that are used for the delivery of genetic information into the cells and for the expression of receptors are also used for the exposure of those receptors on their own surfaces. Furthermore, manipulations with baculoviruses could be conducted in Biosafety Level 1 conditions (they are neither hazardous for the environment nor dangerous for humans), which considerably simplifies the handling and maintenance of baculovirus/insect cell system. Cost-effective, high expression level, large scale production possibilities make this system a highly attractive tool for the assessment of receptor-ligand binding interactions in fluorescence-based assays. We have shown that BBV fraction from Sf9 cells can be successfully used as a source of GPCRs in steady state FAbased assays and that this preparation has several advantages over other conventional receptor preparations (Paper IV).

To achieve sufficient changes of signal, FA assay demands that reactions are performed under second-order conditions where ligand and receptor concentrations are comparable ([L] \approx [R]). This causes the excessive fluorescent ligand depletion during the course of the reaction which has to be taken into the account in the mathematical description of the interaction's processes. Here usual approximations like application of pseudo-first order reaction conditions, often used in radioligand binding assays, cannot be used anymore and this considerably complicates the data analysis. Besides specific binding, non-

specific binding sites may also contribute to the depletion of fluorescent ligand thus producing significant biases in results, if not taken into account. We proposed sets of equations for global analysis of direct and competitive equilibrium binding experiments as well as for binding kinetics (**Paper IV**). For analysis of binding kinetics we adopted analytically solved closed form equations for the simplest case of second-order reversible reactions (Malatesta, 2005).

The global data analysis from multiple variable experiments (Fig. 8) can significantly increase the content of accessible information if comparing with that from single variable experiments. However, the global data analysis approach also demands very good assay quality with initial isotropy conditions. Implementation of BBVs largely fulfilled these requirements. In the current study we performed multivariable global data analysis based on the simple second-order kinetic mechanistic model that assumes maximally three fluorescent ligand states (n = 3): free ligand, receptor-bound ligand and non-specifically bound ligand. The FA signal can be defined as the weighted sum of the anisotropy values r_i for these different fluorescent ligand states *i*:

$$r(t) = \sum_{i=1}^{n} f(t)_i \cdot r_i \tag{2}$$

The sum of fractions is 1 and the weighting parameter $f(t)_i$ describes the fractional proportion of the each fluorescent ligand's state in the corresponding time point. Mathematical description of each particular fraction's behaviour in the course of reaction could be found in the Supplementary materials of **Paper IV**. The applied mathematical approach (simultaneous fitting of two data surfaces (overall/total and nonspecific binding signals) as a function of both, time and receptor concentration; Fig. 8) allowed for determination of the receptor concentration, affinity and kinetic parameters of fluorescent ligand binding and state anisotropy values for different fluorescent ligand populations.

We have performed two types of receptor-ligand titration experiments: by keeping fluorescent ligand concentration constant (1 or 0.5 nM) and varying the concentration of receptor, or by keeping the amount of receptors constant and varying the concentration of Cy3B-NDP- α -MSH. It was revealed that at low Cy3B-NDP- α -MSH concentrations the interactions between the fluorescent ligand and the MC₄ receptor could be described as a simple one-site binding process, whereas at higher Cy3B-NDP- α -MSH concentrations the appearance of additional low affinity receptor binding site, that was "invisible" at lower fluorescent ligand concentrations, becomes evident. These observations are consistent with previously obtained results from MC₄ receptor studies with radiolabelled [¹²⁵I]-NDP- α -MSH. The emergence of an additional lower affinity MC₄ receptor-ligand interaction site with slow association kinetics observed in present study supports the previously developed model where ligand binding to MC₄ receptor dimer.



Figure 8. Association kinetics of 0.5 nM Cy3B-NDP- α -MSH binding to different concentrations of the MC₄ receptors in the BBV preparation. Two experimental data surfaces, one in the presence and one in the absence of excess of non-labelled NDP- α -MSH, were globally fitted and the lines represent the results of the non-linear optimisation procedure. The final concentrations of the MC₄ receptor binding sites in the wells were posteriorly calculated after global fitting and were presented on the receptor concentration axis (1.26, 0.93, 0.69, 0.51, 0.38, 0.28, 0.21, 0.153, 0.113, 0.083, 0.062 and 0 nM). The distribution of residuals between the experimental data and the global fit is presented on the lower panel as the mean of all time courses (×) ± the standard deviation (dashed lines).

From the displacement curves obtained in competition binding experiments with MC_4 receptor specific agonists and antagonists we were able to estimate apparent binding affinities K_i^{app} , which are in agreement with the affinities found from literature and determined with other methods. However, instead of the heterogeneous displacement curves we obtained from radioligand competition experiments (Kopanchuk et al., 2005), relatively homogeneous competition patterns have been observed in the majority of FA-based displacement experiments with BBVs. It could be explained by different assay performance conditions used. In the FA assays we used a comparable receptor and labelled ligand concentrations, and in these conditions ligands competition experiments the concentration of radioligand was over 10 times higher than the receptor concentration, and ligands are competing for both high and low affinity MC₄ receptor sites.

6. CONCLUSIONS

In summary, the results from biochemical studies of melanocortin receptors allowed us to make the following conclusions:

- Most of the compounds from the library of 210 designed and newly synthesised tertiary amides were able to compete with $[^{125}I]$ -NDP- α -MSH for the binding to melanocortin receptors MC₁, MC₃, MC₄ and MC₅ with micromolar affinities (**Paper I**).
- Seven of the title compounds tested for their ability to promote or block the accumulation of cAMP, demonstrated the ability to inhibit the cAMP accumulation caused by α-MSH on all studied MC receptor subtypes (Paper I). In some cases the inhibition was incomplete as the remained level of cAMP was higher than the control level of cAMP. This indicates that tested compounds act as MC receptor antagonists and/or partial agonists (no more additional studies were performed to clearly distinguish between these two, competitive antagonistic and partial agonistic, activities).
- Membrane preparations from transfected Sf9 cells recombinantly expressing corresponding MC receptors are suitable targets for radioligand binding studies, improving the quality of the assay (**Paper II**).
- Comparative studies of the MC₄ receptor with two different radioligands, $[^{125}I]THIQ$ and $[^{125}I]-NDP-\alpha-MSH$, revealed that ligand binding to this receptor is regulated by complex mechanism (**Paper II**). Differences in binding kinetics of these two radioligands were the base for the development of model according to which the ligand binding occurs to the tandemly arranged interconnecting ligand binding sites on the MC₄ receptor dimer. It was demonstrated that the complex mechanism of the ligand binding to the receptor and different kinetic characteristics of radiolabelled ligands and non-labelled competitive ligands may cause the situations where apparent binding potency of competitor differs up to four orders of magnitude, depending on the radioligand used in the competition binding assay. This in turn would lead to the "loss" of potentially perspective compounds in radioligand HTS assays.
- We have implemented the FA method for the comparative characterisation of two fluorescent ligands', Cy3B-NDP- α -MSH and TAMRA-NDP- α -MSH, binding dynamics to the MC₄ receptors expressed on the membranes from homogenised Sf9 cells (**Paper III**). The Cy3B-NDP- α -MSH has been found to be more suitable for continuous monitoring of the binding reactions, thus enabling characterisation of both labelled and non-labelled ligand binding dynamics to the receptor.
- BBVs that display MC₄ receptors on their surfaces were for the first time implemented in an FA assay system as a source of GPCRs and found to be suitable for investigation of the receptor-ligand interactions (**Paper IV**).

• The inherent properties of the FA method and high assay quality provided by BBVs leads the experimental data to a level when the application of global data analysis is feasible and reasonable. Global analysis strategy worked out for a mathematical description of FA kinetic data with analytical expressions allows for the estimation of binding parameters for labelled as well as for unlabelled ligands (**Paper IV**).

All findings pointed out here can be considered as single steps in our progress of studies aiming at development of assay systems that would facilitate seeking novel MC receptor specific ligands as well as allow for characterisation of receptor-ligand interaction mechanisms that would enhance our general understanding of the melanocortin system. We believe that our findings and developments would also be applicable for other GPCR systems and would become a valuable tool for pharmaceutical and academic studies of pharmacologically active compounds and GPCRs in general.

7. SUMMARY IN ESTONIAN

Uudsete meetodite arendamine ligandide sidumisomaduste uurimiseks melanokortiini 4 retseptorile

Käesolev doktoritöö käsitleb uuringuid, mille põhieesmärgiks oli uute katsesüsteemide väljatöötamine, mida saaks kasutada nii melanokortiini retseptorite spetsiifiliste ligandide avastamiseks kui ka üldiselt retseptor-ligand vastasmõiu mehhanismide iseloomustamiseks. Viis melanokortiini (MC) retseptorite alatüüpi (MC_{1-5}) kuuluvad suure raku membraanil asuvate G valguga-seotud retseptorite (GPCR) perekonda ning osalevad mitmete oluliste füsioloogiliste funktsioonide regulatsioonil nagu pigmentatsioon, seksuaal- ja toitumiskäitumine, energiatasakaalu reguleerimine, valu ja keha temperatuuri reguleerimine, immuunsed ja põletikuvastased reaktsioonid, jne. Seega on MC retseptoritele spetsiifilised ligandid perspektiivsed ravimikandidaadid selliste haiguste ravimiseks nagu rasvumine ja anoreksia, melanoom, erektsiooni ja seksuaalsuse häired, aga ka ärevushäired ning depressioon. Uute tõhusate ravimite leidmine sõltub suurel määral ka meie teadmistest retseptor-ligand vastasmõju mehhanismide kohta ning oskusest kasutada neid teadmisi uudsete efektiivsete raviainete disainimiseks. Lisaks sellele, oleneb tihti ka meetodist, mis on antud juhul meie "silmadeks" selles katsesüsteemis, millist toimeaine mõju me üldse näeme ja kui hästi me seda detekteerida ning iseloomustada suudame. Siin töös arendatud uudsed fluorestsentsanisotroopial (FA) põhinevad kastesüsteemid võimaldavad loobuda radioaktiivsete ühendite kasutamisest ning jälgida retseptor-ligand vastasmõjusid reaalajas. See võimaldab saada täiendavat informatsiooni organismide melanokortiinse süsteemi funktsioneerimise kohta, aga ka luua automatiseeritud katsesüsteem uute aktiivsete ühendite leidmiseks.

Töö üldise eesmärgi saavutamiseks püstitati mitu konkreetset tööülesannet:

- Uute MC retseptoritele aktiivsete ainete sidumis- ja funktsionaalomaduste karakteriseerimine ja võrdlemine
- Uue radioaktiivse ligandi kasutamine MC₄ retseptor-ligand vastasmõju mehhanismi karakteriseerimiseks
- FA meetodil põhineva katsesüsteemi kasutamine MC₄ retseptor-ligand vastasmõju omaduste karakteriseerimiseks
- Rakkudest pungunud bakuloviiruste (BBV) kasutamine retseptor allikatena FA põhinevas katsesüsteemis MC₄ retseptor-ligand vastasmõju omaduste karakteriseerimiseks

Kokkuvõtvalt võimaldasid biokeemiliste uuringute tulemused jõuda järgmiste järeldusteni:

 Enamik testitud ühenditest (ühendite raamatukogu koosnes 210 uudselt disainitud ja sünteesitud tertsiaarsest amiidist) omasid sidumisaktiivsust MC₁, MC₃, MC₄ ja MC₅ melanokortiini retseptori alatüüpidele, konkureerides [¹²⁵I]-NDP-α-MSH seostumisega mikromolaarse afiinsusega (**Publikatsioon I**).

- Seitsmest ühendist koosnevat valimit testiti cAMP akumulatsiooni katses ja kõik seitse ühendit demonstreerisid võimet inhibeerida α-MSH poolt stimuleeritud cAMP akumulatsiooni kõigi uuritud MC retseptori alatüüpide korral (**Publikatsioon I**). Mõnel juhul oli inhibeerimine mittetäielik, kuna lõplik cAMP tase jäi kõrgemale kontrolltasemest. Sellest tulenevalt võis järeldada, et testitud ühendid käituvad retseptori antagonistidena ja/või osaliste agonistidena.
- *In vitro* katsetes osutusid membraanpreparaadid, mis olid valmistatud rekombinantset retseptorvalku ekspresseerivatest Sf9 rakkudest, oluliselt paremateks kui tervete rakkude preparaadid, mistõttu kasutati neid edasistes radioligandi sidumise uuringutes (**Publikatsioon II**).
- Uurides kahe erineva radioligandi, [¹²⁵I]THIQ and [¹²⁵I]-NDP-α-MSH, sidumisomadusi MC₄ retseptorile, täheldati et nende sidumiskineetika on üksteisest väga erinev, aga kummagi ligandi sidumine pole kirjeldatav lihtsa biomolekulaarse reaktsioonmudeliga (**Publikatsioon II**). Mõlemate radioligandi sidumiskineetika komplekssus ja erinevused viisid mudelile, mille järgi ligandid saavad seostuda kindlas järjekorras MC₄ retseptori dimeeri tandemis asetsevatele sidumiskohtadele. Ligandide järjestikune seostumine tekitab osaliselt mittekonkurentse olukorra, kus võib juhtuda, et uuritava ühendi näiv afiinsus resteptorile võib erineda kuni neli suurusjärku, olenevalt väljatõrjumiskatses kasutatava radioligandi omadustest. See võib omakorda viia oluliste ravimkandidaatide "kaotuseni" laiaulatuslikes kiirsõelumis katsesüsteemides, kus ligandide kineetikale erilist tähelepanu ei pöörata.
- Võtsime kasutusse ja arendasime edasi FA põhinevat meetodit ligandide sidumise uurimiseks MC₄ retseptorile. Leidsime kaks fluorestsentsligandi, Cy3B-NDP-α-MSH ja TAMRA-NDP-α-MSH, mis võimaldasid jälgida ligandi sidumise dünaamikat MC₄ retseptorile homogeniseeritud Sf9 rakkude membraanides (**Publikatsioon III**). Seejuures osutus Cy3B-NDP-α-MSH olulisemalt stabiilsemaks, võimaldades uurida nii märgistatud kui märgistamata ligandide sidumisdünaamikat mitmete tundide jooksul.
- Näitasime esmakordselt, et rakkudest pungunud bakuloviirused koos nende pinnal olevate MC₄ retseptoritega on väga sobiv materjal retseptor-ligand vastasmõjude uuringuteks FA katsesüsteemis (**Publikatsioon IV**). Viirusosakesed tagavad retseptorpreparaadi homogeensuse ja ka stabiilsuse lahuses väga pika katseaja jooksul. Antud lähenemine ja metoodika on perspektiivne ka teiste GPCRide uurimisel ja automatiseeritud kiirsõelumissüsteemide arendamisel.
- FA meetodile iseloomulikud omadused ja BBV poolt tagatud katsesüsteemi kõrge kvaliteet on viinud eksperimentaalsed andmed uuele tasemele, kus globaalse andmeanalüüsi rakendamine on võimalik ja põhjendatud. Töötati välja globaalanalüüsi strateegia FA kineetiliste andmete matemaatiliseks kirjeldamiseks, mis võimaldab arvutada kineetilisi sidumisparameetreid nii märgistatud kui märgistamata ligandide jaoks (**Publikatsioon IV**).

Käesolevas töös arendatud uudsed fluorestsentsanisotroopial põhinevad kastesüsteemid võimaldavad loobuda radioaktiivsete ühendite kasutamisest ning jälgida retseptor-ligand vastasmõjusid reaalajas. See võimaldab saada täiendavat informatsiooni organismide melanokortiinse süsteemi funktsioneerimise kohta ning luua automatiseeritud katsesüsteem uute aktiivsete ühendite testimiseks. Seejuures usume, et meie arendused on rakendatavad ka teiste retseptorsüsteemide uurimiseks ning neist saab oluline vahend nii biokeemiliste mehhanismide uuringuteks, kui ka uute farmakoloogiliselt aktiivsete ühendite leidmiseks.

REFERENCES

- Abbott, C.R., Rossi, M., Min-Seon, K., AlAhmed, S.H., Taylor, G.M., Ghatei, M.A., Smith, D.M., Bloom, S.R. (2000) Investigation of the melanocyte stimulating hormones on food intake. Lack of evidence to support a role for the melanocortin-3receptor. *Brain Res.*, 869:203–210.
- Abdel-Malek, Z.A. (2001) Melanocortin receptors: their functions and regulation by physiological agonists and antagonists. *Cell. Mol. Life Sci.*, 58(3):434–441.
- Alleti, R., Vagner, J., Dehigaspitiya, D.C., Moberg, V.E., Elshan, N.G.R.D., Tafreshi, N.K., Brabez, N., Weber, C.S., Lynch, R.M., Hruby, V.J., Gillies, R.J., Morse, D.L., Mash, E.A. (2013) Synthesis and Characterization of Time-resolved Fluorescence Probes for Evaluation of Competitive Binding to Melanocortin Receptors. *Bioorg. Med. Chem.*, 21(17):5029–5038.
- Al-Obeidi, F., Hadley, M.E., Pettitt, B.M., Hruby, V.J. (1989). Design of a new class of superpotent cyclic alpha-melanotropins based on quenched dynamic simulations. *J. Amer. Chem. Soc.*, 111(9):3413–3416.
- Aumiller, J.J., Mabashi-Asazuma, H., Hillar, A., Shi, X., Jarvis, D.L. (2012) A new glycoengineered insect cell line with an inducibly mammalianized protein N-glycosylation pathway. *Glycobiology*, 22(3):417–428.
- Baeuerle, P.A., Henkel, T. (1994) Function and activation of NF-kappaB in the immune system. *Annu. Rev. Immunol.*, 12(1):141–179.
- Bailey, K., Bally, M., Leifert, W., Vörös, J., McMurchie, T. (2009) G-protein coupled receptor array technologies: Site directed immobilisation of liposomes containing the H1-histamine or M2-muscarinic receptors. *Proteomics*, 9(8):2052–2063.
- Beaumont, K.A., Smit, D.J., Liu, Y.Y., Chai, E., Patel, M.P., Millhauser, G.L., Smith, J.J., Alewood, P.F., Sturm, R.A. (2012) Melanocortin-1 receptor-mediated signalling pathways activated by NDP-MSH and HBD3 ligands. *Pigment Cell Melanoma Res.*, 25(3):370–374.
- Bednarek, M.A. and Fong, T.M. (2004) Ligands of the melanocortin receptors, 2002–2003 update. *Expert Opin. Ther. Pat.*, 14(3):327–336.
- Bellin, R., Capila, I., Lincecum, J., Park, P.W., Reizes, O., Bernfield, M.R. (2002) Unlocking the secrets of syndecans: transgenic organisms as a potential key. *Glycoconjugate J.*, 19(4–5):295–304.
- Berry, J., Price-Jones, M., Killian, B. (2012) Use of Scintillation Proximity Assay to Measure Radioligand Binding to Immobilized Receptors Without Separation of Bound from Free Ligand. In *Receptor Binding Techniques* (pp. 79–94). Humana Press.
- Biebermann, H., Krude, H., Elsner, A., Chubanov, V., Gudermann, T., Grüters, A. (2003) Autosomal-dominant mode of inheritance of a melanocortin-4 receptor mutation in a patient with severe early-onset obesity is due to a dominant-negative effect caused by receptor dimerization. *Diabetes*, 52(12):2984–2988.
- Birnbaumer, L. (2007) Expansion of signal transduction by G proteins: The second 15 years or so: From 3 to 16 α subunits plus $\beta\gamma$ dimers. *BBA Biomembranes*, 1768(4):772–793.
- Boston, B.A., Cone, R.D. (1996) Characterization of melanocortin receptor subtype expression in murine adipose tissues and in the 3T3-L1 cell line. *Endocrinology*, 137(5):2043–2050.

- Boughton, C.K., Murphy, K.G. (2013) Can Neuropeptides Treat Obesity? A review of neuropeptides and their potential role in the treatment of obesity. *Br. J. Pharmacol.*, 170:1333–1348.
- Bouvier, M. (2001) Oligomerization of G-protein-coupled transmitter receptors. *Nat. Rev. Neurosci.*, 2(4):274–286.
- Brabez, N., Saunders, K., Nguyen, K.L., Jayasundera, T., Weber, C., Lynch, R.M., Chassaing, G., Lavielle, S., Hruby, V.J. (2013) Multivalent Interactions: Synthesis and Evaluation of Melanotropin Multimers – Tools for Melanoma Targeting. ACS Med. Chem. Lett., 4(1):98–102.
- Bradford, M.M. (1976) A rapid and sensitive method for the quantitation of microgram quantities of protein utilizing the principle of protein-dye binding. *Anal. Biochem.*, 72:248–254.
- Breit, A., Büch, T.R., Boekhoff, I., Solinski, H.J., Damm, E., Gudermann, T. (2011) Alternative G protein coupling and biased agonism: new insights into melanocortin-4 receptor signalling. *Mol. Cell. Endocrinol.*, 331(2):232–240.
- Breit, A., Wolff, K., Kalwa, H., Jarry, H., Büch, T., Gudermann, T. (2006) The natural inverse agonist agouti-related protein induces arrestin-mediated endocytosis of melanocortin-3 and-4 receptors. *J. Biol. Chem.*, 281(49):37447–37456.
- Briddon, S.J., Hill, S.J. (2007) Pharmacology under the microscope: the use of fluorescence correlation spectroscopy to determine the properties of ligand-receptor complexes. *Trends Pharmacol. Sci.*, 28(12):637–645.
- Büch, T.R., Heling, D., Damm, E., Gudermann, T., Breit, A. (2009). Pertussis toxinsensitive signaling of melanocortin-4 receptors in hypothalamic GT1-7 cells defines agouti-related protein as a biased agonist. J. Biol. Chem., 284(39):26411–26420.
- Buggy, J.J. (1998) Binding of α -melanocyte-stimulating hormone to its G-proteincoupled receptor on B-lymphocytes activates the Jak/STAT pathway. *Biochem. J.*, 331:211–216.
- Bulenger, S., Marullo, S., Bouvier, M. Emerging role of homo- and heterodimerization in G-protein-coupled receptor biosynthesis and maturation. (2005) *Trends Pharmacol. Sci.*, 26(3):131–137.
- Bultman, S.J., Michaud, E.J., Woychik, R.P. (1992) Molecular characterization of the mouse agouti locus. *Cell*, 71:1195–1204.
- Bures, E.J., Hui, J.O., Young, Y., Chow, D.T., Katta, V., Rohde, M.F., Zeni, L., Rosenfeld, R.D., Stark, K.L., Haniu, M. (1998) Determination of disulfide structure in agouti-related protein (AGRP) by stepwise reduction and alkylation. *Biochemistry*, 37(35):12172–12177.
- Cabrera-Vera, T.M., Vanhauwe, J., Thomas, T.O., Medkova, M., Preininger, A., Mazzoni, M.R., Hamm, H.E. (2003) Insights into G protein structure, function, and regulation. *Endocr. Rev.*, 24(6):765–781.
- Cai, M., Stankova, M., Pond, S.J., Mayorov, A.V., Perry, J.W., Yamamura, H.I., Trivedi, D., Hruby, V.J. (2004) Real time differentiation of G-protein coupled receptor (GPCR) agonist and antagonist by two photon fluorescence laser microscopy. J. Am. Chem. Soc., 126(23):7160–7161.
- Cain, J.P., Mayorov, A.V., Cai, M., Wang, H., Tan, B., Chandler, K., Lee, Y., Petrov, R.R., Trivedi, D., Hruby, V.J. (2006) Design, synthesis, and biological evaluation of a new class of small molecule peptide mimetics targeting themelanocortin receptors. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.*, 16(20):5462–5467.
- Catania, A. ed. (2010) *Melanocortins: Multiple Actions and Therapeutic Potential*. Vol. 681. Springer.

- Catania, A., Gatti, S., Colombo, G., Lipton, J.M. (2004) Targeting melanocortin receptors as a novel strategy to control inflammation. *Pharmacol. Rev.*, 56(1):1–29
- Chai, B.X., Neubig, R.R., Millhauser, G.L., Thompson, D.A., Jackson, P.J., Barsh, G.S., Dickinson, C.J., Li, J.Y., Lai, Y.M., Gantz, I. (2003) Inverse agonist activity of agouti and agouti-related protein. *Peptides*, 24(4):603–609.
- Chai, B.X., Pogozheva, I.D., Lai, Y.M., Li, J.Y., Neubig, R.R., Mosberg, H.I., Gantz, I. (2005) Receptor-antagonist interactions in the complexes of agouti and agoutirelated protein with human melanocortin 1 and 4 receptors. *Biochemistry*, 44(9):3418–3431.
- Chan, L.F., Webb, T.R., Chung, T.T., Meimaridou, E., Cooray, S.N., Guasti, L., Chapple, J.P., Egertova, M., Elphick, M.R., Cheetham, M.E., Metherell, L.A., Clark, A.J. (2009) MRAP and MRAP2 are bidirectional regulators of the melanocortin receptor family. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.*, 106(15):6146–6151.
- Chapman, K.L., Findlay, J.B. (2013) The melanocortin 4 receptor: Oligomer formation, interaction sites and functional significance. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta (BBA)-Biomembranes.*, 1828(2):535–542.
- Charlton, S.J., Vauquelin, G. (2010) Elusive equilibrium: the challenge of interpreting receptor pharmacology using calcium assays. *Br. J. Pharmacol.*, 161(6):1250–1265.
- Chen, L., Jin, L., Zhou, N. (2012) An update of novel screening methods for GPCR in drug discovery. *Expert Opin. Drug Discov.*, 7(9):791–806.
- Chen, W.B., Shields, T.S., Stork, P.J., Cone, R.D. (1995) A colorimetric assay for measuring activation of Gs-and Gq-coupled signaling pathways. *Anal. Biochem.*, 226(2):349–354.
- Chhajlani, V., Muceniece, R., Wikberg, J.E. (1993) Molecular cloning of a novel human melanocortin receptor. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.*, 195:866–873.
- Chhajlani, V., Wikberg, J.E. (1992) Molecular cloning and expression of the human melanocyte-stimulating hormone receptor cDNA. *FEBS Lett.*, 309(3):417–420.
- Christensen, A.L., Lohr, C., Christensen, S.M., Stamou, D. (2013) Single vesicle biochips for ultra-miniaturized nanoscale fluidics and single molecule bioscience. *Lab on a Chip*, 13(18), 3613–3625.
- Civelli, O., Reinscheid, R.K., Zhang, Y., Wang, Z., Fredriksson, R., Schiöth, H.B. (2013) G protein-coupled receptor deorphanizations. *Annu. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol.*, 53:127–146.
- Coll, A.P. (2013) "Are melanocortin receptors constitutively active in vivo?" *Eur. J. Pharmacol.*, 719(1–3):202–207.
- Cone, R.D. ed. (2000) *The melanocortin receptors* (pp. 1–551). Totowa, New Jersey, Humana Press.
- Cooray, S.N., Clark, A.J.L. (2011) Melanocortin receptors and their accessory proteins. *Mol. Cell.Eendocrinol.*, 331(2):215–221.
- Cooray, S.N., Guasti, L., Clark, A.J.L. (2011) The E3 ubiquitin ligase Mahogunin ubiquitinates the melanocortin 2 receptor. *Endocrinology*, 152(11):4224–4231.
- Cornelius, P., Lee, E., Lin, W., Wang, R., Werner, W., Brown, J.A., Stuhmeier, F., Boyd, J.G., McClure, K. (2009) Design, synthesis, and pharmacology of fluorescently labeled analogs of serotonin: application to screening of the 5-HT2C receptor. J. Biomol. Screen., 14(4):360–370.
- Davenport, E.A., Nuthulaganti, P., Ames, R.S. (2009) BacMam: versatile gene delivery technology for GPCR assays. In *G Protein-Coupled Receptors in Drug Discovery* (pp. 199–211). Humana Press.

- Denis, C., Saulière, A., Galandrin, S., Sénard, J.M., Galés, C. (2012) Probing heterotrimeric G protein activation: applications to biased ligands. *Curr. Pharm. Des.*, 18(2):128–144.
- Do, E.U., Jo, E.B., Choi, G., Piao, L.Z., Shin, J., Seo, M.D., Kang, S.J., Lee, B.J., Kim, K.H., Kim, J.B., Kim, S.I. (2006) Melanocortin 4 receptors interact with antimicrobial frog peptide analogues. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.*, 343(4):1094–1100.
- Dores, R.M., Cameron, E., Lecaude, S., Danielson, P.B. (2003) Presence of the δ-MSH sequence in a proopiomelanocortin cDNA cloned from the pituitary of the galeoid shark, *Heterodontus portusjacksoni. Gen. Comp. Endocr.*, 133:71–79.
- Downes, G.B., Gautam, N. (1999) The G protein subunit gene families. *Genomics*, 62(3):544–552.
- Eberle, A.N. (1988) The Melanotropins: Chemistry, Physiology and Mechanisms of Action. Karger, Basel
- Elefsinioti, A.L., Bagos, P.G., Spyropoulos, I.C., Hamodrakas, S.J. (2004) A database for G proteins and their interaction with GPCRs. *BMC Bioinf.*, 5(1):208.
- Elliott, R.J., Szabo, M., Wagner, M.J., Kemp, E.H., MacNeil, S., Haycock, J.W. (2004) α-Melanocyte-stimulating hormone, MSH 11–13 KPV and adrenocorticotropic hormone signalling in human keratinocyte cells. *J. Invest. Dermatol.*, 122(4):1010–1019.
- Elsner, A., Tarnow, P., Schaefer, M., Ambrugger, P., Krude, H., Grüters, A., Biebermann, H. (2006) MC4R oligomerizes independently of extracellular cysteine residues. *Peptides*, 27(2):372–379.
- Eves, P.C., Haycock, J.W. (2010) Melanocortin signalling mechanisms. In *Melano-cortins: Multiple Actions and Therapeutic Potential* (pp. 19–28). Springer New York.
- Felekyan, S., Kalinin, S., Sanabria, H., Valeri, A., Seidel, C.A. (2012) Filtered FCS: Species Auto-and Cross-Correlation Functions Highlight Binding and Dynamics in Biomolecules. *ChemPhysChem*, 13(4):1036–1053.
- Fischer, G., Schirrmacher, R., Wängler, B., Wängler, C. (2013) Radiolabeled Heterobivalent Peptidic Ligands: an Approach with High Future Potential for in vivo Imaging and Therapy of Malignant Diseases. *ChemMedChem*, 8(6):883–890.
- Förster, T.H. (1948) Zwischenmolekulare Energiewanderung und Fluoreszenz [Intermolecular energy transfer and fluorescence]. *Ann. Phys.* (in German), 437:55–75.
- Früh, V., IJzerman, A.P., Siegal, G. (2010) How to catch a membrane protein in action: a review of functional membrane protein immobilization strategies and their applications. *Chem. Rev.*, 111(2):640–656.
- Gantz, I., Fong, T.M. (2003) The melanocortin system. Am. J. Physiol. Endocrinol. Metab., 284(3):E468–E474.
- Gantz, I., Konda, Y., Tashiro, T., Shimoto, Y., Miwa, H., Munzert, G., Watson, S.J., DelValle, J., Yamada, T. (1993a) Molecular cloning of a novel melanocortin receptor. J. Biol. Chem., 268(11):8246–8250.
- Gantz, I., Miwa, H., Konda, Y., Shimoto, Y., Tashiro, T., Watson, S.J., DelValle, J., Yamada, T. (1993b) Molecular cloning, expression and gene localization of a fourth melanocortin receptor. *J. Biol. Chem.*, 268:15174–15179
- Geisse, S., Fux, C. (2009) Recombinant protein production by transient gene transfer into mammalian cells. *Methods Enzymol.*, 463:223–238.

- George, S.R., O'Dowd, B.F., Lee, S. P. (2002) G-protein-coupled receptor oligomerization and its potential for drug discovery. *Nat. Rev. Drug Discovery*, 1(10):808–820.
- Glickman, J.F., Schmid, A., Ferrand, S. (2008) Scintillation proximity assays in highthroughput screening. Assay Drug Dev. Technol., 6(3):433–455.
- Goddard, A.D., Watts, A. (2012) Contributions of fluorescence techniques to understanding G protein-coupled receptor dimerisation. *Biophys. Rev.*, 4(4):291–298.
- Grasso, L., Wyss, R., Piguet, J., Werner, M., Hassaïne, G., Hovius, R., Vogel, H. (2013) Downscaling the Analysis of Complex Transmembrane Signaling Cascades to Closed Attoliter Volumes. *PloS one*, 8(8):e70929.
- Hadley, M.E., Marwan, M.M., Al-Obeidi, F., Hruby, V.J., Castrucci, A.M. (1989) Linear and cyclic alpha-melanotropin [4–10]-fragment analogues that exhibit superpotency and residual activity. *Pigm. Cell Res.*, 2:478–484.
- Handl, H.L., Vagner, J., Yamamura, H.I., Hruby, V.J., Gillies, R.J. (2004) Lanthanidebased time-resolved fluorescence of in cyto ligand-receptor interactions. *Anal. Biochem.*, 330:242–250.
- Haqq, A., René, P., Kishi, T., Khong, K., Lee, C., Liu, H., Friedman, J., Elmquist, J., Cone, R. (2003) Characterization of a novel binding partner of the melanocortin-4 receptor: attractin-like protein. *Biochem. J*, 376:595–605.
- Harris, A., Cox, S., Burns, D., Norey, C. (2003) Miniaturization of fluorescence polarization receptor-binding assays using CyDye-labeled ligands. J. Biomol. Screen., 8(4):410–420.
- Harrison, C., Traynor, J.R. (2003) The [³⁵S]GTPγS binding assay: approaches and applications in pharmacology. *Life Sci.*, 74(4):489–508.
- Haskell-Luevano, C., Monck, E. K. (2001) Agouti-related protein functions as an inverse agonist at a constitutively active brain melanocortin-4 receptor. *Regul. Pept.*, 99(1):1–7.
- Haskell-Luevano, C., Rosenquist, Å., Souers, A., Khong, K.C., Ellman, J.A., Cone, R.D. (1999) Compounds that activate the mouse melanocortin-1 receptor identified by screening a small molecule library based upon the β-turn. *J. Med. Chem.*, 42(21):4380–4387.
- Hassaine, G., Wagner, R., Kempf, J., Cherouati, N., Hassaine, N., Prual, C., Andre, N., Reinhart, C., Pattus, F., Lundstrom, K. (2006) Semliki Forest virus vectors for overexpression of 101 G protein-coupled receptors in mammalian host cells. *Prot. Expr. Purif.*, 45(2):343–351.
- He, L. Gunn, T.M., Bouley, D.M., Lu, X.Y., Watson, S.J., Schlossman, S.F., Duke-Cohan, J.S., Barsh, G.S. (2001) A biochemical function for attractin in agoutiinduced pigmentation and obesity. *Nat. Genet.*, 27(1):40–47.
- He, L., Eldridge, A.G., Jackson, P.K., Gunn, T.M., Barsh, G. S. (2003) Accessory Proteins for Melanocortin Signaling. *Ann. N.Y. Acad. Sci.*, 994(1):288–298.
- Hell, S.W. (2009) Microscopy and its focal switch. Nat. Methods, 6(1):24-32.
- Hepler, J.R., Gilman, A.G. (1992) G proteins. Trends Biochem. Sci., 17(10):383-387.
- Hern, J.A., Baig, A.H., Mashanov, G.I., Birdsall, B., Corrie, J.E., Lazareno, S., Molly, J.E., Birdsall, N. J. (2010) Formation and dissociation of M1 muscarinic receptor dimers seen by total internal reflection fluorescence imaging of single molecules. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.*, 107(6):2693–2698.

- Herrick-Davis, K., Mazurkiewicz, J.E. (2012) Fluorescence correlation spectroscopy and photon-counting histogram analysis of receptor-receptor interactions. *Methods Cell Biol.*, 117:181–196.
- Hill, S.J., Baker, J.G., Rees, S. (2001) Reporter-gene systems for the study of G-proteincoupled receptors. *Curr. Opin. Pharmacol.*, 1(5):526–532.
- Hinkle, P.M., Sebag, J.A. (2009) Structure and function of the melanocortin2 receptor accessory protein (MRAP). *Mol. Cell.Eendocrinol.*, 300(1):25–31.
- Holder, J.R., Haskell-Luevano, C. (2004) Melanocortin ligands: 30 years of structureactivity relationship (SAR) studies. *Med. Res. Rev.*, 24(3):325–356.
- Hoogduijn, M.J., McGurk, S., Smit, N.P.M., Nibbering, P.H., Ancans, J., Van Der Laarse, A., Thody, A.J. (2002) Ligand-Dependent Activation of the Melanocortin 5 Receptor: cAMP Production and Ryanodine Receptor-Dependent Elevations of [Ca²⁺]_i. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.*, 290(2):844–850.
- Hossler, P., Khattak, S.F., Li, Z.J. (2009) Optimal and consistent protein glycosylation in mammalian cell culture. *Glycobiology*, 19(9):936–949.
- Hruby, V.J., Cai, M. (2013) Design of peptide and peptidomimetic ligands with novel pharmacological activity profiles. *Annu. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol.*, 53:557–580.
- Hruby, V.J., Cai, M., Cain, J., Nyberg, J., Trivedi, D. (2011) Design of novel melanocortin receptor ligands: Multiple receptors, complex pharmacology, the challenge. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.*, 660:88–93.
- Hruby, V.J., Lu, D., Sharma, S.D., Castrucci, A.M.L., Kesterson, R.A., Al-Obeidi, F.A., Hadley, M.E., Cone, R.D. (1995) Cyclic lactam alpha-melanotropin analogs of Ac-Nle4-cyclo [Asp5, D-Phe7, Lys10]-alpha-melanocyte-stimulating hormone-(4-10)-NH2 with bulky aromatic amino acids at position 7 show high antagonist potency and selectivity at specific melanocortin receptors. J. Med. Chem., 38(18):3454– 3461.
- Hruby, V.J., Wilkes, B.C., Cody, W.L., Sawyer, T.K., Hadley, M.E. (1984) Melanotropins: Structural, conformational and biological considerations in the development of superpotent and superprolonged analogs. *Pept. Protein Rev.*, 3:1–64.
- Huwiler, K.G., De Rosier, T., Hanson, B., Vogel, K.W. (2010) A fluorescence anisotropy assay for the muscarinic M1 G-protein-coupled receptor. *Assay Drug Dev. Technol.*, 8(3):351–361.
- Hynes, N.E., Ingham, P.W., Lim, W.A., Marshall, C.J., Massagué, J., Pawson, T. (2013) Signalling change: signal transduction through the decades. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.*, 14(6):393–398.
- Iiri, T., Farfel, Z., Bourne, H.R. (1998) G-protein diseases furnish a model for the turnon switch. *Nature*, 394(6688):35–38.
- Irani, B.G., Holder, J.R., Todorovic, A., Wilczynski, A.M., Joseph, C.G., Wilson, K.R., Haskell-Luevano, C. (2004) Progress in the development of melanocortin receptor selective ligands. *Curr. Pharm. Des.*, 10(28):3443–3479.
- Jakobs, D., Sorkalla, T., Haberlein, H. (2012) Ligands for Fluorescence Correlation Spectroscopy on G Protein-Coupled Receptors. *Curr. Med. Chem.*, 19(28):4722– 4730.
- Jameson, D.M., Mocz, G. (2005) Fluorescence polarization/anisotropy approaches to study protein-ligand interactions: effects of errors and uncertainties. *Methods Mol. Biol.*, 305:301–322.
- Janakiraman, V., Forrest, W.F., Chow, B., Seshagiri, S. (2006) A rapid method for estimation of baculovirus titer based on viable cell size. *J. Virol. Methods*, 132(1):48–58.

- Jones, J.W., Greene, T.A., Grygon, C.A., Doranz, B.J., Brown, M.P. (2008) Cell-free assay of G-protein-coupled receptors using fluorescence polarization. J. Biomol. Screen., 13(5):424–429.
- Junge, F., Haberstock, S., Roos, C., Stefer, S., Proverbio, D., Dötsch, V., Bernhard, F. (2011) Advances in cell-free protein synthesis for the functional and structural analysis of membrane proteins. *N. Biotechnol.*, 28(3):262–271.
- Kaelin, C.B., Candille, S.I., Yu, B., Jackson, P., Thompson, D.A., Nix, M.A., Binkley, J., Millhauser, G.L., Barsh, G.S. (2008) New ligands for melanocortin receptors. *Int. J. Obes. (Lond.)*, 32(7):S19–S27.
- Kasai, R.S., Suzuki, K.G., Prossnitz, E.R., Koyama-Honda, I., Nakada, C., Fujiwara, T.K., Kusumi, A. (2011) Full characterization of GPCR monomer–dimer dynamic equilibrium by single molecule imaging. J. Cell Biol., 192(3):463–480.
- Kenakin, T.P. (2009) Cellular assays as portals to seven-transmembrane receptor-based drug discovery. *Nat. Rev. Drug Discov.*, 8(8):617–626.
- King, S.H., Mayorov, A.V., Balse-Srinivasan, P., Hruby, V.J., Vanderah, T.W., Wessells, H. (2007) Melanocortin receptors, melanotropic peptides and penile erection. *Curr. Top. Med. Chem.*, 7(11):1098–1106.
- Klammt, C., Schwarz, D., Eifler, N., Engel, A., Piehler, J., Haase, W., Hahn, S., Dötsch, V., Bernhard, F. (2007) Cell-free production of G protein-coupled receptors for functional and structural studies. *J. Struct. Biol.*, 158:482–493.
- Kopanchuk, S., Veiksina, S., Mutulis, F., Mutule, I., Yahorava, S., Mandrika, I., Petrovska, R., Rinken, A., Wikberg, J.E. (2006) Kinetic evidence for tandemly arranged ligand binding sites in melanocortin 4 receptor complexes. *Neurochem. Int.*, 49(5):533–542.
- Kopanchuk, S., Veiksina, S., Petrovska, R., Mutule, I., Szardenings, M., Rinken, A., Wikberg, J.E.S. (2005) Co-operative regulation of ligand binding to melanocortin receptor subtypes: Evidence for interacting binding sites. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.*, 512(2–3):85–95.
- Kost, T.A., Condreay, J.P., Jarvis, D.L. (2005) Baculovirus as versatile vectors for protein expression in insect and mammalian cells. *Nat. Biotechnol.*, 23(5):567–575.
- Kristiansen, K. (2004) Molecular mechanisms of ligand binding, signaling, and regulation within the superfamily of G-protein-coupled receptors: molecular modeling and mutagenesis approaches to receptor structure and function. *Pharmacol. Ther.*, 103(1):21–80.
- Kudryavtsev, V., Felekyan, S., Woźniak, A.K., König, M., Sandhagen, C., Kühnemuth, R., Seidel, C.A.M., Oesterhelt, F. (2007). Monitoring dynamic systems with multiparameter fluorescence imaging. *Anal. Bioanal. Chem.*, 387(1):71–82.
- Landry, Y., Gies, J.P. (2002). Heterotrimeric G proteins control diverse pathways of transmembrane signaling, a base for drug discovery. *Mini-Rev. Med. Chem.*, 2(4), 361–372.
- Landry, Y., Niederhoffer, N., Sick, E., Gies, J.P. (2006) Heptahelical and other G-protein-coupled receptors (GPCRs) signaling. *Curr. Med. Chem.*, 13(1):51–63.
- Lane, P.W. (1960) New mutants. Mouse News Letter, 22:35.
- Lane, P.W., Green, M.C. (1960) Mahogany, a recessive color mutation in linkage group V of the mouse. *Journal of Heredity*, 51:228–230.
- Lasaga, M., Debeljuk, L., Durand, D., Scimonelli, T.N., Caruso, C. (2008) Role of α-melanocyte stimulating hormone and melanocortin 4 receptor in brain inflammation. *Peptides*, 29(10):1825–1835.

- Latek, D., Modzelewska, A., Trzaskowski, B., Palczewski, K., Filipek, S. (2012) G protein-coupled receptors—recent advances. *Acta Biochim. Pol.*, 59(4):515–529.
- Lefkowitz, R.J., Roth, J., Pastan, I. (1970a) Radioreceptor assay of adrenocorticotropic hormone: new approach to assay of polypeptide hormones in plasma. *Science*, 170(3958):633–635.
- Lefkowitz, R.J., Roth, J., Pastan, I. (1970c) Effects of calcium on ACTH stimulation of the adrenal: separation of hormone binding from adenyl cyclase activation. *Nature*, 228(5274):864–866.
- Lefkowitz, R.J., Roth, J., Pricer, W., Pastan, I. (1970b) ACTH receptors in the adrenal: specific binding of ACTH-125I and its relation to adenyl cyclase. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.*, 65(3):745–752.
- Ligeti, E., Csépányi-Kömi, R., Hunyady, L. (2012) Physiological mechanisms of signal termination in biological systems. *Acta Physiologica*, 204(4):469–478.
- Liu, P., Ahmed, S., Wohland, T. (2008) The F-techniques: advances in receptor protein studies. *Trends Endocrinol. Metab.*, 19(5):181–190.
- Loisel, T.P., Ansanay, H., St-Onge, S., Gay, B., Boulanger, P., Strosberg, A.D., Marullo, S., Bouvier, M. (1997) Recovery of homogeneous and functional b2adrenergic receptors from extracellular baculovirus particles. *Nat. Biotechnol.*, 15:1300–1304.
- Lu, D., Willard, D., Patel, I.R., Kadwell, S., Overton, L., Kost, T., Luther, M., Chen, W., Woychik, R.P., Wilkison, W.O., Cone, R. D. (1994) Agouti protein is an antagonist of the melanocyte-stimulating-hormone receptor. *Nature*, 371:799–802.
- Lundstrom, K. (2003). Semliki Forest virus vectors for rapid and high-level expression of integral membrane proteins. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta (BBA)-Biomembranes*, 1610(1):90–96.
- Lundstrom, K. (2013) Present and future approaches to screening of G-protein-coupled receptors. *Future Med. Chem.*, 5(5):523–538.
- MacNeil, D.J., Howard, A.D., Guan, X., Fong, T.M., Nargund, R.P., Bednarek, M.A., Goulet, M.T., Weinberg, D.H., Strack, A.M., Marsh, D.J., Chen, H.Y., Shen Chun-Pyn, Chen, A.S., Rosenblum, C.I., MacNeil, T., Tota, M., MacIntyre, E.D., Van der Ploeg, L.H.T. (2002) The role of melanocortins in body weight regulation: opportunities for the treatment of obesity. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.*, 450:93–109.
- Makela, A.R., Oker-Blom, C. (2008) The baculovirus display technology-an evolving instrument for molecular screening and drug delivery. *Comb. Chem. High Throughput Screen.*, 11(2):86–98.
- Malatesta, F. (2005) The study of bimolecular reactions under non-pseudo-first order conditions. *Biophys. Chem.*, 116(3):251–256.
- Mandrika, I., Petrovska, R., Wikberg, J.E. (2005) Melanocortin receptors form constitutive homo-and heterodimers. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.*, 326(2):349– 354.
- Manna, S.K., Aggarwal, B.B. (1998) α-Melanocyte-stimulating hormone inhibits the nuclear transcription factor NF-κB activation induced by various inflammatory agents. *J. Immunol.*, 161(6):2873–2880.
- Martin, W.J., MacIntyre, D.E. (2004) Melanocortin receptors and erectile function. *European Urology*, 45:706–713.
- Martin, W.J., McGowan, E., Cashen, D.E., Gantert, L.T., Drisko, J.E., Hom, G.J., Nargund, R., Sebhat, I., Howard, A.D., Van der Ploeg, L.H.T., MacIntyre, D. E. (2002). Activation of melanocortin MC4 receptors increases erectile activity in rats ex copula. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.*, 454(1):71–79.

- Masuda, K., Itoh, H., Sakihama, T., Akiyama, C., Takahashi, K., Fukuda, R., Yokomizo, T., Shimizu, T., Kodama, T., Hamakubo, T. (2003) A combinatorial G protein-coupled receptor reconstitution system on budded baculovirus. Evidence for Gai and Gao coupling to a human leukotriene B4 receptor. *J. Biol. Chem.*, 278(27):24552–24562.
- Mazina, O., Reinart-Okugbeni, R., Kopanchuk, S., Rinken, A. (2012) BacMam System for FRET-Based cAMP Sensor Expression in Studies of Melanocortin MC1 Receptor Activation. J. Biomol. Screen., 17(8):1096–1101.
- McNulty, J.C., Jackson, P.J., Thompson, D.A., Chai, B., Gantz, I., Barsh, G.S., Dawson, P.E., Millhauser, G.L. (2005) Structures of the agouti signaling protein. J. Mol. Biol., 346(4):1059–1070.
- Metherell, L.A., Chapple, J.P., Cooray, S., David, A., Becker, C., Rüschendorf, F., Naville, D., Begeot, M., Khoo, M., Nurnberg, P., Huebner, A., Cheetham, M.E., Clark, A.J. (2005) Mutations in MRAP, encoding a new interacting partner of the ACTH receptor, cause familial glucocorticoid deficiency type 2. *Nat. Genet.*, 37(2):166–170.
- Miller, M.W., Duhl, D.M.J., Vrieling, H., Cordes, S.P., Ollmann, M.M., Winkes, B.M., Barsh, G.S. (1993) Cloning of the mouse *agouti* gene predicts a novel secreted protein ubiquitously expressed in mice carrying the *lethal yellow* (A^y) mutation. *Genes Dev.*, 7:454–467.
- Milligan, G. (2003) Principles: extending the utility of [35S]GTP gamma S binding assays. *Trends Pharmacol. Sci.*, 24:87–90.
- Milligan, G. (2009) G protein-coupled receptor hetero-dimerization: contribution to pharmacology and function. *Br. J. Pharmacol.*, 158(1):5–14.
- Mitsui, K., Sakihama, T., Takahashi, K., Masuda, K., Fukuda, R., Hamana, H., Sato, T., Hamakubo, T. (2012) Functional Reconstitution of Olfactory Receptor Complex on Baculovirus. *Chemical senses*, 37(9):837–847.
- Mogil, J.S., Wilson, S.G., Chesler, E.J., Rankin, A.L., Nemmani, K.V., Lariviere, W.R., Groce, M.K., Wallace, M.R., Kaplan, L., Staud, R., Ness, T.J., Glover, T.L., Stankova, M., Mayorov, A., Hruby, V.J., Grisel, J.E., Fillingim, R.B. (2003) The melanocortin-1 receptor gene mediates female-specific mechanisms of analgesia in mice and humans. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.*, 100(8):4867–4872.
- Molinoff, P.B., Shadiack, A.M., Earle, D., Diamond, L.E., Quon, C.Y. (2003) PT-141: a melanocortin agonist for the treatment of sexual dysfunction. *Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci.*, 994(1):96–102.
- Mountjoy, K.G., Robbins, L.S., Mortrud, M.T., Cone, R.D. (1992) The cloning of a family of genes that encode the melanocortin receptors. *Science*, 257(5074):1248–1251.
- Mutulis, F., Kreicberga, J., Yahorava, S., Mutule, I., Borisova-Jan, L., Yahorau, A., Muceniece, R., Azena, S., Veiksina, S., Petrovska, R., Wikberg, J.E. (2007) Design and synthesis of a library of tertiary amides: Evaluation as mimetics of the melanocortins' active core. *Bioorg. Med. Chem.*, 15(17):5787–5810.
- Mutulis, F., Mutule, I., Lapins, M., Wikberg, J. E. (2002a). Reductive amination products containing naphthalene and indole moieties bind to melanocortin receptors. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.*, 12(7):1035–1038.
- Mutulis, F., Mutule, I., Liepinsh, E., Yahorau, A., Lapinsh, M., Kopantshuk, S., Veiksina, S., Rinken, A., Wikberg, J.E. (2005) N-alkylated dipeptide amides and related structures as imitations of the melanocortins' active core. *Peptides*, 26(10):1997–2016.
- Mutulis, F., Mutule, I., Wikberg, J.E. (2002b) N-Alkylaminoacids and Their derivatives interact with melanocortin receptors. *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.*, 12(7):1039–1042.
- Mutulis, F., Yahorava, S., Mutule, I., Yahorau, A., Kopanchuk, S., Veiksina, S., Rinken, A., Wikberg, J.E. (2003) A non-peptide radioiodinated high affinity melanocortin-4 receptor ligand. J. Label. Compd. Radiopharm., 46(11):1007–1017.
- Nakanishi, S., Inoue, A., Kita, T., Nakamura, M., Chang, A.C., Cohen, S.N., Numa, S. (1979) Nucleotide sequence of cloned cDNA for bovine corticotropin-betalipotropin precursor. *Nature*, 278(5703):423–427.
- Neer, E.J. (1995) Heterotrimeric G proteins: Organizers of transmembrane signals. *Cell*, 80(2):249–257.
- Newman, E.A., Chai, B.X., Zhang, W., Li, J.Y., Ammori, J.B., Mulholland, M.W. (2006) Activation of the melanocortin-4 receptor mobilizes intracellular free calcium in immortalized hypothalamic neurons. J. Surg. Res., 132(2):201–207.
- Nicholson, J.R., Kohler, G., Schaerer, F., Senn, C., Weyermann, P., Hofbauer, K.G. (2006) Peripheral administration of a melanocortin 4-receptor inverse agonist prevents loss of lean body mass in tumor-bearing mice. *J. Pharmacol. Exp. Ther.*, 317(2):771–777.
- Nickolls, S.A., Maki, R.A. (2006) Dimerization of the melanocortin 4 receptor: a study using bioluminescence resonance energy transfer. *Peptides*, 27(2):380–387.
- Nijenhuis, W.A., Oosterom, J., Adan, R.A. (2001) AgRP (83–132) acts as an inverse agonist on the human-melanocortin-4 receptor. *Mol. Endocrinol.*, 15(1):164–171.
- Nix, M.A., Kaelin, C.B., Ta, T., Weis, A., Morton, G.J., Barsh, G.S., Millhauser, G.L. (2013) Molecular and Functional Analysis of Human β-Defensin 3 Action at Melanocortin Receptors. *Chem. Biol.*, 20(6):784–795.
- Nordstedt, C., Fredholm, B.B. (1990) A modification of a protein-binding method for rapid quantification of cAMP in cell-culture supernatants and body fluid. *Anal. Biochem.*, 189(2):231–234.
- Nosjean, O., Souchaud, S., Deniau, C., Geneste, O., Cauquil, N., Boutin, J.A. (2006) A simple theoretical model for fluorescence polarization binding assay development. J. *Biomol. Screen.*, 11(8):949–958.
- O'Reilly, D.R., Miller, L.K. Luckow, V.A. (1992). Baculovirus Expression Vectors : A Laboratory Manual. New York : W.H. Freeman
- Ollmann, M.M., Wilson, B.D., Yang, Y.K., Kerns, J.A., Chen, Y., Gantz, I., Barsh, G.S. (1997) Antagonism of central melanocortin receptors in vitro and in vivo by agouti-related protein. *Science*, 278(5335):135–138.
- Palatin Technologies, 2013. Bremenalotide for female sexual dysfunction. Available from: http://www.palatin.com/products/bremelanotide.asp>. [13 December 2013].
- Palczewski, K. (2010) Oligomeric forms of G protein-coupled receptors (GPCRs). *Trends Biochem. Sci.*, 35(11):595–600.
- Pantel, J., Williams, S.Y., Mi, D., Sebag, J., Corbin, J.D., Weaver, C.D., Cone, R.D. (2011) Development of a high throughput screen for allosteric modulators of melanocortin-4 receptor signaling using a real time cAMP assay. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.*, 660(1):139–147.
- Paton, W.D.M., Rang, H.P. (1965) The Uptake of Atropine and Related Drugs by Intestinal Smooth Muscle of the Guinea-Pig in Relation to Acetylcholine Receptors. *Proc. R. Soc. Lond. [Biol.]*, 163:1–44.
- Pérez-Oliva, A.B., Olivares, C., Jiménez-Cervantes, C., García-Borrón, J.C. (2009) Mahogunin ring finger-1 (MGRN1) E3 ubiquitin ligase inhibits signaling from

melanocortin receptor by competition with Gas. J. Biol. Chem., 284(46):31714–31725.

- Phan, L.K., Lin, F., LeDuc, C.A., Chung, W.K., Leibel, R. L. (2002) The mouse mahoganoid coat color mutation disrupts a novel C3HC4 RING domain protein. J. *Clin. Invest.*, 110(10), 1449–1459.
- Phillips, R.J.S. (1963) New mutant: non-agouti curly. Mouse News Letter, 29:38.
- Piljic, A., Schultz, C. (2008) Simultaneous recording of multiple cellular events by FRET. *ACS Chem. Biol.*, 3(3):156–160.
- Prystay, L., Gosselin, M., Banks, P. (2001) Determination of equilibrium dissociation constants in fluorescence polarization. *J. Biomol. Screen.*, 6(3):141–150.
- Rajagopal, K., Lefkowitz, R.J., Rockman, H.A. (2005) When 7 transmembrane receptors are not G protein-coupled receptors. J. Clin. Invest., 115(11):2971–2974.
- Rall, T.W., Sutherland, E.W. (1958) Formation of a cyclic adenine ribonucleotide by tissue particles. J. Biol. Chem., 232(2):1065–1076.
- Rediger, A., Piechowski, C.L., Habegger, K., Grüters, A., Krude, H., Tschöp, M.H., Kleinau, G., Biebermann, H. (2012) MC4R Dimerization in the Paraventricular Nucleus and GHSR/MC3R Heterodimerization in the Arcuate Nucleus: Is There Relevance for Body Weight Regulation?. *Neuroendocrinology*, 95(4):277–288.
- Rediger, A., Tarnow, P., Bickenbach, A., Schaefer, M., Krude, H., Grueters, A., Biebermann, H. (2009) Heterodimerization of hypothalamic G-protein-coupled receptors involved in weight regulation. *Obesity facts*, 2(2):80–86.
- Reinart-Okugbeni, R. (2012) Assay systems for characterisation of subtype-selective binding and functional activity of ligands on dopamine receptors (Doctoral dissertation).
- Reizes, O., Clegg, D.J., Strader, A.D., Benoit, S.C. (2006). A role for syndecan-3 in the melanocortin regulation of energy balance. *Peptides*, 27(2):274–280.
- Reizes, O., Lincecum, J., Wang, Z., Goldberger, O., Huang, L., Kaksonen, M., Ahima, R., Hinkes, M.T., Barsh, G.S., Rauvala, H., Bernfield, M. (2001) Transgenic expression of syndecan-1 uncovers a physiological control of feeding behavior by syndecan-3. *Cell*, 106(1):105–116.
- Rhythm Pharmaceuticals, 2013. Rhythm Initiates Clinical Trial of RM-493 for Obesity Caused by Genetic Variant. Available from: http://www.rhythmtx.com/NEWS/ releases/2013%200924%20Rhythm%20RM-493%20MC4R-Deficiency%20Trial.html>. [20 December 2013].
- Ries, J., Yu, S.R., Burkhardt, M., Brand, M., Schwille, P. (2009) Modular scanning FCS quantifies receptor-ligand interactions in living multicellular organisms. *Nature methods*, 6(9):643–645.
- Rodrigues, A.R., Sousa, D., Almeida, H., Gouveia, A.M. (2013) Structural determinants regulating cell surface targeting of melanocortin receptors. J. Mol. Endocrinol., 51(2):R23–R32.
- Roehrl, M.H., Wang, J.Y., Wagner, G. (2004) A general framework for development and data analysis of competitive high-throughput screens for small-molecule inhibitors of protein-protein interactions by fluorescence polarization. *Biochemistry*, 43(51):16056–16066.
- Roizard, S., Danelon, C., Hassaïne, G., Piguet, J., Schulze, K., Hovius, R., Tampe, R., Vogel, H. (2011) Activation of G-Protein-Coupled Receptors in Cell-Derived Plasma Membranes Supported on Porous Beads. J. Am. Chem. Soc., 133(42):16868– 16874.

- Roselli-Rehfuss, L., Mounjaoy, K.G., Robbins, L.S., Mortrud, M.T., Low, M.J., Tatro, J.B., Entwistle, M.L., Simerly, R.B., Cone, R.D. (1993) Identification of a receptor for gamma melanotropin and other proopiomelanocortin peptides in the hypothalamus and limbic system. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.*, 90(19):8856–8860.
- Rossi, A.M., Taylor, C.W. (2011) Analysis of protein-ligand interactions by fluorescence polarization. *Nat. Protoc.*, 6(3):365–387.
- Roy, S., Rached, M., Gallo-Payet, N. (2007) Differential regulation of the human adrenocorticotropin receptor [melanocortin-2 receptor (MC2R)] by human MC2R accessory protein isoforms α and β in isogenic human embryonic kidney 293 cells. *Mol. Endocrinol.*, 21(7):1656–1669.
- Rozenfeld, R., Devi, L. (2011) Exploring a role for heteromerization in GPCR signalling specificity. *Biochem. J.*, 433:11–18.
- Sakihama, T., Masuda, K., Sato, T., Doi, T., Kodama, T., Hamakubo, T. (2008) Functional reconstitution of G-protein-coupled receptor-mediated adenylyl cyclase activation by a baculoviral co-display system. J. Biotechnol., 135(1):28–33.
- Sánchez-Laorden, B.L., Sánchez-Más, J., Martínez-Alonso, E., Martínez-Menárguez, J.A., García-Borrón, J.C., Jiménez-Cervantes, C. (2006) Dimerization of the human melanocortin 1 receptor: functional consequences and dominant-negative effects. J. Invest. Dermatol., 126(1):172–181.
- Sandkühler, J. (1996) The organization and function of endogenous antinociceptive systems. *Prog. Neurobiol.*, 50(1):49–81.
- Sawyer, T.K., Sanfilippo, P.J., Hruby, V.J., Engel, M.H., Heward, C.B., Burnett, J.B., Hadley, M.E. (1980) 4-Norleucine, 7-_D-phenylalanine-alpha-melanocyte-stimulating hormone: a highly potent alpha-melanotropin with ultralong biologic activity. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.*, 77:5754–5758.
- Schiöth, H.B., Haitina, T., Ling, M.K., Ringholm, A., Fredriksson, R., Cerdá-Reverter, J.M., Klovins, J. (2005) Evolutionary conservation of the structural, pharmacological, and genomic characteristics of the melanocortin receptor subtypes. *Peptides*, 26(10):1886–1900.
- Schiöth, H.B., Kask, A., Mutulis, F., Muceniece, R., Mutule Ilga, Mutule Ilze, Mandrika, I., Wikberg, J.E.S. (2003b) Novel selective melanocortin 4 receptor antagonist induces food intake after peripheral administration. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.*, 301:399–405.
- Schiöth, H.B., Muceniece, R., Wikberg, J.E., Chhajlani, V. (1995) Characterisation of melanocortin receptor subtypes by radioligand binding analysis. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.*: *Mol. Pharmacol.*, 288(3):311–317.
- Schiöth, H.B., Muceniece, R., Wikberg, J.E.S. (1997) Characterization of the binding of MSH-B, HP-228, GHRP-6 and 153N-6 to the human melanocortin receptor subtypes. *Neuropeptides*, 31(6):565–571.
- Schiöth, H.B., Raudsepp, T., Ringholm, A., Fredriksson, R., Takeuchi, S., Larhammar, D., Chowdhary, B.P. (2003a) Remarkable synteny conservation of melanocortin receptors in chicken, human, and other vertebrates. *Genomics*, 81(5):504–509.
- Schneider, E.H., Seifert, R. (2010) Sf9 cells: a versatile model system to investigate the pharmacological properties of G protein-coupled receptors. *Pharmacol. Ther.*, 128(3):387–418.
- Sebag, J.A., Hinkle, P.M. (2009) Opposite effects of the melanocortin-2 (MC2) receptor accessory protein MRAP on MC2 and MC5 receptor dimerization and trafficking. *J. Biol. Chem.*, 284(34):22641–22648.

- Sebhat, I.K., Martin, W.J., Ye, Z., Barakat, K., Mosley, R.T., Johnston, D.B., Bakshi, R., Palucki, B., Weinberg, D.H., MacNeil, T., Kalyani, R.N., Tang, R., Stearns, R.A., Miller, R.R., Tamvakopoulos, C., Strack, A.M., McGowan, E., Cashen, D.E., Drisko, J.E., Hom, G.J., Howard, A.D., MacIntyre, D.E., van der Ploeg, L.H., Patchett, A.A., Nargund, R.P. (2002) Design and pharmacology of N-[(3R)-1,2,3,4tetrahydroisoquinolinium-3-ylcarbonyl]-(1R)-1-(4-chlorobenzyl)-2-[4-cyclohexyl-4-(1H-1,2,4-triazol-1-ylmethyl) piperidin-1-yl]-2-oxoethylamine (1), a potent, selective, melanocortin subtype-4 receptor agonist. J. Med. Chem., 45:4589–4593.
- Shukla, A.K., Xiao, K., Lefkowitz, R.J. (2011) Emerging paradigms of β-arrestindependent seven transmembrane receptor signaling. *Trends Biochem. Sci.*, 36(9):457–469.
- Siegrist, W., Drozdz, R., Cotti, R., Willard, D.H., Wilkison, W.O., Eberle, A.N. (1997) Interactions of α-melanotropin and agouti on B16 melanoma cells: evidence for inverse agonism of agouti. *J. Recept. Signal Transduct. Res.*, 17(1–3):75–98.
- Slominski, A., Ermak, G., Mihm, M. (1996) ACTH receptor, CYP11A1, CYP17 and CYP21A2 genes are expressed in skin. J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab., 81(7):2746– 2749.
- Slominski, A., Tobin, D.J., Shibahara, S., Wortsman, J. (2004) Melanin pigmentation in mammalian skin and its hormonal regulation. *Physiol. Rev.*, 84(4):1155–1228.
- Sridharan, R., Zuber, J., Connelly, S.M., Mathew, E., Dumont, M.E. (2014) Fluorescent Approaches for Understanding Interactions of Ligands with G Protein Coupled Receptors. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta (BBA)-Biomembranes*. 1838(1):15–33.
- Sunahara, R.K., Taussig, R. (2002) Isoforms of mammalian adenylyl cyclase: multiplicities of signaling. *Mol. Interv.*, 2(3):168–184.
- Sutherland, E.W., Rall, T.W. (1958) Fractionation and characterization of a cyclic adenine ribonucleotide formed by tissue particles. J. Biol. Chem., 232(2):1077– 1091.
- Szardenings, M., Muceniece, R., Mutule, I., Mutulis, F., Wikberg, J.E.S. (2000) New highly specific peptides agonistic for human melanocortin MC1 receptor. *Peptides*, 21:239–243.
- Takeda, S., Kadowaki, S., Haga, T., Takaesu, H., Mitaku, S. (2002) Identification of G protein-coupled receptor genes from the human genome sequence. *FEBS Lett.*, 520(1):97–101.
- Taylor, A.W., Namba, K. (2001) In vitro induction of CD25+ CD4+ regulatory T cells by the neuropeptide alpha-melanocyte stimulating hormone (alpha-MSH). *Immunol. Cell Biol.*, 79(4):358–367.
- Terrillon, S., Bouvier, M. (2004) Roles of G-protein-coupled receptor dimerization. *EMBO reports*, 5(1):30–34.
- Thompson, R.B., Gryczynski, I., Malicka, J. (2002) Fluorescence polarization standards for high-throughput screening and imaging. *BioTechniques*, 32(1):34–37.
- Turconi, S., Bingham, R.P., Haupts, U., Pope, A.J. (2001) Developments in fluorescence lifetime-based analysis for ultra-HTS. *Drug discovery today*, 6:27–39.
- Udenfriend, S., Gerber, L., Nelson, N. (1987) Scintillation proximity assay: a sensitive and continuous isotopic method for monitoring ligand/receptor and antigen/antibody interactions. *Anal. Biochem.*, 161(2):494–500.
- Veiksina, S., Kopanchuk, S., Rinken, A. (2010) Fluorescence anisotropy assay for pharmacological characterization of ligand binding dynamics to melanocortin 4 receptors. *Anal. Biochem.*, 402(1):32–39.

- Veiksina, S., Kopanchuk, S., Rinken, A. (2014) Budded baculoviruses as a tool for a homogeneous fluorescence anisotropy-based assay of ligand binding to G proteincoupled receptors: The case of melanocortin 4 receptors. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* (*BBA*)-*Biomembranes.*, 1838(1B):372–381.
- Vernall, A.J., Hill, S.J., Kellam, B. (2013) The Evolving Small-Molecule Fluorescent-Conjugate Toolbox for Class A GPCRs. *Br. J. Pharmacol.*, [Epub ahead of print; DOI: 10.1111/bph.12265]
- Webb, T.R., Clark, A.J. (2010) Minireview: the melanocortin 2 receptor accessory proteins. *Mol. Endocrinol.*, 24(3):475–484.
- Wikberg, J.E., Muceniece, R., Mandrika, I., Prusis, P., Lindblom, J., Post, C., Skottner, A. (2000) New aspects on the melanocortins and their receptors. *Pharmacol. Res.*, 42(5):393–420.
- Wikberg, J.E., Mutulis, F. (2008) Targeting melanocortin receptors: an approach to treat weight disorders and sexual dysfunction. *Nat. Rev. Drug Discov.*, 7(4):307–323.
- Wilkinson, J.C., Stein, R.A., Guyer, C.A., Beechem, J.M., Staros, J.V. (2001) Real-time kinetics of ligand/cell surface receptor interactions in living cells: binding of epidermal growth factor to the epidermal growth factor receptor. *Biochemistry*, 40(34):10230–10242.
- Woehler, A. (2013) Simultaneous Quantitative Live Cell Imaging of Multiple FRET-Based Biosensors. *PloS one*, 8(4):e61096.
- Woehler, A., Ponimaskin, E.G. (2009) G protein mediated signaling: same receptor, multiple effectors. *Curr. Mol. Pharmacol.*, 2(3):237–248.
- Xu, L., Josan, J.S., Vagner, J., Caplan, M.R., Hruby, V.J., Mash, E.A., Lynch, R.M., Morse, D.L., Gillies, R.J. (2012) Heterobivalent ligands target cell-surface receptor combinations in vivo. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.*, 109(52):21295–21300.
- Yang, Y. (2011) Structure, function and regulation of the melanocortin receptors. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.*, 660(1):125–130.
- Zanna, P.T., Sánchez-Laorden, B.L., Pérez-Oliva, A.B., Turpín, M.C., Herraiz, C., Jiménez-Cervantes, C., García-Borrón, J.C. (2008) Mechanism of dimerization of the human melanocortin 1 receptor. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.*, 368(2):211– 216.
- Zhang, R., Xie, X. (2012) Tools for GPCR drug discovery. *Acta Pharmacol. Sin.*, 33(3):372–384.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Studies presented in this dissertation were carried out at the Institute of Chemistry of the University of Tartu and at the Department of Pharmaceutical Biosciences of the Uppsala University. The research was financially supported by the Estonian Science Foundation (grants 6492, 7569 and 8314), Estonian Research Council (Sf0180032s12 and IUT 20–17), by the European Union through the European Regional Development Fund to the Estonian centre of excellence "Mesosystems – Theory and Applications" (TK114) and to the Competence Centre on Reproductive Medicine and Biology (30020).

Writing of this dissertation has been one of the most significant challenges I have ever had to face in my life. I would like to express my sincere gratitude to all the persons who have guided and supported me during my studies and directly or indirectly helped me to make this dissertation complete.

First of all, I would like to express my gratitude to Professor Ago Rinken for the opportunity to join his team, his professional guidance and advice in supervising me throughout all the years of my studies.

My very special thanks goes to Sergei Kopanchuk, the person all-in-one – my second supervisor, teacher, inspirer, encourager, supporter, assistant and my partner in life – for always believing in me and supporting me emotionally and physically, for being patient and positive, sharing his knowledge and providing invaluable contribution to all the study process. In many ways I have learnt much from and because of him! Without his academic guidance, patience and support in everyday life this thesis would not have been possible!

I am very grateful to Ilze Mutule and Felikss Mutulis! Their unexpected offer many years ago completely changed my life and provided the possibility for the first time to face the world of science. Their personal qualities and attitude towards work have always served as an example for me. In fact, the time spent in Uppsala in the laboratory of Professor Jarl Wikberg has contributed to my growth and made me stronger as a person. Thank you!

I wish to thank all my former and current colleagues and students, especially Olga, Laura, Reet R.-O., Angela and others, who have made friendly and supportive atmosphere around themselves and who have been a part of the time I have spent in the laboratory, but not only.

I would also like to thank my friends Ilona, Dima, Valeria and Aleksei for a fun and nice time spent together in relaxation, traveling or just in warm atmosphere and discussions.

My deepest gratitude goes to my parents and brother! Their love and trust in me have always encouraged and supported me in all my endeavours.

And finally, my warmest thanks to my son Daniels for "tirelessly" teaching me the patience and his unconditional love that inspired and motivated me in doing my best.

PUBLICATIONS

CURRICULUM VITAE

Name:	Santa Veikšina
Date and	
place of birth:	08.03.1977, Tukums, Latvia
Citizenship:	Latvian
Address:	University of Tartu, Institute of Chemistry,
	Ravila Str. 14A, 50411, Tartu, Estonia
E-mail:	santa.veiksina@ut.ee
Language skills:	Latvian, Russian, English, Estonian
	-

Education:

1995-2000	Latvian Academy of Medicine (now Rīga Stradiņš
	University), Academic distinction of Master in Pharmacy
2005	University of Tartu, MSc in bioorganic chemistry (external student)
2005–	University of Tartu, Institute of Chemistry, PhD student

Professional employment:

1997	Latvian Institute of Organic Synthesis; laboratory assistant
1998-2000	Ltd. Modus Pharm (Latvia); pharmacist
2000-2003	Uppsala University (Sweden), Department of
	Pharmaceutical Biosciences, Division of Pharmacology; researcher
2006-2009	University of Tartu, Faculty of Physics and Chemistry,
	Institute of Organic and Bioorganic Chemistry; Chair of
	Bioorganic Chemistry extraordinary researcher
2009–2010	University of Tartu, Faculty of Science and Technology,
	Institute of Chemistry, Chair of Bioorganic Chemistry;
	extraordinary researcher
2010	University of Tartu, Faculty of Science and Technology,
	Institute of Chemistry, Chair of Bioorganic Chemistry;
	researcher
2012–2013	Competence Centre of Reproductive Medicine and Biology; researcher

Scientific publications:

1. Veiksina, S., Kopanchuk, S., Rinken, A. (2014) Budded baculoviruses as a tool for a homogeneous fluorescence anisotropy-based assay of ligand binding to G protein-coupled receptors: the case of melanocortin 4 receptors. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta (BBA) – Biomembranes*, 1838(1B):372–381.

- Mazina, O., Tõntson, L., Veiksina, S., Kopanchuk, S., Rinken, A. (2013) Application of Baculovirus Technology for Studies of G Protein-Coupled Receptor Signaling. In *Nanomaterials Imaging Techniques, Surface Studies, and Applications; Springer Proceedings in Physics,* Vol.146, pp 339–348. Springer New York.
- 3. Veiksina, S., Kopanchuk, S., Rinken, A. (2010) Fluorescence anisotropy assay for pharmacological characterization of ligand binding dynamics to melanocortin 4 receptors. *Anal. Biochem.*, 402(1):32–39.
- 4. Mutulis, F., Kreicberga, J., Yahorava, S., Mutule, I., Borisova-Jan, L., Yahorau, A., Muceniece, R., Azena, S., Veiksina, S., Petrovska, R., Wikberg, J.E.S. (2007) Design and synthesis of a library of tertiary amides: Evaluation as mimetics of the melanocortins' active core. *Bioorg. Med. Chem.*, 15(17):5787–5810.
- 5. Lapinsh, M., Prusis, P., Petrovska, R., Uhlén, S., Mutule, I., Veiksina, S., Wikberg, J.E.S. (2007) Proteochemometric modeling reveals the interaction site for Trp9 modified a-MSH peptides in melanocortin receptors. *Proteins*, 67(3):653–660.
- 6. Kopanchuk, S., Veiksina, S., Mutulis, F., Mutule, I., Yahorava, S., Mandrika, I., Petrovska, R., Rinken, A., Wikberg, J.E.S. (2006) Kinetic evidence for tandemly arranged ligand binding sites in melanocortin 4 receptor complexes. *Neurochem. Int.*, 49(5):533–542.
- 7. Mutulis, F., Mutule, I., Liepinsh, E., Yahorau, A., Lapinsh, M., Kopantshuk, S., Veiksina, S., Rinken, A., Wikberg, J.E. (2005) N-alkylated dipeptide amides and related structures as imitations of the melanocortins' active core. *Peptides*, 26(10):1997–2016.
- 8. Kopanchuk, S., Veiksina, S., Petrovska, R., Mutule, I., Szardenings, M., Rinken, A. Wikberg, J.E.S. (2005) Co-operative regulation of ligand binding to melanocortin receptor subtypes: Evidence for interacting binding sites. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.*, 512(2–3):85–95.
- 9. Lapinsh, M., Veiksina, S., Uhlén, S., Petrovska, R., Mutule, I., Mutulis, F., Yahorava, S., Prusis, P., Wikberg, J.E.S. (2005) Proteochemometric mapping of the interaction of organic compounds with melanocortin receptor subtypes. *Mol. Pharm.*, 67:50–59.
- Mutulis, F., Yahorava, S., Mutule, I., Yahorau, A., Liepinsh, E., Kopantshuk, S., Veiksina, S., Tars, K., Belyakov, S., Mishnev, A., Rinken, A., Wikberg J.E. (2004) New substituted piperazines as ligands for melanocortin receptors. Correlation to the X-ray structure of "THIQ". J. Med. Chem., 47(18):4613–4626.
- 11. Wikberg, J.E.S., Mutulis, F., Mutule, I., Veiksina, S., Lapinsh, M., Petrovska, R., Prusis, P. (2003) Melanocortin receptors: ligands and proteochemometrics modeling. *Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci.*, 994:21–26.
- Mutulis, F., Yahorava, S., Mutule, I., Yahorau, A., Kopanchuk, S., Veiksina, S., Rinken, A., Wikberg J.E.S. (2003) A non-peptide radioiodinated high affinity melanocortin-4 receptor ligand. *J. Labelled Compd. Radiopharm.*, 46:1–11.

ELULOOKIRJELDUS

Nimi:	Santa Veikšina
Sünniaeg ja -koht:	08.03.1977, Tukums, Läti
Kodakonsus:	Läti
Aadress:	Tartu Ülikool, Keemia Instituut,
	Ravila 14A, 50411, Tartu, Eesti
E-post:	santa.veiksina@ut.ee
Keelteoskus:	läti, vene, inglise, eesti
Haridus:	
1995–2000	Läti Meditsiini Akadeemia (praegune Riia Stradiņš-i Ülikool) magistrikraad farmaatsias
2005	Tartu Ülikool, MSc bioorgaanilise keemia erialal (kaitstud
2005–	Tartu Ülikool, Keemia Instituut, doktoriõpe
Teenistuskäik:	
1997	Läti Orgaanilise Sünteesi Instituut; laborant
1998–2000	OÜ Modus Pharm (Läti); proviisor
2000-2003	Uppsala Ülikool (Rootsi), Farmatseutilise Farmakoloogia
	Instituut; uurija
2006–2009	Tartu Ülikool, Füüsika-keemiateaduskond, Orgaanilise ja bioorgaanilise keemia instituut, Bioorgaanilise keemia õppatool: arakorralina taadur
2000 2010	Tartu Ülikool Loodus is tehnoloogisteeduskond Keemia
2009-2010	Instituut Bioorgaanilise keemia õnnetool: erakorraline
	teadur
2010-	Tartu Ülikool Loodus ja tehnoloogiateaduskond Keemia
2010	Instituut Bioorgaanilise keemia õnnetool: teadur
	- $ -$

Teaduspublikatsioonid:

- 1. Veiksina, S., Kopanchuk, S., Rinken, A. (2014) Budded baculoviruses as a tool for a homogeneous fluorescence anisotropy-based assay of ligand binding to G protein-coupled receptors: the case of melanocortin 4 receptors. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta (BBA) Biomembranes*, 1838(1B):372–381.
- Mazina, O., Tõntson, L., Veiksina, S., Kopanchuk, S., Rinken, A. (2013) Application of Baculovirus Technology for Studies of G Protein-Coupled Receptor Signaling. In Nanomaterials Imaging Techniques, Surface Studies, and Applications; Springer Proceedings in Physics, Vol.146, pp 339–348. Springer New York.

- 3. Veiksina, S., Kopanchuk, S., Rinken, A. (2010) Fluorescence anisotropy assay for pharmacological characterization of ligand binding dynamics to melanocortin 4 receptors. *Anal. Biochem.*, 402(1):32–39.
- 4. Mutulis, F., Kreicberga, J., Yahorava, S., Mutule, I., Borisova-Jan, L., Yahorau, A., Muceniece, R., Azena, S., **Veiksina, S.**, Petrovska, R., Wikberg, J.E.S. (2007) Design and synthesis of a library of tertiary amides: Evaluation as mimetics of the melanocortins' active core. *Bioorg. Med. Chem.*, 15(17):5787–5810.
- 5. Lapinsh, M., Prusis, P., Petrovska, R., Uhlén, S., Mutule, I., **Veiksina, S.**, Wikberg, J.E.S. (2007) Proteochemometric modeling reveals the interaction site for Trp9 modified a-MSH peptides in melanocortin receptors. *Proteins*, 67(3):653–660.
- 6. Kopanchuk, S., Veiksina, S., Mutulis, F., Mutule, I., Yahorava, S., Mandrika, I., Petrovska, R., Rinken, A., Wikberg, J.E.S. (2006) Kinetic evidence for tandemly arranged ligand binding sites in melanocortin 4 receptor complexes. *Neurochem. Int.*, 49(5):533–542.
- Mutulis, F., Mutule, I., Liepinsh, E., Yahorau, A., Lapinsh, M., Kopantshuk, S., Veiksina, S., Rinken, A., Wikberg, J.E. (2005) Nalkylated dipeptide amides and related structures as imitations of the melanocortins' active core. *Peptides*, 26(10):1997–2016.
- 8. Kopanchuk, S., Veiksina, S., Petrovska, R., Mutule, I., Szardenings, M., Rinken, A. Wikberg, J.E.S. (2005) Co-operative regulation of ligand binding to melanocortin receptor subtypes: Evidence for interacting binding sites. *Eur. J. Pharmacol.*, 512(2–3):85–95.
- 9. Lapinsh, M., Veiksina, S., Uhlén, S., Petrovska, R., Mutule, I., Mutulis, F., Yahorava, S., Prusis, P., Wikberg, J.E.S. (2005) Proteochemometric mapping of the interaction of organic compounds with melanocortin receptor subtypes. *Mol. Pharm.*, 67:50–59.
- Mutulis, F., Yahorava, S., Mutule, I., Yahorau, A., Liepinsh, E., Kopantshuk, S., Veiksina, S., Tars, K., Belyakov, S., Mishnev, A., Rinken, A., Wikberg J.E. (2004) New substituted piperazines as ligands for melanocortin receptors. Correlation to the X-ray structure of "THIQ". J. Med. Chem., 47(18):4613–4626.
- 11. Wikberg, J.E.S., Mutulis, F., Mutule, I., Veiksina, S., Lapinsh, M., Petrovska, R., Prusis, P. (2003) Melanocortin receptors: ligands and proteochemometrics modeling. *Ann. N. Y. Acad. Sci.*, 994:21–26.
- 12. Mutulis, F., Yahorava, S., Mutule, I., Yahorau, A., Kopanchuk, S., Veiksina, S., Rinken, A., Wikberg J.E.S. (2003) A non-peptide radioiodinated high affinity melanocortin-4 receptor ligand. *J. Labelled Compd. Radiopharm.*, 46:1–11.

DISSERTATIONES CHIMICAE UNIVERSITATIS TARTUENSIS

- 1. **Toomas Tamm.** Quantum-chemical simulation of solvent effects. Tartu, 1993, 110 p.
- 2. **Peeter Burk.** Theoretical study of gas-phase acid-base equilibria. Tartu, 1994, 96 p.
- 3. Victor Lobanov. Quantitative structure-property relationships in large descriptor spaces. Tartu, 1995, 135 p.
- 4. **Vahur Mäemets.** The ¹⁷O and ¹H nuclear magnetic resonance study of H₂O in individual solvents and its charged clusters in aqueous solutions of electrolytes. Tartu, 1997, 140 p.
- 5. Andrus Metsala. Microcanonical rate constant in nonequilibrium distribution of vibrational energy and in restricted intramolecular vibrational energy redistribution on the basis of slater's theory of unimolecular reactions. Tartu, 1997, 150 p.
- 6. Uko Maran. Quantum-mechanical study of potential energy surfaces in different environments. Tartu, 1997, 137 p.
- 7. Alar Jänes. Adsorption of organic compounds on antimony, bismuth and cadmium electrodes. Tartu, 1998, 219 p.
- 8. **Kaido Tammeveski.** Oxygen electroreduction on thin platinum films and the electrochemical detection of superoxide anion. Tartu, 1998, 139 p.
- 9. Ivo Leito. Studies of Brønsted acid-base equilibria in water and non-aqueous media. Tartu, 1998, 101 p.
- 10. Jaan Leis. Conformational dynamics and equilibria in amides. Tartu, 1998, 131 p.
- 11. **Toonika Rinken.** The modelling of amperometric biosensors based on oxidoreductases. Tartu, 2000, 108 p.
- 12. Dmitri Panov. Partially solvated Grignard reagents. Tartu, 2000, 64 p.
- 13. Kaja Orupõld. Treatment and analysis of phenolic wastewater with microorganisms. Tartu, 2000, 123 p.
- 14. Jüri Ivask. Ion Chromatographic determination of major anions and cations in polar ice core. Tartu, 2000, 85 p.
- 15. Lauri Vares. Stereoselective Synthesis of Tetrahydrofuran and Tetrahydropyran Derivatives by Use of Asymmetric Horner-Wadsworth-Emmons and Ring Closure Reactions. Tartu, 2000, 184 p.
- 16. **Martin Lepiku.** Kinetic aspects of dopamine D₂ receptor interactions with specific ligands. Tartu, 2000, 81 p.
- 17. **Katrin Sak.** Some aspects of ligand specificity of P2Y receptors. Tartu, 2000, 106 p.
- 18. **Vello Pällin.** The role of solvation in the formation of iotsitch complexes. Tartu, 2001, 95 p.

- 19. Katrin Kollist. Interactions between polycyclic aromatic compounds and humic substances. Tartu, 2001, 93 p.
- 20. **Ivar Koppel.** Quantum chemical study of acidity of strong and superstrong Brønsted acids. Tartu, 2001, 104 p.
- 21. Viljar Pihl. The study of the substituent and solvent effects on the acidity of OH and CH acids. Tartu, 2001, 132 p.
- 22. Natalia Palm. Specification of the minimum, sufficient and significant set of descriptors for general description of solvent effects. Tartu, 2001, 134 p.
- 23. **Sulev Sild.** QSPR/QSAR approaches for complex molecular systems. Tartu, 2001, 134 p.
- 24. **Ruslan Petrukhin.** Industrial applications of the quantitative structureproperty relationships. Tartu, 2001, 162 p.
- 25. **Boris V. Rogovoy.** Synthesis of (benzotriazolyl)carboximidamides and their application in relations with *N* and *S*-nucleophyles. Tartu, 2002, 84 p.
- 26. Koit Herodes. Solvent effects on UV-vis absorption spectra of some solvatochromic substances in binary solvent mixtures: the preferential solvation model. Tartu, 2002, 102 p.
- 27. Anti Perkson. Synthesis and characterisation of nanostructured carbon. Tartu, 2002, 152 p.
- 28. **Ivari Kaljurand.** Self-consistent acidity scales of neutral and cationic Brønsted acids in acetonitrile and tetrahydrofuran. Tartu, 2003, 108 p.
- 29. **Karmen Lust.** Adsorption of anions on bismuth single crystal electrodes. Tartu, 2003, 128 p.
- 30. **Mare Piirsalu.** Substituent, temperature and solvent effects on the alkaline hydrolysis of substituted phenyl and alkyl esters of benzoic acid. Tartu, 2003, 156 p.
- 31. Meeri Sassian. Reactions of partially solvated Grignard reagents. Tartu, 2003, 78 p.
- 32. **Tarmo Tamm.** Quantum chemical modelling of polypyrrole. Tartu, 2003. 100 p.
- 33. Erik Teinemaa. The environmental fate of the particulate matter and organic pollutants from an oil shale power plant. Tartu, 2003. 102 p.
- 34. Jaana Tammiku-Taul. Quantum chemical study of the properties of Grignard reagents. Tartu, 2003. 120 p.
- 35. Andre Lomaka. Biomedical applications of predictive computational chemistry. Tartu, 2003. 132 p.
- 36. Kostyantyn Kirichenko. Benzotriazole Mediated Carbon–Carbon Bond Formation. Tartu, 2003. 132 p.
- 37. Gunnar Nurk. Adsorption kinetics of some organic compounds on bismuth single crystal electrodes. Tartu, 2003, 170 p.
- 38. **Mati Arulepp.** Electrochemical characteristics of porous carbon materials and electrical double layer capacitors. Tartu, 2003, 196 p.

- 39. **Dan Cornel Fara.** QSPR modeling of complexation and distribution of organic compounds. Tartu, 2004, 126 p.
- 40. **Riina Mahlapuu.** Signalling of galanin and amyloid precursor protein through adenylate cyclase. Tartu, 2004, 124 p.
- 41. **Mihkel Kerikmäe.** Some luminescent materials for dosimetric applications and physical research. Tartu, 2004, 143 p.
- 42. Jaanus Kruusma. Determination of some important trace metal ions in human blood. Tartu, 2004, 115 p.
- 43. Urmas Johanson. Investigations of the electrochemical properties of polypyrrole modified electrodes. Tartu, 2004, 91 p.
- 44. **Kaido Sillar.** Computational study of the acid sites in zeolite ZSM-5. Tartu, 2004, 80 p.
- 45. Aldo Oras. Kinetic aspects of dATP α S interaction with P2Y₁ receptor. Tartu, 2004, 75 p.
- 46. Erik Mölder. Measurement of the oxygen mass transfer through the airwater interface. Tartu, 2005, 73 p.
- 47. **Thomas Thomberg.** The kinetics of electroreduction of peroxodisulfate anion on cadmium (0001) single crystal electrode. Tartu, 2005, 95 p.
- 48. Olavi Loog. Aspects of condensations of carbonyl compounds and their imine analogues. Tartu, 2005, 83 p.
- 49. **Siim Salmar.** Effect of ultrasound on ester hydrolysis in aqueous ethanol. Tartu, 2006, 73 p.
- 50. Ain Uustare. Modulation of signal transduction of heptahelical receptors by other receptors and G proteins. Tartu, 2006, 121 p.
- 51. Sergei Yurchenko. Determination of some carcinogenic contaminants in food. Tartu, 2006, 143 p.
- 52. **Kaido Tämm.** QSPR modeling of some properties of organic compounds. Tartu, 2006, 67 p.
- 53. **Olga Tšubrik.** New methods in the synthesis of multisubstituted hydrazines. Tartu. 2006, 183 p.
- 54. Lilli Sooväli. Spectrophotometric measurements and their uncertainty in chemical analysis and dissociation constant measurements. Tartu, 2006, 125 p.
- 55. Eve Koort. Uncertainty estimation of potentiometrically measured ph and pK_a values. Tartu, 2006, 139 p.
- 56. **Sergei Kopanchuk.** Regulation of ligand binding to melanocortin receptor subtypes. Tartu, 2006, 119 p.
- 57. **Silvar Kallip.** Surface structure of some bismuth and antimony single crystal electrodes. Tartu, 2006, 107 p.
- 58. Kristjan Saal. Surface silanization and its application in biomolecule coupling. Tartu, 2006, 77 p.
- 59. **Tanel Tätte.** High viscosity Sn(OBu)₄ oligomeric concentrates and their applications in technology. Tartu, 2006, 91 p.

- 60. **Dimitar Atanasov Dobchev**. Robust QSAR methods for the prediction of properties from molecular structure. Tartu, 2006, 118 p.
- 61. Hannes Hagu. Impact of ultrasound on hydrophobic interactions in solutions. Tartu, 2007, 81 p.
- 62. **Rutha Jäger.** Electroreduction of peroxodisulfate anion on bismuth electrodes. Tartu, 2007, 142 p.
- 63. **Kaido Viht.** Immobilizable bisubstrate-analogue inhibitors of basophilic protein kinases: development and application in biosensors. Tartu, 2007, 88 p.
- 64. Eva-Ingrid Rõõm. Acid-base equilibria in nonpolar media. Tartu, 2007, 156 p.
- 65. **Sven Tamp.** DFT study of the cesium cation containing complexes relevant to the cesium cation binding by the humic acids. Tartu, 2007, 102 p.
- 66. Jaak Nerut. Electroreduction of hexacyanoferrate(III) anion on Cadmium (0001) single crystal electrode. Tartu, 2007, 180 p.
- 67. Lauri Jalukse. Measurement uncertainty estimation in amperometric dissolved oxygen concentration measurement. Tartu, 2007, 112 p.
- 68. Aime Lust. Charge state of dopants and ordered clusters formation in CaF₂:Mn and CaF₂:Eu luminophors. Tartu, 2007, 100 p.
- 69. Iiris Kahn. Quantitative Structure-Activity Relationships of environmentally relevant properties. Tartu, 2007, 98 p.
- 70. **Mari Reinik.** Nitrates, nitrites, N-nitrosamines and polycyclic aromatic hydrocarbons in food: analytical methods, occurrence and dietary intake. Tartu, 2007, 172 p.
- 71. **Heili Kasuk.** Thermodynamic parameters and adsorption kinetics of organic compounds forming the compact adsorption layer at Bi single crystal electrodes. Tartu, 2007, 212 p.
- 72. Erki Enkvist. Synthesis of adenosine-peptide conjugates for biological applications. Tartu, 2007, 114 p.
- 73. **Svetoslav Hristov Slavov**. Biomedical applications of the QSAR approach. Tartu, 2007, 146 p.
- 74. Eneli Härk. Electroreduction of complex cations on electrochemically polished Bi(*hkl*) single crystal electrodes. Tartu, 2008, 158 p.
- 75. **Priit Möller.** Electrochemical characteristics of some cathodes for medium temperature solid oxide fuel cells, synthesized by solid state reaction technique. Tartu, 2008, 90 p.
- 76. **Signe Viggor.** Impact of biochemical parameters of genetically different pseudomonads at the degradation of phenolic compounds. Tartu, 2008, 122 p.
- 77. **Ave Sarapuu.** Electrochemical reduction of oxygen on quinone-modified carbon electrodes and on thin films of platinum and gold. Tartu, 2008, 134 p.
- 78. Agnes Kütt. Studies of acid-base equilibria in non-aqueous media. Tartu, 2008, 198 p.

- 79. **Rouvim Kadis.** Evaluation of measurement uncertainty in analytical chemistry: related concepts and some points of misinterpretation. Tartu, 2008, 118 p.
- 80. Valter Reedo. Elaboration of IVB group metal oxide structures and their possible applications. Tartu, 2008, 98 p.
- 81. Aleksei Kuznetsov. Allosteric effects in reactions catalyzed by the cAMPdependent protein kinase catalytic subunit. Tartu, 2009, 133 p.
- 82. Aleksei Bredihhin. Use of mono- and polyanions in the synthesis of multisubstituted hydrazine derivatives. Tartu, 2009, 105 p.
- 83. Anu Ploom. Quantitative structure-reactivity analysis in organosilicon chemistry. Tartu, 2009, 99 p.
- 84. Argo Vonk. Determination of adenosine A_{2A} and dopamine D_1 receptorspecific modulation of adenylate cyclase activity in rat striatum. Tartu, 2009, 129 p.
- 85. **Indrek Kivi.** Synthesis and electrochemical characterization of porous cathode materials for intermediate temperature solid oxide fuel cells. Tartu, 2009, 177 p.
- 86. **Jaanus Eskusson.** Synthesis and characterisation of diamond-like carbon thin films prepared by pulsed laser deposition method. Tartu, 2009, 117 p.
- 87. Marko Lätt. Carbide derived microporous carbon and electrical double layer capacitors. Tartu, 2009, 107 p.
- 88. Vladimir Stepanov. Slow conformational changes in dopamine transporter interaction with its ligands. Tartu, 2009, 103 p.
- 89. Aleksander Trummal. Computational Study of Structural and Solvent Effects on Acidities of Some Brønsted Acids. Tartu, 2009, 103 p.
- 90. Eerold Vellemäe. Applications of mischmetal in organic synthesis. Tartu, 2009, 93 p.
- 91. Sven Parkel. Ligand binding to 5-HT_{1A} receptors and its regulation by Mg²⁺ and Mn²⁺. Tartu, 2010, 99 p.
- 92. **Signe Vahur.** Expanding the possibilities of ATR-FT-IR spectroscopy in determination of inorganic pigments. Tartu, 2010, 184 p.
- 93. **Tavo Romann**. Preparation and surface modification of bismuth thin film, porous, and microelectrodes. Tartu, 2010, 155 p.
- 94. **Nadežda Aleksejeva.** Electrocatalytic reduction of oxygen on carbon nanotube-based nanocomposite materials. Tartu, 2010, 147 p.
- 95. **Marko Kullapere.** Electrochemical properties of glassy carbon, nickel and gold electrodes modified with aryl groups. Tartu, 2010, 233 p.
- 96. Liis Siinor. Adsorption kinetics of ions at Bi single crystal planes from aqueous electrolyte solutions and room-temperature ionic liquids. Tartu, 2010, 101 p.
- 97. **Angela Vaasa.** Development of fluorescence-based kinetic and binding assays for characterization of protein kinases and their inhibitors. Tartu 2010, 101 p.

- 98. **Indrek Tulp.** Multivariate analysis of chemical and biological properties. Tartu 2010, 105 p.
- 99. Aare Selberg. Evaluation of environmental quality in Northern Estonia by the analysis of leachate. Tartu 2010, 117 p.
- 100. **Darja Lavõgina.** Development of protein kinase inhibitors based on adenosine analogue-oligoarginine conjugates. Tartu 2010, 248 p.
- 101. Laura Herm. Biochemistry of dopamine D_2 receptors and its association with motivated behaviour. Tartu 2010, 156 p.
- 102. **Terje Raudsepp.** Influence of dopant anions on the electrochemical properties of polypyrrole films. Tartu 2010, 112 p.
- 103. Margus Marandi. Electroformation of Polypyrrole Films: *In-situ* AFM and STM Study. Tartu 2011, 116 p.
- 104. Kairi Kivirand. Diamine oxidase-based biosensors: construction and working principles. Tartu, 2011, 140 p.
- 105. Anneli Kruve. Matrix effects in liquid-chromatography electrospray massspectrometry. Tartu, 2011, 156 p.
- 106. **Gary Urb.** Assessment of environmental impact of oil shale fly ash from PF and CFB combustion. Tartu, 2011, 108 p.
- 107. Nikita Oskolkov. A novel strategy for peptide-mediated cellular delivery and induction of endosomal escape. Tartu, 2011, 106 p.
- 108. **Dana Martin.** The QSPR/QSAR approach for the prediction of properties of fullerene derivatives. Tartu, 2011, 98 p.
- 109. **Säde Viirlaid.** Novel glutathione analogues and their antioxidant activity. Tartu, 2011, 106 p.
- 110. Ülis Sõukand. Simultaneous adsorption of Cd²⁺, Ni²⁺, and Pb²⁺ on peat. Tartu, 2011, 124 p.
- 111. **Lauri Lipping.** The acidity of strong and superstrong Brønsted acids, an outreach for the "limits of growth": a quantum chemical study. Tartu, 2011, 124 p.
- 112. **Heisi Kurig.** Electrical double-layer capacitors based on ionic liquids as electrolytes. Tartu, 2011, 146 p.
- 113. **Marje Kasari.** Bisubstrate luminescent probes, optical sensors and affinity adsorbents for measurement of active protein kinases in biological samples. Tartu, 2012, 126 p.
- 114. Kalev Takkis. Virtual screening of chemical databases for bioactive molecules. Tartu, 2012, 122 p.
- 115. Ksenija Kisseljova. Synthesis of $aza-\beta^3$ -amino acid containing peptides and kinetic study of their phosphorylation by protein kinase A. Tartu, 2012, 104 p.
- 116. **Riin Rebane.** Advanced method development strategy for derivatization LC/ESI/MS. Tartu, 2012, 184 p.

- 117. **Vladislav Ivaništšev.** Double layer structure and adsorption kinetics of ions at metal electrodes in room temperature ionic liquids. Tartu, 2012, 128 p.
- 118. **Irja Helm.** High accuracy gravimetric Winkler method for determination of dissolved oxygen. Tartu, 2012, 139 p.
- 119. Karin Kipper. Fluoroalcohols as Components of LC-ESI-MS Eluents: Usage and Applications. Tartu, 2012, 164 p.
- 120. Arno Ratas. Energy storage and transfer in dosimetric luminescent materials. Tartu, 2012, 163 p.
- 121. **Reet Reinart-Okugbeni**. Assay systems for characterisation of subtypeselective binding and functional activity of ligands on dopamine receptors. Tartu, 2012, 159 p.
- 122. Lauri Sikk. Computational study of the Sonogashira cross-coupling reaction. Tartu, 2012, 81 p.
- 123. **Karita Raudkivi.** Neurochemical studies on inter-individual differences in affect-related behaviour of the laboratory rat. Tartu, 2012, 161 p.
- 124. **Indrek Saar.** Design of GalR2 subtype specific ligands: their role in depression-like behavior and feeding regulation. Tartu, 2013, 126 p.
- 125. Ann Laheäär. Electrochemical characterization of alkali metal salt based non-aqueous electrolytes for supercapacitors. Tartu, 2013, 127 p.
- 126. **Kerli Tõnurist.** Influence of electrospun separator materials properties on electrochemical performance of electrical double-layer capacitors. Tartu, 2013, 147 p.
- 127. Kaija Põhako-Esko. Novel organic and inorganic ionogels: preparation and characterization. Tartu, 2013, 124 p.
- 128. **Ivar Kruusenberg.** Electroreduction of oxygen on carbon nanomaterialbased catalysts. Tartu, 2013, 191 p.
- 129. Sander Piiskop. Kinetic effects of ultrasound in aqueous acetonitrile solutions. Tartu, 2013, 95 p.
- 130. **Ilona Faustova**. Regulatory role of L-type pyruvate kinase N-terminal domain. Tartu, 2013, 109 p.
- 131. **Kadi Tamm.** Synthesis and characterization of the micro-mesoporous anode materials and testing of the medium temperature solid oxide fuel cell single cells. Tartu, 2013, 138 p.
- 132. Iva Bozhidarova Stoyanova-Slavova. Validation of QSAR/QSPR for regulatory purposes. Tartu, 2013, 109 p.
- 133. Vitali Grozovski. Adsorption of organic molecules at single crystal electrodes studied by *in situ* STM method. Tartu, 2014, 146 p.